

# **Document and Software Copyrights**

Copyright © 1998–2009 by ShoreTel, inc., Sunnyvale, California, U.S.A. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. Contents of this publication may not be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, for any purpose, without prior written authorization of ShoreTel, Inc.

ShoreTel Inc. reserves the right to make changes without notice to the specifications and materials contained herein and shall not be responsible for any damage (including consequential) caused by reliance on the materials presented, including, but not limited to, typographical, arithmetic, or listing errors.

# Trademarks

ShoreCare, ShoreWare, and ShoreGear are registered trademarks of ShoreTel, Inc. in the United States and/or other countries. ShoreTel, ShorePhone, Office Anywhere and ShoreTel Smart, are trademarks of ShoreTel, Inc. in the United States and/or other countries.

Microsoft, Windows, Windows NT, and ActiveX are either registered trademarks or trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and/or other countries. VxWorks is a trademark of Wind River Systems. All other copyrights and trademarks herein are the property of their respective owners.

# Patents

This product is covered by one or more of the following patents: United States patent 6,996,059, United States patent 7,003,091, United States patent 7,167,486, United States patent 7,379,540, and United States patent 7,386,114. ShoreTel, Inc. All rights reserved. ShoreTel, Inc. All rights reserved.

# **Version Information**

ShoreWare Call Manager Manual Release Version - CM\_92ga\_20090824 Part Number: 800-1277-01 Revision GA-1 Date: August 24, 2009

# **Company Contact Information**

ShoreTel, Inc. 960 Stewart Drive Sunnyvale, California 94085

(408) 331-3300 (408) 331-3333 fax

# **Table of Contents**

TABLE	OF CONTENTS	3
Снарт	TER 1: INTRODUCTION	9
1.1	Call Manager Description	
1.2	Call Manager Types	
1.3	System Requirements	
	1.3.1 Operating Systems	
	1.3.2 Hardware Requirements	
	1.3.3 Video Hardware Requirements.	
	1.3.4 Video Bandwidth Requirements	11
Снарт	FER 2: GETTING STARTED	13
2.1	Introduction	13
2.2	Installation	
	2.2.1 Normal Installation.	
2.2	2.2.2 64-bit Platform Support	
2.3	Access to Call Manager       Access to Call Manager         2.3.1       Starting Call Manager	
	<ul><li>2.3.1 Starting Call Manager</li><li>2.3.2 Exiting Call Manager</li></ul>	
	2.3.2 Closing and Opening Call Manager	
	2.3.4 Active Directory Integration	
2.4	Usage Preferences	16
	2.4.1 Language Selection	
	2.4.2 Sound Preferences	
	2.4.3 Configuring the External Number Prefix	17
Снарт	TER 3: ACCESSING CALL MANAGER	19
3.1	Call Manager Windows	
	3.1.1 Window Types	
	3.1.2 Window Components.	
3.2	3.1.3 Manipulating Call Manager Windows	
5.2	Viewing Modes	
	3.2.2 Miniature	
	3.2.3 Docked	
	3.2.4 System Tray	
3.3	Viewers	
Снарт	TER 4: VOICE CALLS	33
4.1	Introduction	
4.2	Extension Assignment	
	4.2.1 Home Device	
	4.2.2 SoftPhone	

	4.2.3	Office Anywhere	34
4.3	Conf	iguring Device Options.	35
	4.3.1	Handsfree Mode	
	4.3.2	Call Stack Size	35
	4.3.3	Specifying the Auto Off-Hook Device	36
	4.3.4	Suppressing the Call Waiting Tone	36
4.4	Maki	ng a Call	37
4.5	Mana	aging Incoming Calls	38
	4.5.1	Inbound Call Signals	
	4.5.2	Answering Calls	
	4.5.3	Rerouting Inbound Calls	40
	4.5.4	Automated Call Handling	41
	4.5.5	Personalized Call Handling	43
	4.5.6	Find Me	46
4.6	Duri	ng an Active Call	47
	4.6.1	Adjusting the Volume	47
	4.6.2	Handling Multiple Calls	47
	4.6.3	Call Transfer	48
	4.6.4	Call Interruptions	51
	4.6.5	Call Recording	
	4.6.6	Sending Tones	
	4.6.7	Ending a Call	
4.7	-	ialty Calls	
	4.7.1	Conference Calls	
	4.7.2	Converged Conferencing	
	4.7.3	Video Calls	
	4.7.4	Intercom	
	4.7.5	Overhead Page	
4.8	Call	Intervention	
	4.8.1	Barge In	
	4.8.2	Silent Monitor.	
	4.8.3	Whisper Page	
	4.8.4	Unparking Calls from Other Extensions	
4.9		ory Viewer	
	4.9.1	History Viewer Components	
	4.9.2	Managing History Viewer Records	
	4.9.3	History Viewer Display Options.	
( ] 0	4.9.4	Initiating Calls from the History Viewer	
4.10		History Privacy	
	4.10.1	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
4.11	Call	Routing Slips	68
Снарте	r 5:	INSTANT MESSAGING	69

5.1	Descr	iption	69
5.2	The Ir	ıstant Message Window	69
5.3	Condu	acting an IM Conversation	. 70
	5.3.1	Initiating an IM Conversation	. 70
	5.3.2	Receiving the First IM of a Conversation	. 71
	5.3.3	Creating and Sending a Message	. 71
5.4	Config	guring Instant Message Options	71
		Single Sign On - Instant Messaging	



73

79

81

### CHAPTER 6: PRESENCE

		ption
		Telephony Presence
		IM Presence
	6.2.3	Combined Presence
6.3	Displa	ying Presence
6.4	-	esence Privacy
	6.4.1	Description
	6.4.2	User Privacy settings

### CHAPTER 7: SOFTPHONE

7.1	Intro	duction	79
7.2	Using	g the SoftPhone	. 79
		Assigning SoftPhone to Your Extension.	
	7.2.2	Managing SoftPhone Calls through Call Manager	. 79
	7.2.3	Muting the SoftPhone.	. 80
7.3	Confi	guring SoftPhone	80

### CHAPTER 8: MANAGING ADDRESS ENTRIES

8.1	Intro	duction	81
8.2	Direc	tory Viewer	81
	8.2.1	Directory Components	
	8.2.2	Managing the Directory	83
	8.2.3	Managing Personal Directory Entries	84
	8.2.4	Initiating Calls through the Directory Viewer	85
8.3	Conta	act Viewer	86
	8.3.1	Contacts	86
	8.3.2	Contact Viewer Components	87
	8.3.3	Managing Contacts.	88
	8.3.4	Contact List Operations	90
8.4	Impo	rting Contacts	91
	8.4.1	Implementation	91
	8.4.2	File Properties.	93
8.5	Speed	d Dial	98
	8.5.1	Speed Dial Viewer	
	8.5.2	Managing Speed Dial Entries	

### CHAPTER 9: MANAGING VOICE MAIL

9.1	Intro	duction	101
9.2	Mailb	oxes and Messages	101
	9.2.1	Mailboxes	101
	9.2.2	Voice Messages	102
9.3	Voice	Mail Viewer	103
	9.3.1	Viewer Components	103
	9.3.2	Managing Viewer Contents	105
9.4	Mana	ging Voice Messages	106
	9.4.1	Listening to a Message	106
	9.4.2	Replying to a Voice Message.	106
	9.4.3	Forwarding a Voice Message	107

101

	9.4.4 Calling the Sender	
	9.4.5 Editing the Subject Header	
	9.4.6 Recording and Sending a New Voice Message	
~ -	9.4.7 Viewing Voice Message Information	
9.5	Voice Mail Notification	
	9.5.1 Introduction	
	9.5.2 Personal Notification	
	9.5.3 Notification Escalation	
9.6	Voicemail Privacy	112
	9.6.1 Voicemail Privacy Options	112
	9.6.2 Voicemail Privacy Configuration	112
9.7	Distribution Lists	
	9.7.1 Distribution List Types.	
	9.7.2 Distribution Lists panel	
	9.7.3 Managing User Distribution Lists.	
	9.7.4 Using a Distribution List	
9.8	Configuring Voice Mail	119
	9.8.1 Options and Preferences.	
	9.8.2 Using System IDs to Address AMIS Voice Mail	
Снарте	ER 10: SHARED CALL APPEARANCE	121
10.1	Introduction	121
10.1	10.1.1 Shared Call Appearance Components	
	10.1.2 Using Shared Call Appearance	
	10.1.3 Shared Call Appearance Inbound and Outbound Calls	
	10.1.4 Using Blind Conference with Shared Call Appearance	
Силоте		
	er 11: Silent Coach	127
11.1	Introduction	
	Introduction       11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session       11.1.1	
	Introduction11.1.1Initiating a Silent Coach Session11.1.2Session Transitions	
11.1	Introduction11.1.1Initiating a Silent Coach Session11.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and Resumption	
	Introduction11.1.1Initiating a Silent Coach Session11.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration	
11.1	Introduction11.1.1Initiating a Silent Coach Session11.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration11.2.1Configuring Silent Coach Permissions	
11.1	Introduction11.1.1Initiating a Silent Coach Session11.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration11.2.1Configuring Silent Coach Permissions11.2.2Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone	
11.1 11.2	Introduction11.1.111.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration11.2.1Configuring Silent Coach Permissions11.2.2Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone11.2.3Configuring Silent Coach buttons	
11.1	Introduction11.1.111.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration11.2.1Configuring Silent Coach Permissions11.2.2Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone11.2.3Configuring Silent Coach buttonsPerforming a Silent Coach Operation	
11.1 11.2	Introduction11.1.1Initiating a Silent Coach Session11.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration11.2.1Configuring Silent Coach Permissions11.2.2Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone11.2.3Configuring Silent Coach buttonsPerforming a Silent Coach Operation11.3.1Call Manager.	
11.1 11.2	Introduction11.1.111.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration11.2.1Configuring Silent Coach Permissions11.2.2Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone11.2.3Configuring Silent Coach buttonsPerforming a Silent Coach Operation	
11.1 11.2 11.3	Introduction11.1.1Initiating a Silent Coach Session11.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration11.2.1Configuring Silent Coach Permissions11.2.2Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone11.2.3Configuring Silent Coach buttonsPerforming a Silent Coach Operation11.3.1Call Manager.	
11.1 11.2 11.3	Introduction11.1.111.1.2Session Transitions11.1.3Coach Consult and ResumptionSilent Coach Configuration11.2.1Configuring Silent Coach Permissions11.2.2Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone11.2.3Configuring Silent Coach buttonsPerforming a Silent Coach Operation11.3.1Call Manager11.3.2IP Phone	
11.1 11.2 11.3 <b>CHAPTE</b> 12.1	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2         Session Transitions         11.1.3         Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1         Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2         Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation         11.3.1         Call Manager.         11.3.2         IP Phone	
11.1 11.2 11.3 <b>Снарте</b>	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2         Session Transitions         11.1.3         Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1         Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2         Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation         11.3.1         Call Manager.         11.3.2         IP Phone	
11.1 11.2 11.3 <b>CHAPTE</b> 12.1	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2         Session Transitions         11.1.3         Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1         Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2         Enabling the Silent Coach Varning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation         11.3.1         Call Manager         11.3.2         IP Phone    ER 12: WORKGROUPS AND OPERATORS  Introduction Client Types  12.2.1 Workgroup Agent	
11.1 11.2 11.3 <b>CHAPTE</b> 12.1	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2       Session Transitions         11.1.3       Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration       Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1       Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2       Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3       Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation       Introduction         11.3.1       Call Manager         11.3.2       IP Phone         ER 12: WORKGROUPS AND OPERATORS         Introduction         Client Types         12.2.1       Workgroup Agent         12.2.2       Workgroup Supervisor	
11.1 11.2 11.3 <b>CHAPTE</b> 12.1 12.2	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2         Session Transitions         11.1.3         Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1         Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2         Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation         11.3.1         Call Manager         11.3.2         IP Phone         ER 12: WORKGROUPS AND OPERATORS         Introduction         Client Types         12.2.1         Workgroup Agent         12.2.2         Workgroup Supervisor         12.2.3         Operator	
11.1 11.2 11.3 <b>CHAPTE</b> 12.1	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2         Session Transitions         11.1.3         Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1         Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2         Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation         11.3.1         Call Manager         11.3.2         IP Phone         ER 12: WORKGROUPS AND OPERATORS         Introduction         Client Types         12.2.1         Workgroup Agent         12.2.3         Operator         Workgroup Status	
11.1 11.2 11.3 <b>CHAPTE</b> 12.1 12.2	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2         Session Transitions         11.1.3         Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1         Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2         Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation         11.3.1         Call Manager.         11.3.2         IP Phone         ER 12: WORKGROUPS AND OPERATORS         Introduction         Client Types.         12.2.1       Workgroup Agent.         12.2.2       Workgroup Supervisor         12.2.3       Operator         Workgroup Status       12.3.1         Logging into and out of a Workgroup	
<ul> <li>11.1</li> <li>11.2</li> <li>11.3</li> <li>CHAPTE</li> <li>12.1</li> <li>12.2</li> <li>12.3</li> </ul>	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2         Session Transitions         11.1.3         Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1         Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2         Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation         11.3.1         Call Manager         11.3.2         IP Phone         ER 12: WORKGROUPS AND OPERATORS         Introduction         Client Types         12.2.1         Workgroup Agent         12.2.2         Workgroup Supervisor         12.2.3         Operator         Workgroup Status         12.3.1         Logging into and out of a Workgroup         12.3.2         Call Wrap-Up	
11.1 11.2 11.3 <b>CHAPTE</b> 12.1 12.2	Introduction         11.1.1         Initiating a Silent Coach Session         11.1.2         Session Transitions         11.1.3         Coach Consult and Resumption         Silent Coach Configuration         11.2.1         Configuring Silent Coach Permissions         11.2.2         Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach Warning Tone         11.2.3         Configuring Silent Coach buttons         Performing a Silent Coach Operation         11.3.1         Call Manager.         11.3.2         IP Phone         ER 12: WORKGROUPS AND OPERATORS         Introduction         Client Types.         12.2.1       Workgroup Agent.         12.2.2       Workgroup Supervisor         12.2.3       Operator         Workgroup Status       12.3.1         Logging into and out of a Workgroup	127 127 127 127 127 128 128 129 129 130 130 130 132 135 135 135 135 135 135 135 136 136 136 137



12.5	<ul> <li>12.4.2 Agent Monitor</li> <li>12.4.3 Bridged Call Appearance Monitor</li> <li>Viewer Enhancements</li> <li>12.5.1 Voice Mail Viewer</li> <li>12.5.2 Contacts Viewer</li> </ul>	
Снарте	ER 13: CONTACT CENTER	147
13.1	Introduction	147
13.2	Requirements	147
13.3	Configuring Contact Center Options	
	13.3.1 Accessing Contact Center Features from Call Manager	
	13.3.2 Contact Center Feature Limitations in Call Manager	151
13.4	Using Contact Center through Call Manager	152
Снарте	ER 14: OUTLOOK INTEGRATION	155
14.1	Introduction	
14.2	Importing Outlook Contacts	
14.3	Configuring Outlook for Voice Mail	
14.4	Outlook Calendar Integration	
	14.4.1 Installing Calendar Integration.	
	14.4.2 Configuring Outlook for Automatic Call Handling	157
	14.4.3 Configuring Call Handling for an Appointment	158
	14.4.4 Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling	
Append		
Append A.1	14.4.4 Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling	158 <b>161</b>
	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW	158 <b>161</b> 161
A.1	14.4.4 Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction	158 <b>161</b> 161 161
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer	
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode	<b>158</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>163</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels	<b>158</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>163</b> <b>164</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere	158 <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>163</b> <b>164</b> <b>166</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me	
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere	158 <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>161</b> <b>163</b> <b>164</b> <b>165</b> <b>167</b> <b>168</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me         A.2.7       Voice Mail	158         161         161         161         161         161         163         164         165         166         167         168         169
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me         A.2.7       Voice Mail         A.2.8       Escalation         A.2.9       Outlook.         A.2.10       Workgroups	158 <b>161</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me         A.2.7       Voice Mail.         A.2.8       Escalation         A.2.9       Outlook.         A.2.10       Workgroups         A.2.11       Telephony.	158 <b>161</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me         A.2.7       Voice Mail         A.2.8       Escalation         A.2.9       Outlook.         A.2.10       Workgroups         A.2.11       Telephony.         A.2.12       Personalized Call Handling	158 <b>161</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me         A.2.7       Voice Mail         A.2.8       Escalation         A.2.9       Outlook         A.2.10       Workgroups         A.2.11       Telephony.         A.2.12       Personalized Call Handling	158 <b>161</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me         A.2.7       Voice Mail         A.2.8       Escalation         A.2.9       Outlook         A.2.10       Workgroups         A.2.11       Telephony.         A.2.12       Personalized Call Handling         A.2.13       Instant Messaging         A.2.14       Conferencing	158 <b>161</b>
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me         A.2.7       Voice Mail         A.2.8       Escalation         A.2.9       Outlook         A.2.10       Workgroups         A.2.11       Telephony.         A.2.12       Personalized Call Handling	158         161         161         161         161         161         163         164         165         166         167         168         169         171         173         174         175         176         180         180
A.1	14.4.4       Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling         DIX A: OPTIONS AND PREFERENCES WINDOW         Introduction         Panel Descriptions         A.2.1       General panel         A.2.2       QuickDialer         A.2.3       Call Handling Mode         A.2.4       Mode Configuration Panels         A.2.5       Office Anywhere         A.2.6       Find Me         A.2.7       Voice Mail         A.2.8       Escalation         A.2.9       Outlook.         A.2.10       Workgroups         A.2.11       Telephony.         A.2.12       Personalized Call Handling         A.2.13       Instant Messaging.         A.2.14       Conferencing         A.2.15       SoftPhone	158         161         161         161         161         161         161         161         163         164         165         166         167         168         169         171         173         174         175         176         180         180         182

### INDEX

185



# CHAPTER<sup>1</sup>

# Introduction

# 1.1 Call Manager Description

Call Manager is the ShoreWare client application that manages a user's calls, voice mail, and personal system settings through a graphical user interface.

# 1.2 Call Manager Types

Five Call Manager types span the complete Call Manager feature set. Several Call Manager features require additional individual licenses or specific administrative authorization.

The following is a list of features in each Call Manager type:

- **Personal Call Manager** supports basic voice call and call handling functions, including the following features:
  - Voice call control through a graphical interface
  - Office Anywhere
  - Video calls (require user Video license)
  - Telephony presence
  - Call recording
  - History viewer
  - Directory viewer
  - Speed dial
  - Converged conferencing (requires Conference Bridge Server)
  - MAPI contact import
  - Outlook call handling
  - Outlook VoiceMail integration
  - Programmable buttons.
- **Professional Call Manager** supports the following features:
  - All functions available through Personal Call Manager.
  - Instant Messaging.
  - Instant Messaging presence.
  - Contact viewer.

ShoreTel includes *SoftPhone* and *Standard Resolution Video* licenses with the purchase of Professional Call Manager. Users must install these licenses, in addition to the Call Manager license, to access SoftPhone and VGA Video.

Workgroup Agent Call Manager supports the following features:

- All functions available through Professional Call Manager.
- Ability to transfer calls through dragging and dropping call cells into the Contact viewer.
- Workgroup access utilities, including login, log out, and wrap up.

— Workgroup Queue Monitor.

ShoreTel includes a *SoftPhone* license with the purchase of Workgroup Call Manager. Users must install this license, in addition to the Call Manager license, to access SoftPhone. The *Standard Resolution Video* license is not provided with Workgroup Agent Call Manager.

Workgroup Supervisor Call Manager supports the following features:

- All functions available through Workgroup Agent Call Manager.
- Workgroup Agent Monitor.

ShoreTel includes a *SoftPhone* license with the purchase of Workgroup Supervisor Call Manager. Users must install this license, in addition to the Call Manager license, to access SoftPhone. The *Standard Resolution Video* license is not provided with Workgroup Supervisor Call Manager.

Operator Call Manager supports the following features:

- All functions available through Workgroup Supervisor Call Manager.
- Advanced Contact Viewer functions, including pickup, unpark, edit buddies' active call properties, and edit call notes of buddies.
- Bridge Call Appearance Monitor.

ShoreTel includes *SoftPhone* and *Standard Resolution Video* licenses with the purchase of Operator Call Manager. Users must install these licenses, in addition to the Call Manager license, to access SoftPhone and VGA Video.

### **1.3** System Requirements

### 1.3.1 Operating Systems

Call Manager is supported on the following operating systems:

Windows Client Operating System

- Windows XP Professional SP1, SP2, or SP3
- Windows Vista, Business Edition installation of SP1 optional
- Windows Vista, Enterprise installation of SP1 optional
- Windows Vista Business 64 bit, with or without Desktop Optimization

Windows Terminal Server

- Windows 2003 SP2 Terminal Server
- Windows 2003 R2 Terminal Server

Citrix

- Presentation Server 4.0 (XenApp)
- Presentation Server 4.1 (XenApp)

All Call Manager features are supported on Citrix except SoftPhone, video, Outlook Integration, and Recording through a PC microphone.

Call Manager is supported as a 32-bit application on the 64-bit platforms.



### 1.3.2 Hardware Requirements

Computer Hardware requirements for running Call Manager depend on the Call Manager type and the use of video. Table 1-1 displays the minimum recommended configuration for computers running ShoreWare Call Manager.

Call Manager Version	Processor	RAM <sup>a</sup>		Disk Space <sup>b</sup>	Available RAM
Call Manager Version		ХР	Vista	XP / Vista	XP / Vista
Personal	Pentium 3 – 800 MHz	1 GB	2 GB	1 GB	100 MB
Professional	Pentium 4 – 2.0 GHz	1 GB	2 GB	1 GB	150 MB
Agent, Supervisor, Operator (<40 extension presences)	Pentium 4 – 2.0 GHz	1 GB	2 GB	1 GB	150 MB
Agent, Supervisor, Operator (<500 extension presences)	Pentium 4 – 3.0 GHz	1 GB	2 GB	1 GB	150 MB
All Versions, VGA Video	Dual-Core 1.6 GHz	1 GB	1 GB	1 GB	150 MB
All Versions, XGA Video	Core 2 Quad 2.4 GHz	1 GB	1 GB	1 GB	150 MB

 Table 1-1
 Client Device Hardware Requirements

a. Lists Call Manager memory requirements during normal operation. When running other office applications on the PC in addition to Call Manager, memory recommendations are 512 MB (XP) or 1 GB (Vista).

b. Disk space requirement is for installation on a system without .NET Framework installed previously. Once installed, Call Manager requires less than 100MB of disk space.

### 1.3.3 Video Hardware Requirements

Computers configured for video calls require the following:

• VGA Video: Graphic Card with 64 MB of VRAM, DirectX 9.0c-compatible

### 1.3.4 Video Bandwidth Requirements

Video calls require the following bandwidth:

• VGA: 600 kbps



# снартек 2

# **Getting Started**

## 2.1 Introduction

This chapter discusses installation issues and describes application preferences.

### 2.2 Installation

Call Manager is a .NET Framework 2.0 application. The Call Manager installer automatically downloads the correct .NET version if it is not present during the upgrade or install. Users are then prompted to accept the End User License Agreement from Microsoft to proceed with the .NET installation. Internet connectivity is required during the installation process.

### 2.2.1 Normal Installation

Call Manager is installed by clicking the Install button on the Call Manager Install HTML Page, as shown in Figure 2-1. Contact your system administrator for the URL of your Call Manager Installation page.



Figure 2-1 Call Manager Installation Page

### 2.2.2 64-bit Platform Support

ShoreTel supports Call Manager on 64-bit Windows 2003 running Citrix or Windows Terminal Server. Call Manager is not supported on systems running 64-bit Windows XP or 64-bit Vista.

Installing Call Manager on 64-bit Windows running Citrix or Windows Terminal Server requires the following steps:

Step 1 Install DotNet Framework for 64-bit Windows Citrix machines – Version 2.0 or higher.

DotNet Framework is not supplied with the ShoreTel installation software. This software is available from Internet sources or from your software vendor.

- Step 2 Install Call Manager.
- Step 3 Access Control Panel -> Phone and Modem -> Advanced (tab) and remove ShoreTel Remote TAPI Service Provider.
- Step 4 Run TSPInstall.exe

TSPInstall.exe is provided with the ShoreTel installation software.

Installing Call Manager on a 64-bit platform places files in the following folders:

- The default location is C:\Program Files (x86)
- The location of 32-bit client dll files is C:\Windows\SysWow64

# 2.3 Access to Call Manager

### 2.3.1 Starting Call Manager

You start Call Manager by clicking the *ShoreTel Call Manager* application icon that was placed on your desktop or Start menu when Call Manager was installed. You can also configure Call Manager to automatically start when you log into Windows.

To configure Call Manager to start when you log into Windows:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

- Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu.
- Click the Application Button and select *Options*.
- Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Options*.
- Press Ctrl+O.

Step 2 Select *General* in the panel on the left side of the window.

Step 3 Mark the Start Call Manager when you login to Windows checkbox.

Section A.2.1 on page 161 describes the **Options and Preferences: General** panel.

### 2.3.2 Exiting Call Manager

Exiting Call Manager terminates program execution. Call Manager must be running to monitor the system for inbound messages, view presence, or engage in instant message conversations.

To exit Call Manager, right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray icon and select Exit.

### 2.3.3 Closing and Opening Call Manager

Closing and Opening Call Manager manipulates the Call Manager window without affecting the run status. Closing Call Manager removes the Call Manager window from the monitor while Call Manager continues to run in the background. Call Manager continues



to monitor the system for inbound voice calls or instant messages. The System Tray displays the ShoreWare icon when Call Manager is operation, regardless if the Call Manager window is open or closed.

Opening Call Manager displays the Call Manager window on your monitor.

#### To Close the Call Manager window, perform one of the following:

- Click the Application Button and select *Close*.
- Click the Exit icon on the top right corner of the Call Manager window.
- Press Alt+F4.

#### To Open the Call Manager window, perform one of the following:

- Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Show ShoreTel Call Manager*.
- Double click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray.
- Call Manager opens when you receive a voice call or instant message.

### 2.3.4 Active Directory Integration

When ShoreTel Active Directory (AD) Integration is enabled, access to Call Manager is available to all system users, including users without domain accounts or not configured as ShoreTel AD users.

#### 2.3.4.1 Initial Configuration

When installing Call Manager, users authenticated through AD are not queried for their credentials; they are immediately prompted for the server name after which wizard panels guide them through the setup process.

Users that are not authenticated through AD are required to enter their name, password and server name. After verifying the user's credentials, Call Manager guides the user through the setup process.

#### 2.3.4.2 Logging into Call Manager

Attempts to log into Call Manager after the initial setup are handled on the basis of the user's AD configuration. Active Directory users are authenticated by SSO through the verification of their AD credentials. Users not configured for Active Directory are authenticated through the verification of their ShoreTel username and password, as previously loaded through their Call Manager account. In either case, users are typically not required to re-enter their username or password each time they open Call Manager from their computer.

Call Manager behavior when authentication fails is not changed by this feature.

#### 2.3.4.3 User Name – Telephony Options panel

The User Name data field at the top of the Options and Preferences: Telephony panel displays the User name of the Call Manager account. This field is *read only* for users authenticated through AD credentials, as shown in Figure 4.

General	Telephony	
QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Neeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outhook Telephony Sounds Language	User name: *Note: You will be re- changes to take effer Maximum number of ar Show empty call ce Suppress call waitin	Change Password ttive calls to show: 4 0 Ils in Normal view alert Ig tone for subsequent calls when off-hook (headset mode for analog phones) number: 9 •
		OK Cancel Apply

Figure 4 Options and Preferences: Telephony panel

# 2.4 Usage Preferences

### 2.4.1 Language Selection

Call Manager displays menus in all languages available on systems that support multiple languages. You can also specify the language through which ShoreWare communicates voice mail audio commands and ShorePhone display messages.

To specify the languages Call Manager uses to display menu information:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

- Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu.
- Click the Application Button and select *Options*.
- Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Options*.
- Press Ctrl+O.

Step 2 Select Languages in the menu on the left side of the window.

Step 3 Select the desired options from the following drop-down menus.

• The *Language used in Call Manager* parameter specifies the language through which Call Manager panels display information.

The *System Default* option refers to the default language as configured on your ShoreWare system.

The *Language used by voice mail prompts and IP phones* specifies the language the system uses to display IP Phone messages and for voice mail audio prompts.

Step 4 Exit and Re-open Call Manager.

Section A.2.18 on page 183 describes the Options and Preferences: Languages panel.



### 2.4.2 Sound Preferences

You can configure Call Manager to play audio wav files when you receive a message or call. Specific events that can generate an audio alert include

New Voice Message Incoming Call Incoming Instant Message Incoming Monitored Call Incoming Bridged Call Appearance Incoming Agent Call Queue Monitor Alert

To specify the wav files that Call Manager plays to signal an audio alert:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

- Step 2 Select Sounds in the menu on the left side of the window.
- Step 3 Select the desired event from the event table at the top of the window, located right of the menu.
- Step 4 Press the *Browse* button to search for the desired wav file.

Section A.2.17 on page 182 describes the Options and Preferences: Sounds panel.

### 2.4.3 Configuring the External Number Prefix

The Trunk Access Code (TAC) is the prefix you must dial before entering a phone number when calling a device external to your ShoreWare system. The prefix that you dial depends on the trunk that routes your calls. Consult your system administrator for information about your system configuration.

To specify the Trunk Access Code that Call Manager uses to route your external calls:

Step 1 Open the Options and Preferences window by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Options*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Options*. Press Ctrl+O.

- Step 2 Select *Telephony* in the menu on the left side of the window.
- Step 3 Select the desired prefix from the *Prefix to dial external number* drop-down menu.

Section A.2.11 on page 174 describes the **Options and Preferences: Telephony** panel.



# **Accessing Call Manager**

# 3.1 Call Manager Windows

Call Manager windows provide access to ShoreWare client services. In addition to initiating and managing communication sessions, you can view the presence of other users, adjust your presence, perform Workgroup and Contact Center functions, and access contact information, voice mail, and call history from these windows.

### 3.1.1 Window Types

Call Manager windows provide access to client application features, inform the user of incoming messages, and display communication session status. Call Manager windows include the Main Window, Satellite Windows, and Alerts.

#### 3.1.1.1 Main Window

The Main window displays buttons, bars, and menus through which users view status, configure settings, manage voice mail, and initiate communication sessions. The title bar of the Main Window indicates the user's extension.

Figure 3-1 displays an example of the main window where the Viewing Mode is set to normal; refer to Section 3.2 on page 28 for Viewing Mode information. The title bar in the Call Manager window shown in Figure 3-1 indicates the user's extension is 2569.

2569 - ShoreTel Call Manager	
🥑 Windows Dial Call Iools View Help	
💂: SoftPhone 🗸 🥌 Standard 🗸 🔴 On The Phone 🗣 🖶 Windows 🗸	🗶 🖩 🛣
🎿 Answer 👦 To VM 🚜 Hang Up 🔥 Transfer 🛟 Conference 🎝 Hold 🐣 IM 🏢 Send Digits 🍹	Park 🗨 To AA
<i>۹</i>	>
🕲 Bonnie Hopkins - 3644 (Connected - 02:45)	) († 🕹 🚜 📼

Figure 3-1 Main Window in Normal View

The Main window structure and the set of menus available for display depend on the selected Viewing Mode.

#### 3.1.1.2 Satellite Window

A Satellite window is a Call Manager component that

displays Call Manager viewers. is separated from the Main Call Manager window.

When the Viewing option is set to Normal or Docked, Call Manager can be configured to display viewers either through the main window or through a satellite window. Call Manager drag and drop operations can incorporate Satellite windows into the Main Window content area or separate a viewer in the Main window into a Satellite window. Section 3.1.3 describes Call Manager window manipulation operations.

When the Viewing Option is set to Miniature, viewers are always displayed through a Satellite window.

Section 3.3 on page 30 describes Call Manager Viewers and includes a list of available viewers. A Satellite window can contain more than one viewer. Alternatively, a separate satellite window can be opened for each viewer.

The Satellite window in Figure 3-2 contains the Contacts viewer.



Figure 3-2 Call Manager Satellite window

#### 3.1.1.3 Alerts

An Alert is a popup that Call Manager displays in the bottom right corner of the user's monitor to inform the user of an incoming voice call or instant message. Figure 3-3 displays a Voice Call Alert.



Figure 3-3 Voice Call Alert

Voice call alerts contain buttons for accepting the call or sending the call to Voice Mail. Clicking in an Instant Message alert opens the message panel from which the user can respond and continue the conversation. The function and appearance of alerts is the same for all viewing modes.

### 3.1.2 Window Components

The Call Manager Main window is the primary window for accessing ShoreWare client services. In addition to initiating and managing communication sessions, users can adjust their call handling mode or presence; view the presence of other system users; and access directory entries, calling history, and voice mail through this window.

Figure 3-4 displays the Call Manager Main window in normal viewing mode.





Figure 3-4 Call Manager Main Window Components

#### 3.1.2.1 Application Button

The Application Button appears as the ShoreTel logo in the upper left corner of the Main window. Click the Application Button to display menus that access communication session commands, configuration options, and parameter settings.

The Application Button is visible in Normal, Docked, and Miniature viewing modes.

#### 3.1.2.2 Main Menu

The Main Menu is located below the title bar and above the Toolbars. Each word on the Main Menu accesses a drop down menu that displays commands, configuration settings, and viewing options. Main Menu options are also available through the Application Button.

To control the display of the Main Menu, select *View -> Main Menu* from the Application Button, the Main Menu, or the System Tray context menu.

The Main Menu is not available in Miniature viewing mode.

#### 3.1.2.3 Assignment Bar

The Assignment Bar is located below the Toolbars and above QuickDialer. Each word on the left side of the Assignment bar accesses a drop down menu that lists options for assigning the user's access device, IM presence setting, and Call Handling Mode, and for displaying Viewers. Workgroup members also assign login status from the Assignment bar. All Assignment bar options are also available through the Application Button or the System Tray context menu.

The icons on the right side of the bar provides status for current Call Manager calls:

The *Microphone* icon displays the mute status of the current call when you conduct calls through SoftPhone.

The *Keypad* icon accesses a keypad through which dialing tones (DTMF) can be sent during active voice calls.

The *Telephone* icon indicates the current call and on-hook phone status and lists the quantity of unanswered calls.

#### 3.1.2.4 Toolbars

Toolbars provide single button access to Call Manager tasks. Call Manager can display up to ten toolbars and each toolbar has a maximum capacity of 24 buttons. Toolbars are configured by the system administrator.

Toolbars are an optional component of the Call Manager Main and Miniature windows. To control the display of the Toolbars, select *View -> Show <toolbar name>* from the Application Button, Main Menu, or the System Tray context menu.

#### 3.1.2.5 QuickDialer

QuickDialer provides drop-down access to directory names and phone numbers that match the text in the data entry field. You can also enter, paste, or drag numbers into the QuickDialer field.

As shown in Figure 3-5, the right side of the QuickDialer field provides the following:

**Redial button** – accesses a list of recent dialed or received calls, as configured in the **Options and Preferences: QuickDialer** panel.

**Go arrow** – initiates a call to the selected contact in the QuickDialer field. Access to the Go arrow is configured in the **Options and Preferences: QuickDialer** panel.

Section A.2.2 on page 161 describes the Options and Preferences: QuickDialer panel.

2	Enter a name or number	
		Redial button
		Go arrow

#### Figure 3-5 QuickDialer buttons

You can specify the following information when entering the intended call recipient in the *QuickDialer* data entry field:

The recipient's name, as listed in your directory. The recipient's number as listed in your directory. A valid phone number, as specified by your system. Redial recently dialed numbers Company name Email address IM address Department name, as a name qualifier

As you fill the data entry field, Call Manager displays a drop down menu that lists the contents of your directory filtered by the QuickDialer contents. When you select a contact in this menu your phone initiates the call as specified by your telephony settings.

QuickDialer configuration options can prevent QuickDialer from displaying contact information for fax machines and companies. QuickDialer can also display available calling actions for filtered contacts. The Options and Preferences: QuickDialer panel configures these options.

QuickDialer tokens typed into the data entry field are matched to an index of directory entries. A drop down panel displays the a list of Directory entries filtered by the token matches.



#### QuickDialer properties include:

Tokens are delimited by spaces:

- mark is a single token string
- ma th is a two token string
- **m s w t** is a four token string

Directory entries match a token string when each input token maps to a distinct word within the name of the entry, without regard to case or order:

- mark matches Mark Thomason and Tim Markison
- ma th matches Marge Thorpe and Thad Martin

Each input token must match a word within the index name:

- p p matches Pauline Paulus but not Peter Hicks

Parentheses, apostrophes, and hyphens are not considered when matching entries:

- one matches O'Neal
- tex matches John (Tex) Jones

QuickDialer matches individual words within company names:

— net matches High Country Networks

Only single token searches (strings with no spaces) match email and IM addresses

 mthomason@an matches a user's (mthomason@anycorp.com – Mark Thomason) record.

The Department field can be used to refine a Name search.

In multiple token search, only the first token can match email addresses, IM addresses, or phone numbers.

#### 3.1.2.6 Active Call Area and Call Cells

The Active Call Area displays call cells for each voice call that Call Manager is handling. The Active Call Area in Figure 3-4 contains one call cell. The Active Call Area can be configured to display the blank call cells by selecting *Tools -> Options -> Preferences* from the Application Button, Main Menu, or the System Tray context menu.

Call cells display status and time information about active calls that Call Manager is handling. Each call represents one call appearance. Operations available through main window buttons are performed on the highlighted call appearance. You can also perform operations on a call through a context menu by right clicking on the call cell.

The left side of a call cell indicates the status and duration of the connection with the other party on the call appearance, along with the name and number of that party. The right side of the call cell contains buttons for performing call management tasks on the call appearance. To determine the function of an individual button, hover the cursor above that button until Call Manager displays a popup description.

The Active Call Area in Figure 3-6 contains two call cells:

The top cell corresponds to a call with Adam Pierce. The icon on the left side of the indicates that the call is currently connected to the device that is assigned to your extension. The text indicates the name and number of the other party and that the call is connected to the extension device. The buttons on the right side indicate the operations that can be performed on the call which are, respectively, *Hold*, *Transfer*, *Conference*, *Hang up*, and *View Additional Information*. Because this call is

highlighted, call management operations initiated from Main Window menus are performed on this call.

The call cell indicates that AES-SRTP encryption is active during a call with a small padlock icon located next to the call status icon. The padlock icon indicates the call media is secure on the ShoreTel network; ShoreTel cannot guarantee call security outside of the network, such as calls that terminate across an analog or digital trunk.

The bottom cell corresponds to a call with Hannah Poulson. As indicated by the status icon and text, this call is on hold. The set of operation buttons on the right side of the cell differ from those in the other cell because of the call state. The available buttons include *Answer*, *Conference*, *Hang up*, and *View Additional Information*. The call is not highlighted; clicking anywhere in the cell highlights the call.

3644 - ShoreTel Call Manager	
🥑 Windows Dial Call Iools Yiew Help	
🧠 Home 🔹 🤓 Standard 👻 🈋 On The Phone 👻	II 🖉
۹	- <b>-</b>
😮 Adam Pierce - 3714 (Connected - 03:06)	🤳 🖧 🕇 🤪 👢
🎝 Hannah Poulson - (398) 412-6219 (On Hold - 00:18 / 00:43)	ə († 🌧 🗉

Figure 3-6 Call Cells in the Active Call Area

#### 3.1.2.7 Content Area

Content Areas display one or more viewers, such as the Contact List or the Directory List. The Call Manager Main window may contain up to eight Content Area regions. Content regions can be dragged from the Main window into a Satellite window. Conversely, Satellite windows can be dragged into the Main window to create a Content Area.

#### 3.1.2.8 Status Bar

The Status Bar is located at the bottom of the Call Manager window. The left side displays error and status messages.

### 3.1.3 Manipulating Call Manager Windows

Viewers can be displayed in the Call Manager Content Area or in Satellite windows. Users can incorporate Satellite windows into the Main window. Conversely, Viewers can be moved from the Call Manager window into Satellite windows.

The following procedure configures Call Manager to permit window manipulation:

Step 1 Open the Options and Preferences window by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main Menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.



- Step 2 Select *General* in the menu on the left side of the window.
- Step 3 Mark the Enable drag-and-drop Window arrangement checkbox.

By default, Enable drag-and-drop Window arrangement is enabled for Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, and Operator type; this parameter is disabled for Personal and Professional Call Manager types.

#### 3.1.3.1 Separating Windows

Drag and drop operations remove content areas from the Main window and separate viewers from a single Satellite window.

To separate panels from a tiled window, point the cursor at the Title Bar of the panel to be removed, left click and hold the left mouse button, then drag the panel outside of the window boundary.

To separate a panel from a tabbed window, point the cursor at the tab of the panel to be removed, left click and hold the mouse button, then drag the panel outside of the window boundary.

#### 3.1.3.2 Combining Two Satellite Windows

Figure 3-7 displays a windows desktop that contains the Main window and two Satellite windows. The top satellite window contains the Contact List; the bottom Satellite window contains the Speed Dial list. The following procedure moves the Contact List into the Satellite window containing the Speed Dial List.



Figure 3-7 Call Manager Main and Satellite Windows

To combine two satellite windows:

Step 1 Point the mouse cursor at the Title Bar of the window to be moved, then click and hold the left mouse button. Figure 3-7 shows the cursor pointing on the Title Bar of the Contact List.

Moving the Satellite window displays Global Drop Targets in the Main window.

Step 2 Drag the window into the body of the receiving Satellite window. Figure 3-8 shows the Contact List as it is moved into the Satellite window containing the Speed Dial List.

	Enter a name or number re are no active calls at this time  Speed Dial  Contacts  Find a contact or number  Entry  Western Contacts  Western Contact  Western Contact	3 2569 - ShoreTel Call Manager		
e are no active calls at this time  Speed Dial  Contacts  Find a contact or number  Western Contacts  Western Contact	re are no active calls at this time	-	And the second s	
Find a contact or number  Eastern Contacts  Western Contact	Find a contact or number  Second Sec	re are no active calls at this time	* *	
		¢	Þ	Find a contact or number     Eastern Contacts      Western Contact

Figure 3-8 Moving a Satellite Window into another Satellite Window

As a window receives a Satellite window, it displays a local drop target, as shown in Figure 3-8. Local drop targets contain five icons – one in each of the protruding regions and one in the center. Each icon in the protruding regions represent an edge of the Satellite window.

Step 3 Hover the cursor over a selected drop target region until the receiving window displays a preview shadow. In Figure 3-9, the cursor is hovering over the bottom drop target icon.

2569 - ShoreTel Call Manager		
🕑 💂 SoftPhone + 🥌 Standard + 🥏 Online + 🖶 Windows +	🦉 🔢 🕿	Speed Dial
Enter a name or number There are no active calls at this time	• •	Contacts  Contacts  Western Contacts

Figure 3-9 Hovering over the Bottom Drop Target Icon

The shaded area represents the proposed position of the Contact List within the receiving Satellite window.

Step 4 Release the Mouse button.



Figure 3-10 displays the Satellite window that results from releasing the mouse button while hovering on the bottom drop target, as shown in Figure 3-9. The global drop targets in the Main window disappear when the mouse button is released.



Figure 3-10 Tiled Viewers within a Satellite window

Releasing the mouse while hovering over protruding drop target icons results in the Satellite window displaying the viewers as tiled panels, as shown in Figure 3-10. Releasing the mouse while hovering over the center drop target icon results in the Satellite window displaying the viewers as tab panels, as shown in Figure 3-11.

	_
Speed Dial >	< l
i) Click here to create a new Speed Dial Entry	
Speed Dial Contacts	

Figure 3-11 Tabbed Viewers within a Satellite Window

#### 3.1.3.3 Moving a Satellite Window into the Main Window

The procedure for moving a Satellite window into the Main window is similar to that for combining two Satellite windows. When moving panels into the Main window, two sets of drop targets appear. The outer targets are used for adding a content area to the window. The interior drop targets are used to incorporate the added panel into an existing content area.

Figure 3-12 depicts the result of hovering the Satellite window over a global drop target. The window panel is inserted into the entire Call Manager Main window.

G	2569	- ShoreTel Call Manager		6	2569 - Sho	reTel Call Manager	
<u> </u>	🥑 🧠 Home 🗸 🍥 Standard	l 🕶 🥌 Online 🕶 🔚 Windows 🗸	2	💙 🕵 Home 🗸	適 Standard 🗸 🥌	Online 🕶 🖶 Windows 🕶	2
	Enter a name or number ere are no active calls at this tim	e		Contacts	x	Enter a name or number There are no active calls at this time	÷ .
Contacts	reate a new Sper	od Dial Estra	×			Speed Dial	X
	reate a new spe					When here would de new speed bland	ini y
	Hoveri	ng over global drop target		Re	sult of Hoveri	ing over global drop target	

Figure 3-12 Hovering over Global Drop Targets

Figure 3-13 depicts the result of hovering the Satellite window over a local drop target. The window panel is inserted only into the Content Area of the Main window.

2569 - ShoreTel Call Manager		2569 - ShoreTel Call Manager	
💙 🚌 Home 🗸 🥥 Standard 🗸 🥌 Online 🗸 🖶 Windows 🕇	📰 🕿 💙 👰 Home 🕶	🥌 Standard 🗸 🥏 Online 🗸 🖶 Windows 🗸	
Enter a name or number here are no active calls at this time	P Enter a name or There are no active of		
sp. I J J Click here to create a new Speed Dial Entry	Contacts	Speed Dial	al Entry

Hovering over local drop target

Result of Hovering over local drop target



# 3.2 Viewing Modes

Call Manager provides three viewing modes for displaying the Main Call Manager window: Normal, Miniature, and Docked. When Call Manager is opened, it maintains the viewing option setting that was active when it was closed.

When Call Manager is active but not visible on the desktop, the System Tray displays a ShoreTel icon which, when pressed, opens the Call Manager window.



### 3.2.1 Normal Mode

The Normal Call Manager window, shown in Figure 3-1, can be configured to contain all Call Manager window components. The Normal window can be moved anywhere on the desktop by dragging the title bar. To resize the width and length of the Normal window, click and drag any of the four window edges.

**To display the Main Manager in Normal mode**, select *View -> Normal* from the Menu bar, Application Button, or the System Tray context menu.

Moving viewers between the Main window and satellite windows requires that the Windows Manipulation option is enabled, as described in Section 3.1.3 on page 24.

### 3.2.2 Miniature

The Miniature view, shown in Figure 3-14, is a compact version of the main window. The Miniature view always displays the Application Button, QuickDialer, and Call List. The Call Toolbar is accessed in Miniature mode through a Application Button option. All viewers are accessible through a Satellite window.



Figure 3-14 Call Manager Window – Miniature View

**To display the Main Window in Miniature view**, select *View -> Miniature* from the Menu bar, Application Button, or the System Tray context menu.

To move the Miniature Main Window, click and hold in the dark blue region on the left or right side of the window, then drag it to the desired location.

### 3.2.3 Docked

Call Manager provides four Docked window settings, one for each edge of the computer monitor. When Call Manager is docked, it is located permanently on the edge of the window specified by the docking command. In Figure 3-15, Call Manager is docked to the bottom of the monitor.

When Call Manager is docked to the left or right side, the window spans the monitor from top to bottom. The width is adjustable. The viewers can appear either in the Main Call Manager window or in Satellite windows.

When Call Manager is docked to the top or bottom of the monitor, the height of the window is fixed and the window spans the monitor from the left to right sides. Viewers only appear in Satellite windows.

To display Call Manager in Docked view, select *View* from the Menu bar, the Application Button, or the System Tray context menu, then select one of the Docked options at the bottom of the menu.



Figure 3-15 Call Manager Window – Docked Bottom

### 3.2.4 System Tray

The System Tray displays a ShoreTel icon when Call Manager is running, even when the Call Manager window is not on the desktop or referenced on the taskbar. Clicking the ShoreTel icon opens the Call Manager window on the desktop and returns focus to the window. Right clicking the System Tray icon opens a context menu that displays most options available through the Application Button.

Figure 3-16 displays the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray.



Figure 3-16 Call Manager Icon in the System Tray

### 3.3 Viewers

Viewers are lists that display resources available through Call Manager including your voice mail, contacts, directory lists, speed dial contacts, and call history. You access Viewers through the Content Area of the Main window or through a Satellite window.

The following is a summary of the Call Manager viewers. A complete description of each panel is provided in the referenced sections.

**Directory:** The Directory viewer displays all contact information for all system users. You can store personal contacts and import contact entries from Microsoft Outlook to the Directory viewer. Section 8.2 on page 81 describes the Directory Viewer.



**Contacts**: The Contact viewer displays your contact lists. Contact lists provide convenient access to selected entries from your directory of addresses. Section 8.3 on page 86 describes the Contacts Viewer.

**History**: The History viewer displays information about previous calls you made and received. It can be used to display calls you made and the phone numbers of people who called you. Section 4.9 on page 62 describes the History Viewer.

**Voice Mail:** The Voice Mail viewer manages your voice messages. In addition to viewing your messages, you can listen to, sort, and delete messages from this panel. Section 9.3 on page 103 describes the Voice Mail viewer.

**Speed Dial:** The Speed Dial viewer manages and initiates calls to your speed dial contacts. Section 8.5.1 on page 98 describes the Speed Dial viewer.

**Queue Monitor**: The Queue Monitor displays the calls that are ringing into your workgroups and waiting on your workgroup queues. Section 12.4.1 on page 137 describes the Queue Monitor.

Agent Monitor: The Agent Monitor displays the name, extension, and status of all agents in your workgroups. Section 12.4.2 on page 139 describes the Agent Monitor.

**Bridged Call Appearance Monitor**: The Bridged Call Appearance Monitor displays the Bridged Call Appearances for which your phone is configured to answer. Section 12.4.3 on page 141 describes the Bridged Call Appearance Monitor



# 

# Voice Calls

### 4.1 Introduction

Call Manager provides a Graphical User Interface for initiating and handling your voice calls. Call Manager operations and features that support, handle, and manage your voice calls include:

extension assignment to a device configuring call device options initiating a voice call managing incoming calls operations during an active call speciality calls: conference, video, intercom, and pages history viewer call routing slips

# 4.2 Extension Assignment

Extension assignment specifies the device to which ShoreWare routes your calls. The following sections explain the options for receiving calls at your default home device, at your SoftPhone, or at other devices through Office Anywhere.

The Device button on the Assignment bar displays the current Extension Assignment.

### 4.2.1 Home Device

Your **home device** is the phone that is plugged into your home port, as configured by your administrator. The home device can only be changed by your system administrator.

To assign your Home Device to your extension, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Extension Assignment -> Home*. Click the Assignment Button on the Assignment Bar and select *Home*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Extension Assignment -> Home*.

Press Ctrl+Shift+M.

The Assignment button displays the Home icon to indicate that your extension is assigned to your home device.

### 4.2.2 SoftPhone

SoftPhone is a Call Manager component that performs voice calls and voice mail functions directly through the computer running Call Manager. After users assign their extension to SoftPhone, they use the computer's audio devices to place or receive voice calls and send or receive voice messages. SoftPhone is a licensed feature that requires administrator authorization.

Chapter 7 on page 79 describes SoftPhone.

#### To assign SoftPhone to your extension, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Extension Assignment -> SoftPhone*. Click the Assignment Button on the Assignment Bar and select *SoftPhone*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Extension Assignment -> SoftPhone* 

Press Ctrl+Shift+S

The Assignment button displays the SoftPhone icon to indicate that your extension is assigned to the SoftPhone.

### 4.2.3 Office Anywhere

#### 4.2.3.1 Description

Office Anywhere is a ShoreWare feature that forwards calls to a designated system IP phone device or a remote telephone connected to the PSTN. Office Anywhere requires authorization from your administrator.

Activating Office Anywhere from a system telephone assigns your extension to that device. When activating Office Anywhere from a remote device, you maintain an on-system extension presence by mapping your ShoreWare extension to the external device.

Call Manager displays calls that Office Anywhere forwards to your specified device. You can manage these calls in Call Manager as if you received them through your home device.

- The device to which Office Anywhere assigns your extension rings when you receive a call. The active Call Handling Mode determines the disposition of unhandled calls.
- Call Manager provides all call management functions except call answer. Office Anywhere calls must be answered on the assigned device.
- Voice calls made and received while Office Anywhere is active are placed in the extension's call stack. Calls cannot be parked on an extension where Office Anywhere is active.

#### 4.2.3.2 Activating Office Anywhere

To assign your extension to a device specified by Office Anywhere, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Extension Assignment -> Office Anywhere*. Click the Assignment button on the Assignment Bar and select *Office Anywhere*. Right click the ShoreTel Tray icon and select *Extension Assignment -> Office Anywhere* Press Ctrl+Shift+O

Select *Enable Office Anywhere* from the **Options and Preferences**: **Office Anywhere** panel, as described in Section A.2.5 on page 166.



The Office Anywhere option is not available until a phone number is entered into the External Number field located on the **Options and Preferences: Office Anywhere** panel.

When Office Anywhere is active, the Assignment button displays the telephone number of the assigned device.

You specify the phone number of the assigned Office Anywhere device on the **Options and Preferences: Office Anywhere** panel, as described in Section A.2.5 on page 166.

#### 4.2.3.3 Configuring Office Anywhere

The **Options and Preferences: Office Anywhere** panel specifies the Office Anywhere device, configures other Office Anywhere settings, and activates Office Anywhere for your extension.

Section A.2.5 on page 166 describes the Options and Preferences: Office Anywhere panel.

# 4.3 Configuring Device Options

### 4.3.1 Handsfree Mode

Handsfree mode defines a telephone state where the phone is always off hook and the dial tone is suppressed. This mode clears the audio path immediately at the conclusion of a call, allowing you to initiate a call without hanging up the phone from a previous call. Although Handsfree mode is typically used with a headset, this parameter is independent of the active audio path.

To access the Handsfree mode activation parameter:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

- Step 2 Select *Telephony* in the menu on the left side of the window.
- Step 3 Select the preferred handsfree mode option by setting *Suppress dial-tone when off-hook (headset mode for analog phones)* as follows:

Enable *Suppress dial-tone when off-hook (headset mode for analog phones)* to enable Handsfree mode.

Clear *Suppress dial-tone when off-hook (headset mode for analog phones)* to enable Handsfree mode.

Section A.2.11 on page 174 describes the Options and Preferences: Telephony panel.

### 4.3.2 Call Stack Size

The call stack size determines the maximum number of calls that you can handle through Call Manager. Calls that you receive while your call stack is full are managed as busy. The call stack size configured through Call Manager is subject to the maximum size configured for your extension by the System Administrator. Consult your System Administrator to increase maximum call stack size for your extension.

When your call stack is full, Call Manager permits one additional outbound call for performing consultative conferences and transfers.

To configure your call stack size

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

Step 2 Select *Telephony* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Step 3 Enter the call stack size in the Maximum number of active calls to show field.

Section A.2.11 on page 174 describes the Options and Preferences: Telephony panel.

### 4.3.3 Specifying the Auto Off-Hook Device

The Automatic Off-Hook Preference specifies the audio path that the system activates when you place or receive a voice call. In addition to SoftPhone, the IP530 and IP560 ShorePhones support Automatic Off-Hook Device selection.

To configure the Off-Hook audio path preference:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

Step 2 Select *Telephony* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Step 3 Select the preferred audio path by setting *Default audio path for automatic off-hook*:

**Speaker:** The speaker and external microphone on your active device is the default audio path.

**Headset:** The headset on your active device is the default audio path. **Wireless Headset:** The wireless headset on your active device is the default audio path.

**Bluetooth**: The Bluetooth headset is the default audio path on phones that support Bluetooth.

Section A.2.11 on page 174 describes the Options and Preferences: Telephony panel.

### 4.3.4 Suppressing the Call Waiting Tone

The Call Waiting Tone is a signal inserted into the audio path during a voice call to alert you of an inbound call. Suppressing the call waiting tone prevents your receipt of this signal. Calls that you receive when the Call Waiting Tone is suppressed are handled as specified by your active call handling mode. This parameter setting does not affect Voice mail and call handling mode settings.

To access the Call Waiting mode suppression parameter:


Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

- Step 2 Select *Telephony* in the menu on the left side of the window.
- Step 3 Select a call waiting tone option by setting *Suppress call waiting tone for subsequent calls* as follows:

Select *Suppress call waiting tone for subsequent calls* to disable the tone. Clear *Suppress call waiting tone for subsequent calls* to activate the tone.

Section A.2.11 on page 174 describes the Options and Preferences: Telephony panel.

## 4.4 Making a Call

You can initiate voice calls from the Main window and from Viewers that display contact names or numbers. This section contains procedures for initiating calls from QuickDialer, the Make New Call panel, and from Call Manager viewers.

To initiate a call by selecting a name or number from the QuickDialer drop down menu:

**Step 1** Perform one of the following:

Begin entering the contact name or number in the data entry field. Press the Redial icon located on the right side of the data entry field.

Refer to Figure 4-1 for the location of the QuickDialer components. Section 3.1.2.5 on page 22 describes QuickDialer.



Figure 4-1 QuickDialer Components

Step 2 Select the desired contact in the drop-down menu.

Step 3 Double click the menu entry, press the Enter key, or click the Go arrow.

To initiate a voice call through the Make New Call panel:

**Step 1** Perform one of the following:

Right click in the Active Call Area and select *Make Call*. Select *Dial -> Make Call* from the Main Menu.

Click the Application Button and select *Dial -> Make Call*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Dial -> Make Call* Press Ctrl+Alt+D

Call Manager displays the Make New Call dialog box, as shown in Figure 4-2.

🛃 Make New Call	×
Type in a number or name. Close matches will be listed below,	,
🔎 Bonnie Hopkins	
🕨 💿 🧶 Bonnie Hopkins : Extension - 3652	
Extended Information	1
No extended information available	
Dial Digits Make Call Dial Mailbox Cancel	]
Barge In Silent Monitor Intercom Whisper Page	

Figure 4-2 Make New Call panel

Step 2 Begin entering the call recipient's name or number in the data entry field at the top of the panel.

The table lists entries from your directory, filtered by data entry field contents.

Step 3 Select the desired recipient in the table.

The **Dial Digits** field, located above the buttons at the bottom of the panel, lists the number to be dialed after you select a table entry.

Step 4 Press the Make Call button at the bottom of the panel.

To initiate a call from a specific Call Manager Viewer, refer to the manual section that describes that viewer.

## 4.5 Managing Incoming Calls

### 4.5.1 Inbound Call Signals

Call Manager provides three methods of signaling the receipt of an inbound voice call:

• Display a Call Alert in the bottom right corner of your monitor

You control the display of Call Alerts from the Options and Preferences: Telephony panel, as described in Section A.2.1 on page 161. Call Alerts are described in Section 3.1.1.3 on page 20.

• Play an audible tone through your computer.

You can select the tone that your computer plays from the Options and Preferences: Sounds panel, as described in Section A.2.17 on page 182.

• Display a call cell in the Active Call Area of the Main Window.



Section 3.1.2.6 on page 23 describes call cells.

## 4.5.2 Answering Calls

#### 4.5.2.1 Answering Calls to your Extension

When you receive a call, the Active Call Area displays a call cell that lists the caller's telephone number. The call cell also lists the caller's name if the number is listed in your system's directory, personal directory, or Outlook contacts. If the inbound call number matches multiple names in your directories, the call cell displays the first match.

To answer an incoming call from Call Manager, perform one of the following:

Click the Answer button on the call alert Click the Answer button on the call cell. Right click the call cell and select *Answer*. Select *Call -> Answer* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Answer*. Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select *Call -> Answer*. Press Ctrl+A Press F8

#### 4.5.2.2 Answering Calls to a Different Extension

Authorized users can answer inbound calls to another user's extensions.

To pick up another user's phone call:

Step 1 Perform one of the following:

Select *Dial -> Pickup/Unpark* from the Main Menu. Click the Application Button and select *Dial -> Pickup/Unpark*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Dial -> Pickup/Unpark* Press Ctrl+Alt+P

Call Manager displays the Pickup dialog box, as shown in Figure 4-3.

🖻 Pickup 👂	ĸ
Type in a number or name. Close matches will be listed below.	
P Kel	
😋 🧼 Kelvin Mason : Extension - 737-4798	
💿 🧼 Paul Keltus : Extension - 1786	
Extended Information	
No extended information available	
L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L	
Dial Digits	
Pickup Unpark Cancel	

Figure 4-3 Pickup panel

Step 2 Begin entering the user's name or number in the data entry field at the top of the panel.

The table displays a list of user names, filtered by data entry field contents.

Step 3 Select the desired user in the table.

The **Dial Digits** field, located above the buttons at the bottom of the panel, lists the user's number after you select a table entry.

Step 4 Press the Pickup button at the bottom of the panel.

#### 4.5.2.3 Answering the Night Bell Extension

The Night Bell is an extension that is tied to a site-wide signaling device and can be answered by authorized users.

To pick up a night bell call, perform one of the following actions:

Select *Dial -> Pick up Night Bell* from the Main Menu. Click the Application Button and select *Dial -> Pick up Night Bell*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Dial -> Pick up Night Bell* Press Ctrl+Alt+L

## 4.5.3 Rerouting Inbound Calls

#### 4.5.3.1 Sending a Call to Voice Mail

Call Manager can send your inbound calls to Voice Mail.

To send an inbound call to Voice Mail, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Call -> To Voice Mail*. Select *Call -> To Voice Mail* from the main menu. Click the *To VM* icon on the call cell Right click the call cell and select *Call -> To Voice Mail*. Press Ctrl+Y.

#### 4.5.3.2 Sending a Call to the Automated Attendant

Call Manager can send your inbound call to the Automated Attendant.

To send an inbound call to the Automated Attendant, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Call -> To Auto Attendant*. Select *Call -> To Auto Attendant* from the main menu. Right click the call cell and select *Call -> To Auto Attendant*.

#### 4.5.3.3 Transferring a Call to a Directory Contact

Call Manager can send your inbound call to one of you Directory contacts. The Call Transfer function, including the transfer of active calls, is described in Section 4.6.3 on page 48.

To send an inbound call to a Directory contact:

Step 1 Perform one of the following:



Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Transfer*. Select *Call -> Transfer* from the main menu. Right click the call cell and select *Call -> Transfer*.

Call Manager displays the Transfer Call dialog box.

Step 2 Enter the contact name or number in the data entry field at the top of the dialog box.

The table displays a list of directory entries filtered by data entry field contents.

Step 3 Select the desired user in the table.

The **Dial Digits** field, located above the buttons at the bottom of the panel, lists the user's number after you select a table entry.

Step 4 Press the button at the bottom of the panel corresponding to your desired transfer type.

## 4.5.4 Automated Call Handling

A Call Handling Mode defines call management conditions and tasks for your inbound calls. ShoreWare defines the following five call handling modes for each extension to customize the manner that a user's calls are handled over a variety of situations.

Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom

One call handling mode is always active. ShoreWare automatically selects the active call handling mode on the basis of system schedules maintained by the system administrator. Users can also manually select their active call handling mode.

The following sections describe call management tasks controlled by Call Handling Modes, along with the automatic and manual methods of selecting the active call handling mode.

#### 4.5.4.1 Configuring the Call Handling Modes

Mode Configuration panels configure call handling methods when the specified call handling mode is active. The Option and Configuration window provides access to five Call Handling Mode configuration panels, one for each call handling mode.

Section A.2.4 on page 164 describes the Call Handling Mode configuration panels.

#### 4.5.4.2 Setting the Active Call Handling Mode

The active Call Handling Mode specifies the manner by which Call Manager handles your inbound calls. ShoreWare automatically activates call handling modes, as specified by system schedules maintained by the administrator. You can also manually select the active call handling mode.

#### **Automatic Mode Selection**

A ShoreWare schedule is a software component that specifies a set of time periods. Call Manager uses schedules to program call handling mode changes for system users. Each schedule consists of a name and a list of day-time intervals. Call Manager panels refer to the schedule by its name and specify an active call handling mode during the intervals.

ShoreWare defines three schedule types:

• **On-hour schedules**: On-hour schedules specify day and time intervals over a weekly period without referencing a specific date. Figure 4-4 displays three examples of Onhour schedules.

Day Shift		Afternoon Shift		Weekend Shift	
Monday	8:00 am - 5:00 pm	Monday	1:00 pm - 10:00 pm	Saturday	8:00 am - 12:00 pm
Tuesday	8:00 am - 5:00 pm	Tuesday	1:00 pm - 10:00 pm	Sunday	8:00 am - 12:00 pm
Wednesday	8:00 am - 5:00 pm	Wednesday	1:00 pm - 10:00 pm		
Thursday	8:00 am - 5:00 pm	Thursday	1:00 pm - 10:00 pm		
Friday	8:00 am - 5:00 pm	Friday	1:00 pm - 10:00 pm		

Figure 4-4 On-Hour Schedule Examples

• Holiday schedules: Holiday schedules specify dates. Periods that identify a year are valid once; periods that do not specify a year are valid each year on the listed dates. Holiday schedules take precedence over On-hour schedules during periods covered by each schedule. Figure 4-5 display examples of Holiday Schedules.

Holiday 1	Holiday 2
1/1	1/1
5/26/2008	2/18/2008
7/4	3/17
11/27/2008	7/4
11/28/2008	9/1/2008
12/25	11/27/2008
	11/28/2008
	12/25

#### Figure 4-5 Holiday Schedule Examples

• **Custom schedules:** Custom schedules specify date and time intervals. Periods that identify a year are valid once; periods that do not identify a year are valid each year on the listed dates. Custom schedules take precedence over On-hour and Holiday schedules during periods listed by multiple schedules. Figure 4-6 display examples of Holiday Schedules.

Custom 1		Custom 2	
6/14/2008	9:00 am - 4:00 pm	2/5/2008	12:00 am - 12:00 pm
7/24	6:00 am - 9:00 pm	2/6/2008	12:00 am - 12:00 pm
		2/7/2008	12:00 am - 12:00 pm

#### Figure 4-6 Custom Schedule Examples

Schedules are configured by the system administrator. To determine the periods specified by an individual schedule, consult your system administrator.

Default active call handling modes are managed through the Schedule parameter of the Call Handling Mode configuration panels:

- The **Standard** and **Out of Office** modes determine the active call handling mode during normal daily activities.
  - The available options in **Standard**'s schedule parameter are the *On-hour* schedules configured by the system administrator. **Standard** is the default Call Handling Mode during the times listed by the selected schedule.



— The Out of Office schedule is the inverse of the selected schedule in the Standard Call Handling Mode configuration panel. Out of Office is the default Call Handling Mode during all periods not covered by the On-hour schedule in the Standard Call Handling Mode panel. Schedules are not selected in the Out of Office Call Handling Mode panel.

**Example:** Assume that *Day Shift* in Figure 4-4 is the selected schedule in the **Standard** Call Handling Mode panel. **Standard** is the default call handling mode between 8 am to 5 pm on Mondays through Friday. **Out of Office** is the default call handling mode all other times.

- The Extended Absence mode determines the active call handling mode during the selected holiday schedule. The Schedule drop down menu on the Extended Absence call handling mode lists the Holiday schedules configured by the administrator.
- The **Custom** mode determines the active call handling mode during the selected custom schedule. The Schedule drop down menu on the Custom call handling mode lists the Custom schedules configured by the administrator.
- In a Meeting mode is not associated to a schedule and cannot become active through an automatic mode selection.

#### **Manual Mode Transitions**

You can select the active call handling mode through Call Manager. A selected call handling mode remains active until you manually select a different mode or an automatic mode transition is performed, as scheduled by the mode configuration panels.

To change the active call handling mode, perform one of the following:

- Modify the *Current call handling mode* setting on the Options and Preferences: Call Handling Mode panel, as described in Section A.2.3.
- Click the Call Handling Mode button on the Assignment bar and select the desired mode from the drop down menu.
- Press the hot key combination for the desired mode:
  - Press Ctrl+Shift+1 for Standard Mode.
  - Press Ctrl+Shift+2 for In a Meeting Mode.
  - Press Ctrl+Shift+3 for Out of Office Mode.
  - Press Ctrl+Shift+4 for Extended Absence Mode.
  - Press Ctrl+Shift+5 for Custom Mode.

#### 4.5.4.3 Call Handling Mode Warnings

Call Manager can be programmed to warn you if the following Call Handling conditions are present when you start Call Manager:

The Current Call Handling Mode is not Standard.

The Forward Calls setting for Standard Call Handling Mode is Forward Always.

These parameters are set from the **Options and Preferences: Call Handling Mode** panel, as described in Section A.2.3.

## 4.5.5 Personalized Call Handling

Personalized Call Handling defines a method of handling inbound calls on the basis of multiple end user, caller, system, and environment criteria. Personalized Call Handling is implemented through *Call Routing Plans* and *Call Routing Rules*:

- A **Call Routing Plan** is the data structure that specifies a user's call handling method. The plan prioritizes a list of enabled Call Handling Rules.
- A call handling rule is the base unit of a Call Routing Plan that consists of a condition and action. When a call handling rule is active and the condition is satisfied, the action specifies method by which the ShoreTel system handles the user's call.

Section A.2.12 describes the User Interface panel that configures Personalized Call Handling.

#### 4.5.5.1 Licensing

Personalized Call Handling is available to all System Users that are authorized for the following Call Manager types:

Professional Operator Workgroup Agent Workgroup Supervisor

Administrator authorization is not required for user assigned to these Call Manager types.

#### 4.5.5.2 Description

A Call Routing Plan manages a user's inbound voice calls. The plan consists of call handling rules, each of which specifies a method of handling a call when a condition set is valid. The plan enables and prioritizes selected rules. The user's inbound calls are evaluated against the call handling rules. The highest priority rule with conditions that are satisfied define the handling method for the call.

Call Routing Plans take precedent over Call Handling Mode except when a call handling rule specifies a Call Handling Mode as a filtering condition.

This section describes the structure and call handling rules, followed by a discussion of creating a call routing plan from these rules.

#### **Call Handling Rules**

Call handling rules are the Personalized Call Handling components that define evaluation conditions and handling action. When the rule is active and the condition is satisfied, the action determines how the call is handled.

Three components comprise a call handling rule: name, condition, and action. The following sections describe call handling rule components.

- Name: The name is the label by which Call Manager and Director refers to a call handling rule. Users specify the name when they create the rule.
- **Condition**: The condition is the filtering criteria that determines if a corresponding call handling action is performed. When a condition statement consists of multiple criteria, each criterion must be satisfied or the action is not performed.

Call Handling Rules defines the following six types of criteria

 Phone number match: The phone number match is satisfied when the caller ID of the inbound call is a subset of the specified match type. Users can specify a maximum of ten *phone number match* entries.

Users select from the following match types:

*specific number* – user specifies the number that must match the caller ID; numbers can be internal extension or phone number external to the system



*off system extension* – user specifies the off system extension that must match the caller ID

*any internal extension starting with* – user specifies the digits that must match the first digits of numbers originating from internal callers

*any external extension starting with* – user specifies the digits that must match the first digits of numbers originating from phone numbers external to the system

*private* – matches all calls that are identified by caller ID as *private* 

*out of area / unknown* – matches all calls that caller ID identifies as *out of area* or *unknown* 

*Every internal number* – matches all calls originating from a device within the ShoreTel network.

*Every external number* – matches all calls originating from a device not located within the ShoreTel network

- I am on the phone: This criterion is satisfied when the user's phone is *busy*.
- Call Handling Mode: This criterion is satisfied when the user's active Call Handling Mode matches the specified mode.
- Time of day: This criterion is satisfied when the call is received during the specified time ranges.
- Day of week: This criterion is satisfied when the call is received on one of the specified days.
- DNIS Match: This criterion is satisfied when the DNIS of the inbound call matches the specified number.

Time of day and Day of week entries is based on the timezone setting of the site to which the user is assigned.

- Action: The action specifies the resolution for calls that match the specified condition. Call Handling Rules define the following five action types:
  - Forward Call to Specific Number: This action routes the call to the specified number. Users can select one of the following number types:
    - Specific Number Off System Extension
  - Forward Call to Voice Mail: This action routes the call to the recipient's voice mail.
  - Forward Call to Auto Find Me: This action routes the call to voicemail, which then forwards the call to the recipient's Find Me number.
  - Forward Call to Announced Find Me: This action routes the call to voicemail, which then forwards the call to the recipient's Find Me number. The system attempts to announce the caller's name to the recipient, which may require the caller to record their name before the call is presented to the recipient.
  - Play Ringtone: This action programs the ShorePhone to play the designated ring tone that announces the presence of the inbound call to the recipient.

#### **Call Routing Plan**

The Call Routing Plan is the Personalized Call Handling component that determines the routing method of a user's inbound calls. The following sections describe the composition and operation of a call routing plan.

A call routing plan consists of a maximum of ten call handling rules. The plan specifies the rules that are active and lists the rules in the order that by which they are used to evaluate characteristics of the inbound call.

When a user receives an inbound call, the system evaluates the characteristics against the highest priority call handling rule that is enabled. If all of the criteria comprising the condition of that rule matches the call characteristics, the call is routed as specified by the rule's action and the plan execution is complete. If any of the criteria do not match the call characteristics, the system continues the plan execution by evaluating the call against the next highest priority call that is enabled.

This process is repeated for all enabled call handling rules. If the call characteristics do not match the conditions of any enabled call handling rule, the call is routed as specified by the active Call Handling Mode.

#### 4.5.5.3 Implementing Personalized Call Handling

The following process implements Personalized Call Handling for a system user:

Step 1 Administrator Permission

All users that have access to Professional, Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, or Operator Call Manager are authorized to use Personalized Call Handling.

Step 2 Create and Edit Call Handling Rules

User create and modify individual Call Handling Rules. Each rule consists of the following components:

- Conditions where the rule is applied
- An action that specifies how the call is handled
- A Rule Name

Step 3 Managing the Call Routing Plan

Users select the active rules and the order in which the active rules are applied to inbound calls.

## 4.5.6 Find Me

Find Me call handling allows callers who are routed to your voice mailbox to contact you at alternate devices by pressing "1" while listening to your voice mail greeting. You can specify two numbers for rerouting callers through Find Me. The standard voice mail greeting does not prompt the caller on the availability of Find Me call handling.

Find Me call handling is enabled through call handling mode settings. Find Me destinations are independent of the call handling modes that activate Find Me.

After the caller presses 1, call manager plays an audio prompt advising the caller that Find Me destinations are being called. If the call is not answered at either Find Me destination, the caller is sent to your voice mail.

When a call is forwarded to a Find Me destination, the phone at the Find Me destination displays your voice mail's caller ID. When you answer the call, you hear a prompt announcing the intended call recipient and the caller's ID information.



Announced Find Me is an enhancement of Find Me that provides for the recording of the caller's name for calls routed to Find Me destinations. This feature provides the capacity for all inbound callers to be identified when their call is routed to a Find Me destination. Announced Find Me enhances the base Find Me feature such that:

- The caller's name is announced to the recipient of a Find Me call.
- Callers from external numbers or from internal extensions without a recorded name may be prompted to record their name before the call is routed to the recipient.

Announced Find Me can be configured to require all users to record their names at the time of the call, except for those from internal extensions with a recorded name.

#### 4.5.6.1 Activating Find Me

Find Me call handling is enabled during active Call Handling Mode periods that specify Find Me. Refer to Section 4.5.4 on page 41 for information on active call handling modes and configuring call handling mode parameters.

#### 4.5.6.2 Configuring Find Me

The **Options and Preferences:** Find **Me** panel specifies the Find Me destinations and specify the number of times Call Manager rings each Find Me device. You can also program Call Manager to send inbound callers to your Find Me destinations without requiring the caller to press 1.

Section A.2.5 on page 166 describes the Options and Preferences: Find Me panel.

#### 4.5.6.3 Configuring Announced Find Me

Announced Find Me is available for users assigned to a class of service for which Find Me is authorized. ShoreWare provides three methods of enabling Announced Find Me for a user: from Director, from Call Manager, and from Web Access.

Refer to Section A.2.6 on page 167 for information on configuring Announced Find Me from the **Options and Preferences: Find Me** panel.

## 4.6 During an Active Call

Call Manager represents each voice call connection as a call cell in the Active Call Area. Section 3.1.2.6 on page 23 describes the Active Call Area and call cells.

The following sections describe call management tasks that you can perform through Call Manager.

## 4.6.1 Adjusting the Volume

The audio volume is adjusted on the device that is assigned to your extension. Calls are also muted and unmuted from the assigned device.

## 4.6.2 Handling Multiple Calls

The number of voice calls that your extension can simultaneously handle is configured by your administrator. The number of calls that Call Manager can display in the Active Call Area is configured in the **Options and Preferences: Telephony panel**, as described in Section A.2.11 on page 174.

Voice call management task for a call are performed by pressing the buttons on the right side of the call cell. The set of available buttons depend on the state of the call. Call operations listed through the Main window, Application Button, System Tray icon, and context menus are available for the call referenced by the highlighted call cell.

To change the highlighted call cell, click the cursor in the desired call cell.

To answer an inbound call while talking on another call, perform one of the call answering tasks described in Section 4.5.2.1 on page 39. Call Manager places the current call on hold when you answer an inbound call.

To switch the active voice path to a different active call, click the call cell representing the second call. Call Manager places the first call on hold when you switch the active voice path to the second call.

### 4.6.3 Call Transfer

Call transfers send your call to a selected user or device. Most calls are transferred through a transfer panel. You can also configure Call Manager to perform guided transfers of incoming calls.

#### 4.6.3.1 Types of Call Transfers

The following are the types of call transfers supported by Call Manager:

- **Transfer:** A transfer immediately sends your call to the recipient. Section 4.6.3.2 and Section 4.6.3.3 describes call transfer methods.
- **Consultative Transfer:** A consultative transfers connects you to the recipient of the transfer, then sends the call upon your signal. This allows you to introduce the call to the recipient before the transfer. Section 4.6.3.2 and Section 4.6.3.3 describes consultative call transfer methods.
- Intercom Transfer: An intercom transfer connects the transferred party to the system intercom. Section 4.7.4 on page 60 describes intercom calls.
- Mailbox Transfer: A mailbox transfer sends the transferred party to the recipient's voice mailbox. Section 4.6.3.2 describes call transfer methods.
- Voice Mail Transfer: A transfer to voice mail sends the transferred party to your voice mailbox. Section 4.6.3.4 describes voice mail transfer methods.
- Auto Attendant Transfer: A transfer to the auto attendant sends the transferred party to the active auto attendant. Section 4.6.3.5 describes auto attendant transfer methods.

#### 4.6.3.2 Using the Transfer Panel

The transfer panel, as shown in Figure 4-7, supports transfers, consultative transfers, intercom transfers, mailbox transfers, and whisper pages. Section 4.8.3 on page 62 describes whisper pages.

#### To perform a transfer through the Transfer Panel:

Step 1 Select the call to be transferred by clicking its call cell.

Step 2 Open the Transfer panel by performing one of the following:

Click the Transfer button on the call cell. Right click the call cell and select *Transfer* Select *Call -> Transfer* from the main menu.



🛃 Transfer 🛛 : Extension - 3644 🛛 🔀
Type in a number or name. Close matches will be listed below.
₽ 3602
🖌 😋 🕘 Diane Raiment
Extension - 3602
Business - 4414
EMail - DRaiment@anycorp.ort
Extended Information
Call Handling Mode:Standard Forwarded to Voice Mail - 3101 when busy; Forwarded to Voice Mail - 3101 after 8 rings
Dial Digits 3602
Transfer Consult To Mailbox Cancel
Intercom Whisper

Figure 4-7 Transfer panel

Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Transfer*. Right click the ShoreTel Tray icon and select *Call -> Transfer*. Press Ctrl+T Press F10

Step 3 Begin entering the call recipient's name or number in the data entry field at the top of the panel.

The table displays a list of directory entries filtered by data entry field contents.

Step 4 Select the desired recipient in the table.

The **Dial Digits** field, located above the buttons at the bottom of the panel, lists the number to be dialed when you have selected a valid contact.

Step 5 Press the button at the bottom of the panel that corresponds to your desired transfer type.

Press the *Transfer* button to immediately transfer the call to the recipient. Press the *Consult* button to talk with the recipient before transferring the call. Press the *Intercom* button to transfer the call to the intercom system. Press the *To Mailbox* button to transfer the call to the recipient's voice mailbox. Press *Whisper Page* to send a whisper page to the recipient.

#### 4.6.3.3 Guided Transfer

Call Manager provides **Guided Transfer** when initiating one call while another call is connected. When you initiate a new call while another call is in progress, the call in progress is placed on hold and becomes the *guided call*.

When the second call reaches the Proceeding or Connected state, the cell for the first call displays Guided Transfer Conference buttons labeled **Transfer**, **Conference**, and **No Thanks**. The *Transfer* and *No Thanks* buttons are always active; the *Conference* button is inactive while the second call is in Proceeding state and becomes active when the second call reaches Connected state.

• When you press the *Transfer* button before the call reaches the Connected button, the call is immediately transferred.



Figure 4-8 Guided Transfer panel

- When you press the *Transfer* button after the second call reaches the Connected state, ShoreWare performs a consultative transfer where the first call is the transferred call and the second call is to the transfer recipient.
- When you press the *Conference* button, Call Manager either initiates or continues a conference by adding the new call to the conference. Call Manager disables the *Transfer* button when a Conference call is active.

#### 4.6.3.4 Transfer to Voice Mail

The Main window provides several options for transferring callers to your voice mailbox.

To send a caller to your voice mailbox from Call Manager, perform one of the following:

Right click the call cell and select *To Voice Mail* Select *Call -> To Voice Mail* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> To Voice Mail*. Right click the ShoreTel Tray icon and select *Call -> To Voice Mail*. Press Ctrl+Y

#### 4.6.3.5 Transfer to Auto Attendant

The Main window provides several options for transferring callers to your voice mailbox.

To send a caller to the auto attendant from Call Manager, perform one of the following:

Right click the call cell and select *To Auto Attendant* Select *Call -> To Auto Attendant* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> To Auto Attendant*. Right click the ShoreTel Tray icon and select *Call -> Auto Attendant*.



## 4.6.4 Call Interruptions

#### 4.6.4.1 Hold

The Hold function maintains the state of a call while suspending the conversation. Calls that you place on hold remain associated with your extension; you can only resume your held calls from your extension.

When you place a caller on hold and hang up, the telephone rings once after 10 seconds notifying you that a call is on hold. If the first reminder is ignored, the phone rings on a 60-second interval until the call is connected or disconnected.

Call cells for calls that you place on hold remain on the Active Call Area of the main window. The call state indicates that the call is on hold and lists the hold period. Figure 4-9 displays a call cell of a call on hold.



Figure 4-9 Call on Hold call cell

To place the a call on hold, perform one of the following on the call's cell:

Click the Hold button on the call cell. Right click the call cell and select *Hold* Select *Call -> Hold* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Hold*. Press Ctrl+H

Call Manager indicates the call is on hold in the cell that represents the call.

To pick up a call that is on hold, perform one of the following on the call's cell:

Click the **Answer** button on the call cell. Right click the call cell and select *Hold* or *Answer*. Select *Call -> Hold* or *Answer* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Hold* or *Answer*. Press Ctrl+H or Ctrl+A

Call Manager indicates the call is active in the cell that represents the call.

#### 4.6.4.2 Park and Unpark

Parking a call places a call on hold on another extension. This allows you to park a call on your extension and pick it up from another extension. Unparking a call is retrieving a call that you previously parked on another extension. Calls can be unparked only by the person that parked it.

Pressing the Extension Monitoring programmable button, when it is appropriately configured by the system administrator, parks the active call on the stack of the monitored extension.

Bounced calls are unanswered parked calls that are returned to the extension from where they were parked after a period specified by the system administrator. Figure 4-10 displays a call cell of a bounced call.



Figure 4-10 Call Manager – Bounced Call icon

To park a call, perform one of the following on the call's cell:

Step 1 Perform one of the following:

Right click the call cell and select *Park* Select *Call -> Park* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Park*. Press Ctrl+K

Step 2 Begin entering the contact name or number in the data entry field of the Park panel, as shown in Figure 4-11.

The table lists your directory entries filtered by the data entry field contents.

Step 3 Select the desired user in the table.

The **Dial Digits** field, located above the buttons at the bottom of the panel, lists the recipient's number after you select a table entry.

Step 4 Press one of the Park buttons at the bottom of the panel:

Press the *Park* button to perform no additional action after parking the call. Press the *Park/Intercom* button to park the call and then initiate a new intercom call – typically to contact the recipient of the parked call. Press the *Park/Page* button to park the call and then initiate a new page call – typically to contact the recipient of the parked call.



🛃 Park Bonnie Hopkins - 3652 🛛 🔀
Type in a number or name. Close matches will be listed below.
₽ 3311
😋 💮 Kelvin Mason : Extension - 3311
Extended Information
Call Handling Mode:Standard Forwarded to Voice Mail - 3101 when busy; Forwarded to Voice Mail - 3101
Dial Digits 3311
Park Park/Intercom Park/Page Cancel

Figure 4-11 Park panel

The call cell that represents the parked call is removed from your Active Call Area. If the recipient's call manager is active, the parked call appears on that user's Active Call Area as a call on hold.

To unpark a call from Call Manager:

Step 1 Perform one of the following:

Select *Dial -> Pickup/Unpark* from the Main Menu. Click the Application Button and select *Dial -> Pickup/Unpark*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Dial -> Pickup/Unpark Unpark* Press Ctrl+Alt+P

Step 2 Begin entering the contact name or number in the data entry field of the Pickup panel. Figure 4-3 displays the Pickup panel.

The table lists your directory entries filtered by the data entry field contents.

Step 3 Either select a contact in the table or complete the number in the data entry field.

The **Dial Digits** field, located above the buttons at the bottom of the panel, lists the extension where the call was parked after you select a table entry.

Step 4 Press the Unpark button at the bottom of the panel.

### 4.6.5 Call Recording

Call Manager supports the recording of 2- or 3-way trunk calls. Converged conference calls cannot be recorded. Recording stops when a call is parked, unparked, or transferred. You can record your calls or those of other system users.

#### 4.6.5.1 Recording your calls

You can record conversations through Call Manager if authorized by the system administrator. Call recording is performed on a call by call basis and must be initiated for each call that you want to record. A tone that informs external callers that there call is being recorded is a system option that is configured by the system administrator. ShoreWare places the recording file in your voice mail box when you end the recording or terminate the call.

To initiate a Call Recording of an active call, perform one of the following:

Right click the call cell and select *Record* Select *Call -> Record* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Record*. Press Ctrl+E.

You can also initiate a call recording by pressing the **Record Call** button in the Call Manager toolbar. This button must be configured by the system administrator. Calls recorded by pressing the **Record Call** button are placed in the voice mail box designated by the system administrator.

To terminate a Call Recording from Call Manager, perform one of the following:

End the call, as described in Section 4.6.7. Right click the call cell and select *Stop Recording* Select *Call -> Stop Recording* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Stop Recording*. Press Ctrl+E

#### 4.6.5.2 Recording the Calls of Other Users

ShoreWare permits the recording of third party calls involving a system user over a trunk. The system administrator authorizes users to record other users conversation and can designate which users' conversations can be recorded.

To initiate the recording of another user's call:

Right click the desired user in the Contact List and select *Record*. Right click the desired user in the Agent Monitor and select *Record*.

You can also initiate a call recording of another user by pressing the **Record Extension** button in the Call Manager toolbar. This button, configured by the system administrator, initiates the recording of a designated user specified by the administrator; the ability to record calls of two different users requires two distinct **Record Extension** buttons on your toolbars. Calls recorded by pressing the **Record Extension** button are placed in the voice mail box designated by the system administrator.

## 4.6.6 Sending Tones

The Call Manager keypad has twelve keys, labeled 0 to 9, \*, and #. Pressing a key sends a DTMF tone to the other party of the voice call. You cannot initiate a voice call with the keypad.

To access the keypad, press the keypad button located on the right side of the assignment bar. Figure 4-12 displays the keypad and the Call Manager button that accesses the keypad.

## 4.6.7 Ending a Call

How you hang up a call depends on the mode in which you answer the call.

To disconnect a call from Call Manager, perform one of the following:



3644 - ShoreTel Call Manager 📃 🗖 🕅		Keypad
🥑 Windows Dial Call Iools Yiew Help		
💂; SoftPhone 🗸 🤕 Standard 🗸 🕘 Idle 🗸	💆 🗏 🕿	Keypad Dialer 🛛 🛛
P Enter a name or number	>	1 2 3 ABC DEF
There are no active calls at this time	Keypad button	4         5         6           4         5         6         MNO           7000         8         9         9           *         0         #

Figure 4-12 Keypad button and the Keypad

Press the *HangUp* button on the call cell. Right click the call cell and select *Hang Up* Select *Call -> Hang Up* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Hang Up*. Right click the ShoreTel Tray icon and select *Call -> Hang Up*. Press Ctrl+U

After disconnecting the call, place the device assigned to your extension on hook.

## 4.7 Specialty Calls

## 4.7.1 Conference Calls

Conference calls are voice calls that involve more than two parties. Call Manager supports conference calls with a maximum of six participants. The maximum conference call size is specified by your system administrator. Conference participants may be ShoreWare users or external parties.

The Active Call Area in Figure 4-13 contains a conference call cell. The top line in the cell denotes the Conference Call type. The lines directly below the Conference Call indicator and status list the participants of the conference call.



Figure 4-13 Conference call cell

• To initiate a conference call, join two or more calls together, as described in Section 4.7.1.1

• To terminate a conference call, either hang up the entire conference or individually terminate call connections with conference participants, as described in Section 4.7.1.2.

#### 4.7.1.1 Adding Calls to a Conference

Three Call Manager operations adds participants into a conference call: specifying new participants, joining two calls, and a guided addition of a new call.

#### **Specifying New Participants**

Your specifying new participant through a Conference panel, shown in Figure 4-14.

Figure 4-14 Conference panel

To specify a new participant through the Conference panel:

Step 1 Verify the selected voice call is in the *connected* state.

Step 2 Open the Conference panel by performing one of the following:

Click the Conference button on the call cell. Right click the call cell and select *Conference* Select *Call -> Conference* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Conference*. Press Ctrl+J

Step 3 Begin entering the contact name or number in the data entry field of the Conference panel.

The table displays a list of directory entries filtered by data entry field contents.

Step 4 Either select a contact in the table or complete the number in the data entry field.

The **Dial Digits** field, located above the buttons at the bottom of the panel, lists the contact's number after you select a table entry

Step 5 Press the button at the bottom of the panel that corresponds to your desired Conference consultation type.



#### Joining two calls

Joining two calls merges them into a single conference call. You join the call in the connected state with the selected call. The selected call must be on hold.

To join the connected call with the call on hold into a single call:

- Step 1 Verify that the Active Call Area contains one call in the *connected* state and that the selected voice call is in the *on hold* state.
- Step 2 Perform one of the following actions:

Click the Conference button on the call cell. Right click the call cell and select *Conference* Select *Call -> Conference* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Conference*. Press Ctrl+J

The calls are joined into a single conference call.

#### **Guided Addition of a New Call**

When you have enabled Guided Transfers and Conferences, the call cell of a new call provides an option to transfer a call or join it with another call if you have another active call when receiving the call. Refer to Section 4.6.3.3 on page 49 for information about Guided Transfers and Conferences.

#### 4.7.1.2 Removing Calls from a Conference

You can remove individual call from a conference or terminate the entire conference with a single command.

To terminate the entire conference, perform one of the following:

Press the HangUp button on the call cell. Right click the call cell and select *Hang Up* Select *Call -> Hang Up* from the main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> Hang Up*. Press Ctrl+U

After disconnecting the call, place the device assigned to your extension on hook.

To terminate one call of the conference, perform one of the following:

Press the HangUp button on the call cell that corresponds to the party to be dropped. Right click the call cell and select the *Drop* option that corresponds to the party to be dropped.

Open the *Call* option from the main menu and select the *Drop* option that corresponds to the party to be dropped.

Click the Application Button, open the Call Menu and select the *Drop* option that corresponds to the party to be dropped.

After disconnecting the call, place the device assigned to your extension on hook.

## 4.7.2 Converged Conferencing

Converged Conferencing is a ShoreWare feature that supports calls with a maximum of 30 participants. The precise capacity depends on the topology of the network and the system configuration. Individual users must be authorized to perform converged conference calls. Consult your system administrator for capacity and authorization information.

You perform a Converged Conference call by accessing the Conference Bridge on your system. You must have an account on the Conference Bridge to initiate a converged conference call through that bridge. Refer to Converged Conference documentation for instructions on conducting a converged conference call.

Call Manager supports the initiation of a Converged Conference call through a specified Conference bridge account. All other aspects of the call are managed through the Conference bridge user interface.

#### To specify the Conference Bridge account for making Converged Conference Calls:

Step 1 Open the Options and Preferences window by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main Menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

- Step 2 Select *Conferencing* in the menu on the left side of the window.
- Step 3 Enter your Conference Bridge user name and password in the data entry fields.

Consult your system administrator for Conference Bridge logon information. Section A.2.14 on page 180 describes the Options and Preferences: Conferencing panel

To initiate a voice call through the Make New Call panel, perform one of the following:

Select Windows -> Conference Manager from the Main Menu. Click the Application Button and select Windows -> Conference Manager. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select Windows -> Conference Manager.

Press Ctrl+Alt+K

Call Manager displays the Conference Bridge dialog box, as shown in Figure 4-15.

## 4.7.3 Video Calls

#### 4.7.3.1 Description

ShoreWare supports video calls between two Call Manager users that are communicating directly. Call Manager users communicating through a ShoreWare server cannot use video. ShoreWare does not support server-based, star-configurations or interoperability with other video solutions. ShoreWare performs video calls through an SVC codec.

ShoreWare does not support video-only calls. Video is added to a voice call as requested by a user. Video can either be added to an active voice call or established as a part of a new voice call.



<b>Shore</b> Tel					
User ID bhopkins@anycorp.com					
Password •••••					
Sign In					
Automatically sign me in next time.					
Server: bridge.anycorp.com					
🗿 Done 🔒 🔮 Internet					

Figure 4-15 Conference Bridge Login panel

#### 4.7.3.2 Supported Video Devices

Many video devices provide options to compensate for poor light conditions. Enabling these options my impact the frame rate of the camera. Using optimal light conditions is essential to ensure a good image quality and a proper frame rate when making video calls.

For a list of Video Cameras currently supported by Call Manager, refer to "Video Camera Requirements for ShoreWare Call Manager, Feature AN-10062". These application notes are posted on the support site and searchable through the Knowledge base.

#### 4.7.3.3 Adding Video to Existing Voice Calls

Users request a video call through the following Call Manager components:

Active call cell

The video request button is active if both voice call participants are able to perform video calls.

- Call Manager Toolbar
- Make New Call menu or toolbar item

Video session request recipients are notified when a Call Manager user requests a video session. The notification panel display buttons for accepting or rejecting the request.

#### 4.7.3.4 Video Window

Video is shown in an independent window that is not dockable with the Call Manager window. The video window displays two ports to show both call participants. The resident Call Manager user is displayed in the smaller window.

The video window provides the following components:

- Video Status and Message Bar: This component displays the video session status.
- Answer Button: This button resumes a call that is on hold. The video window displays this button when the user places the call on hold.
- Hang-Up Button: This button terminates the call.

• **Transfer Button**: This button transfers the call, including the video session, to another user.

Terminating a voice call also ends the video session. Ending a video session does not terminate a voice call.

#### 4.7.3.5 Configuring Video Call Settings

Call Manager users configure their Video Call settings from the Options and Preferences: Video panel.

Section A.2.16 on page 182 describes the Options and Preferences: Video panel.

### 4.7.4 Intercom

Intercom calls are simultaneously placed to all system users authorized to receive intercom calls. Intercom calls to idle IP phones and off-hook analog phones or off-hook SoftPhones in handsfree mode, are automatically answered and connected through the called party's speaker phone following an announcement tone. Intercom calls to on-hook analog phones have the same ring as other calls.

Intercom calls are automatically answered if the called party's phone is:

an IP phone with no active calls an analog phone that is off-hook with no active calls a SoftPhone that is off-hook with no active calls.

Intercom calls are treated as normal calls when the called party:

is on-hook is in an active call does not have Intercom receive permission.

Intercom calls always override an extension's active call handling mode. For example, an intercom call to an extension that forwards all calls to voice mail will ring the extension.

The system administrator authorizes users to make or receive intercom calls.

To make an Intercom call from Call Manager, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Dial -> Intercom*. Select *Dial -> Intercom* from the main menu. Right click the ShoreTel Tray icon and select *Dial -> Intercom*. Press Ctrl+Alt+N

To transfer an existing call to the intercom, execute a transfer from the Transfer panel as described in Section 4.6.3.2 on page 48.

## 4.7.5 Overhead Page

A paging extension accesses a site's overhead paging system. Calls to the paging extension are broadcast through the overhead paging system. ShoreWare defines one paging extension for each site. You can only call the paging extension at your site.

The system administrator authorizes users to make paging calls.

#### To call the paging extension, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Dial -> Overhead Page*.



Select *Dial -> Overhead Page* from the main menu. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Dial -> Overhead Page*. Press Ctrl+Alt+G

The Overhead Page option on Call Manager menus is disabled if a paging extension is not configured for your site or if you do not have authorization to call the paging extension.

## 4.8 Call Intervention

Call interventions are actions that Call Manager users can perform on calls in which they are not involved. Barge In, Silent Monitor, and Whisper Page options are available through normal Call Manager menus. Other actions are available through Programmable Toolbars.

## 4.8.1 Barge In

The Barge In function allows a user to join into another user's active call. The Barge In initiator can listen and speak to all other call participants. The right to initiate a Barge In operation is set by the system administrator. The system administrator also designates users whose calls can be interrupted by a Barge In.

To Barge In another user's call:

Step 1 Perform one of the following

Click the Application Button, then select *Dial -> Barge In*. Select *Dial -> Barge In* from the main menu. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Dial -> Barge In*. Right click the call cell and select *Call -> Barge In*.

Call Manager displays the Barge In dialog box.

Step 2 Enter an extension or select from the drop-down list.

Step 3 Click the Barge In button.

## 4.8.2 Silent Monitor

Silent Monitor allows a user listen to another user's call without being heard by any of the call participants. When a call is being monitored, external callers may hear a monitor tone; system users are not signaled when their calls are monitored.

The right to initiate a Silent Monitor operation is set by the system administrator. The system administrator also designates users whose calls can be silently monitored.

To perform a Silent Monitor:

Step 1 Perform one of the following

Click the Application Button, then select *Dial -> Silent Monitor*. Select *Dial -> Silent Monitor* from the main menu. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Dial -> Silent Monitor*. Right click the call cell and select *Dial -> Silent Monitor*.

Call Manager displays the Silent Monitor dialog box.

Step 2 Enter an extension or select from the drop-down list.

Step 3 Click the Silent Monitor button.

### 4.8.3 Whisper Page

Whisper Page allows a user to interrupt a user's call and talk with that user without being heard by the other calling party.

The right to initiate a Whisper Page is set by the system administrator. The system administrator also designates users whose calls can be interrupted with a Whisper Page.

#### To perform a Whisper Page:

Step 1 Perform one of the following

Click the Application Button, then select *Dial -> Whisper Page*. Select *Dial -> Whisper Page* from the main menu. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Dial -> Whisper Page*. Right click the call cell and select *Dial -> Whisper Page*.

Call Manager displays the Whisper Page dialog box.

Step 2 Enter an extension or select from the drop-down list.

Step 3 Click the Whisper button.

### 4.8.4 Unparking Calls from Other Extensions

Users unpark calls from a monitored user's call stack by pressing a Monitored Extension button. To perform the unparked call function, the Extension Monitor button must be appropriately configured by the system administrator and Call Manager cannot be servicing a connected call.

When the call stack of the monitored extension contains more than one call, the user can view a drop-down menu by pressing the arrow on the right side of the button. The drop-down menu displays contact information for each parked call on the stack. The desired call is unparked by selecting the corresponding entry in the menu.

The Call Manager window in Figure 4-16, contains a Monitored Extension button with an accessed drop-down menu.

Pressing the button without accessing the menu unparks the first parked call.

## 4.9 History Viewer

The History Viewer displays information about your previous calls. Each History Viewer record in the History Viewer includes the number of an outbound call's destination or inbound call's source along with the start time and duration of each call. History Viewer tools control the display of the calls, manage call records, and initiate calls to numbers listed in the call records.

To open the History Viewer, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Windows -> History* Select *Windows -> History* from the Main Menu



52131 - ShoreTel Call Manager	
<u>Wi</u> ndows <u>D</u> ial <u>C</u> all <u>T</u> ools <u>V</u> iew <u>H</u> elp	
🗠 Home 🗸 🥌 Standard 🗸 🖶 Windows 🗸	
🗉 DDE 🗉 Invoke CMD 🌀 Invoke URL 🕿 Dial No. <mark>🛿 UNP52138 🗸</mark> 🛞 Agent login 🌏 Ag	ent logout 👒 home 🛯 💺 last exl 🖕
🙈 BCA1 💷 CMDL 🏹 goog 🕿 115 🐽 MB 🧠 G 👘 Tim Kope - 52125 🛛 🔩 ext 🍫	og   ME123 🌙 ANS
🥱 Caller ID Unknown	
There are no active calls at this time Tina Arnst	

Figure 4-16 Unparked Call Button Drop-Down Menu

Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Windows -> History* Press Ctrl+Shift+H

The History viewer opens in the Main window content area or in a Satellite window.

The History Viewer record capacity is 1000 calls. Calls are added to the list when they are completed. When the list contents exceeds the capacity, records are removed in the order they are received when you exit Call Manager.

Call Manager operations available from History Viewer are available through a context menu by right clicking in the viewer table.

### 4.9.1 History Viewer Components

The History Viewer displays one record for each call that you make or receive, as shown in Figure 4-17. Each row corresponds to one call record. Each column lists one property of the call.

History						>
Find history	record					
From/To	Name	Phone Number	Start Time 🔷 🔻	Duration	Call Note	2
🍝 Missed	Adam Pierce	(398) 306-7555	12/11/2007 12:14 PM	00:18		l
То	Bonnie Hopkins	3577	12/11/2007 12:00 PM	01:12		
🖌 Missed		(726) 477-9125	12/11/2007 11:55 AM	00:18		
ᡩ Missed		(398) 635-0008	12/11/2007 11:44 AM	00:18		
o Message	Molly Ogden	3837	12/11/2007 11:41 AM	00:18		
From	Pete Preston	2665	12/11/2007 11:32 AM	00:38		
o Message	UNAVAILABLE	(468) 941-8280	12/11/2007 11:31 AM	00:18		
From	Charles Smith	(224) 941-1175	12/11/2007 11:30 AM	00:00		
To	Evan Wayne	4559	12/11/2007 11:28 AM	01:30		
From	Bruce Jenkins	3625	12/11/2007 11:26 AM	01:47		
From	Kelvin Mason	3259	12/11/2007 10:53 AM	00:22		
From	Matty Jones	3973	12/11/2007 10:50 AM	00:47		
To	Mathilda Rollins	3553	12/11/2007 10:44 AM	00:12		
То	Janie Newsome	3445	12/11/2007 10:42 AM	00:17		
То	Mathilda Rollins	3553	12/11/2007 10:41 AM	00:21		
S Missed	WIRELESS CALLER	(398) 316-7555	12/11/2007 10:22 AM	00:18		
Message		(726) 363-0253	12/11/2007 10:18 AM	00:18		
Transferred	Adam Pierce	(224) 635-5058	12/11/2007 10:11 AM	02:21		
K Missed		1910	12/11/2007 9:51 AM	00:00		-
		101				*

Figure 4-17 History panel

Voice Main Viewer components in Details mode include:

• Filter bar: The History viewer displays only entries whose sender name or number match filter bar contents. Filter bar contents are compared to columns that list name and contact information.

- **Column Headings:** Column headings indicate the data field name for the address entries.
  - From/To: This column displays an icon and label that indicates the call origination or disposition. Available icon labels include *To*, *From*, *Missed*, *Message*, and *Transferred*.
  - Phone Number: This column lists the number of the other party.
  - *Name:* This column lists the name of the party on the other side of the call. If the number matches a directory entry, this column displays the name of the entity.
  - *Start Time*: This column lists the time and date that the call was initiated.
  - *Duration*: This column lists the duration of the call in minutes and seconds.
  - *Call Note:* This column lists a note that was associated with the call. To enter a note for a History Viewer call, right click on the call and select Properties.
  - *Account Code:* This column lists the account code associated with a call. You attach an account code at the time of a call by right clicking the call cell.
  - *GUID*: The GUID is a number that identifies a call record.
  - *Trunk*: This column lists the system trunk through which the call was conducted.

The Routing Slip is not viewable from the Content table. However, you can view the Routing Slip for a call by right clicking on the call's record and selecting *Properties*.

Viewer operations that manipulate viewer heading bar contents include:

- To add a column to the table, right click in the Contents region and select Choose Columns. Then drag the column to be added to the desired location in the Column Heading.
- *To sort the contents*, click in the heading of the desired sort column. Clicking repetitively in the field reverses the order of the sort.
- *To move a column to a different heading location*, click and hold on the column to be moved, then drag the column to the desired location.
- *To remove a column from the table*, click and hold on the column to be removed then drag the column from the table until a large X appears on the column.
- **Contents:** The table below the column headings displays specified properties of your calls. Two viewer modes Details mode and List mode are available, as described in Section 4.9.3.

You can also view information about the call by right clicking on the record and selecting *Properties*.

### 4.9.2 Managing History Viewer Records

The following sections describe the file manipulation operations that control the contents of the History Viewer.

#### 4.9.2.1 Deleting a Record

Messages moved to the Deleted folder remain there until 2:00 a.m local (server) time, when ShoreWare removes messages that are at least 6 hours old. Voice mail messages less than six hours old remain in the Deleted folder until 2:00 a.m. the next day.



**To move the highlighted message to the deleted folder**, right click the record and select Delete Record(s)

#### 4.9.2.2 Clearing the History

You can recover messages in the Deleted folder until ShoreWare removes them from the server during the 2:00 am voice mail maintenance cycle. To recover a message in the Delete folder, move it to the Inbox or Saved folders.

To remove all records from the History viewer, right click in the Contents region and select Clear History.

#### 4.9.2.3 Exporting History Contents

ShoreWare supports the export of History viewer contents to csv files.

Comma-separated values (.csv) file format is a file type that stores tabular data by using commas to delimit data fields. CSV files are supported by most software applications and are convertible to conform to specific requirements.

**To export History Viewer contents into a .csv file**, right-click in the History Viewer Contents and select Export History from the context menu.

Call Manager responds by converting the directory contents into a .csv file. Your computer then opens that .csv file through the program specified for .csv files through the folder options – typically notepad or MS Excel.

## 4.9.3 History Viewer Display Options

You control the display of History Viewer components from the context menu generated by right clicking in the content region.

History Viewer display options include:

- Viewer Mode: Viewer mode defines the format and contents of the content regions. The History Viewer defines two viewer modes:
  - *Details mode*: In this mode, the History Viewer displays all viewer components described below.
  - List mode: In this mode, the History Viewer displays only the Filter bar and Contents. The Contents region displays the Column Headings, Phone Number, Start Time, and Duration. You cannot alter the columns displayed in List mode.

To select the Viewer mode, right click in the contents region and select *Details* or *List* in the context menu.

- **Display Properties:** Select this option to display a popup that lists the call properties. This is the only method of viewing a call's routing slip from either mode.
- **Record Grouping:** Select this option to sort the call record by the call type, as specified in the From/To field.
- Automatic Column Width Adjustment: Selecting Fit Column Widths to Text adjusts the size of the content columns to display contents of all record fields.

### 4.9.4 Initiating Calls from the History Viewer

You can dial a previously made call or call back someone who called you from the History Viewer.

To dial the number associated to a History Viewer record, perform one of the following:

Double click the call record

Right click on the call record and select the desired number or address at the top of the context menu.

## 4.10 Call History Privacy

The ShoreTel system provides administrators with the capability to track user calls. However, there are situations that do not require tracking user calls and keeping records of those calls in the Call Detail Records. For instance, a high level executive or a government official may require that all calls from their phones are not tracked by the administrator.

Call History Privacy provides users an entirely private environment for their phones. Users can place and receive calls without a trace of having those calls recorded in the Call Detail Records. In addition, those calls do not have to show on the phone Redial or Call Manager History.

The Call History Privacy feature when enabled, will not record any incoming or outgoing (internal or external) call history, CDR records, ShorePhone Redial and PCM Call History. The feature is activated by not selecting the Show Call History field on the Telephony Class of Service panel. User Groups associated with the Telephony CoS will automatically be set for Call History Privacy.

NOTE: Existing user groups will have Call History Privacy disabled as default setting after upgrade.

There are no additional licensing requirements to implement Call History Privacy on the ShoreTel system and all levels of Call Manager. This feature is not available on ShorePhone IP models 210, 110, and 115, SIP phones or Analog phones.

## 4.10.1 Call History Privacy Configuration

There are two ways to enable users that were set up with Call History Privacy to restore their call records - the users should be moved to another User Group that does not use Call History Privacy on the Telephony CoS or enable the Show Call History field on the Telephony CoS for the entire User Group.

To use Call History Privacy a user must be a member of a User Group whose Telephony CoS is not able to show call history. When the user places or receives a call their will be no record. If the user presses the Redial button on the ShorePhone or from PCM views their Call History window, no record of the call will be present.

To enable Call History Privacy, the administrator will select the required CoS Telephony for the appropriate User Groups.

To configure Call History Privacy, follow these steps.

Step 1 Log into ShoreWare Director.

Step 2 Click on the Users link.

Step 3 Click on the Class of Service link to display the Class of Service page.



Class of Service	
Telephony Features	Name
Permissions Add new	Fully Featured Minimally Featured
	Partially Featured US Shorebank User
Call Permissions Add new	Name Internal Only Local Only Long Distance Calling
Voice Mail Permissions Add new	<u>No Restrictions</u> Name
	Large Mail Box Medium Mail Box
	<u>No Mail Box</u> Small Mail Box

#### Figure 4-18 Users - Class of Service Panel

Step 4 Under Telephony Features Permissions, click Add New or the name of an existing CoS Telephony.

Class of Service Edit Telephony Features Permissions	<u>N</u> ew <u>C</u> opy <u>S</u> ave	<u>D</u> elete
Edit this record	Refresh this page	
Name:	US Shorebank User	
Max. Call Stack Depth:	4	
Max. Buddies Per User:	40	
Max. Parties in Make Me Conference:	3 💌	
IM Presence Invitation Handling:	Prompt to accept invitation	
Allow Call Pickup		
Allow Trunk-to-Trunk Transfer		
Allow Overhead and Group Paging		
Allow Make Hunt Group Busy		
Allow Extension Reassignment		
C Allow PSTN Failover		
Show Caller ID Name and Number for Other E	xtensions	
Enumerate Individual Held Calls for Unpark		
C Allow Customization of IP Phone Buttons and	Call Manager Monitor Windows	
Show Extensions with Different Prefixes in Dir	ectory	
C Allow Collaboration Features		
C Allow Recording of Own Calls		
C Allow Intersite Video Calls		
Allow Call Notes		
Show Call History		

Figure 4-19Users - CoS Edit Telephony Features Permissions Panel

**Show Call History**: Click to enable calls to be logged to CDR records, ShorePhone Redial and Call Manager History window. Do not select Show Call History to enable Call History Privacy and no CDR records will be recorded.

Step 5 Click Save to save your changes.

## 4.11 Call Routing Slips

A call routing slip lists the call's originating and destination information, the duration of the call duration, the list of other extensions that handled the call, and the final disposition of the call. You view an active call's routing slip from the Call Details panel; you view the routing slip of a previous call from the History panel, as described in Section 4.9.1.

To view the Call Details panel for the highlighted call perform one of the following:

Right click the call cell and select *More Info* on the context menu. Click the *More Info* icon on the right side of the call cell. Click the Application Button and select *Call -> More Info*. Select *Call -> More Info* on the Main Menu. Right click the ShoreTel Tray icon and select *Call -> More Info*.



# снартек 5

# **Instant Messaging**

## 5.1 Description

Instant messaging is the real-time transmission of text between two system users. Instant messages are sent from and received through a message window. Instant messages do not use call cells. ShoreWare does not encrypt Instant Messages.

The following Call Manager types can send and receive Instant Messages:

Professional Workgroup Agent Workgroup Supervisor Operator

## 5.2 The Instant Message Window

The Instant Message window, shown in Figure 5-1, sends and receives text messages. Call Manager displays this window under the following situations:

the user initiates an instant message conversation the user receives the first message of an IM conversation

Address Bar	💄 IM: Bonnie Hopkins	
Function Bar	n Call 📙 Save	
Text Panel	Leah Dutton: Do you have a moment? Bonnie Hopkins: What do you need? Leah Dutton: My projections don't work. Leah Dutton: I need someone to check my numbers. Bonnie Hopkins: Come on over.	
Separator		
Input Panel	Send	Send Button
Status Bar	Bonnie Hopkins is typing a message	

Figure 5-1 Instant Message window components

An IM Conversation is a series of Instant Messages between two parties. All IMs of a single conversation are displayed in the same Instant Message window. One IM window is open for each conversation. Closing an IM window erases all messages in the window unless they were previously saved. After closing an IM window, a user can start a new conversation with the same user.

The contents of a user's IM window is unaffected when other users close their IM windows.

The IM window contains the following components:

Address Bar: displays the party with whom you are conversing. Function Bar: displays icons for initiating a voice call or for saving the current conversation.

**Text Panel**: displays previously exchanged messages. Each message is immediately preceded by a header that lists the party that sent the message. The header may also list the time when the message was sent or received.

**Separator**: divides the text panel and the input panel. You can move the separator bar up or down to adjust the size of the panels.

Input Panel: displays text that you are preparing for the other participant.

**Send button**: transmits Input panel contents to the other participant. When you press the Send button, input panel contents are moved to the Text panel.

**Status bar:** provides IM status messages, such as notification that the other participant is typing a message.

## 5.3 Conducting an IM Conversation

## 5.3.1 Initiating an IM Conversation

You initiate Instant Messaging conversations from the following Call Manager components:

#### QuickDialer:

 Enter the person's name in the QuickDialer field, then display that person's contact options by clicking the expand icon located left of the presence icon.

Figure 5-2 displays the Instant Message option for a QuickDialer contact.

- Enter sip:<IM ID>, where <IM ID> is the other user's Instant Messaging address.



Figure 5-2 Instant Message Option for a QuickDialer contact

**Directory Viewer:** Right click on the desired contact to display a menu that includes an IM option.

**Call Toolbar:** Pressing the IM button adds an IM to an existing call. This button is inactive when there are no active calls.

**History**: Right click on the History entry of a desired contact to display a menu that includes an IM option.



**Contact Viewer:** Right click on the entry of a desired contact to display a menu that includes an IM option. Operator Call Manager also provides a toolbar with an IM button.

**Call Cell for an active voice call:** Right click on the call cell to display a menu that includes an IM option or click the IM icon located on the right side of the call cell.

Voice Mail Viewer: Right click on a user's name and select IM.

Active Call: During an active call, click the Application button, select the call, and press the IM button.

Call Manager opens a message window when you initiate a conversation.

## 5.3.2 Receiving the First IM of a Conversation

When you receive the initial message of an IM conversation, Call Manager displays an Alert on the bottom right corner of the monitor. The Alert displays the text of the initial message. Clicking anywhere in the Alert opens an IM window. Figure 5-3 displays an Instant Message Alert.

Instant Messaging alerts are configured on the Options and Preferences: Instant Messages panel. You enable the display of alerts and specify the period that alerts appear on your monitor from this panel.

To dismiss the Alert without responding to the inbound IM, click the X symbol in the upper right corner of the Call Alert. The IM indicator in the taskbar continues flashing until you display the IM window.

	Bonnie Hopkins Send me your plans ASAP!!!	Settings
💧 IM: Bonnie Hopkir	IS	🔇 🎯 5:52 PM

Figure 5-3 Instant Message Alert

## 5.3.3 Creating and Sending a Message

To create a message, verify that the Message Window is active, then type the text in the input panel at the bottom of the Window.

To send the message, either click the Send button in the bottom right corner of the Message window or press the Enter key

## 5.4 Configuring Instant Message Options

The **Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging** panel configures alert and IM window options along with specifying your user name on the server that conducts your instant message conversations. Section A.2.13 on page 176 describes the **Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging** panel.

The **Options and Preferences: Sounds** panel specifies the sound that the computer plays when Call Manager receives an instant message. Section A.2.17 on page 182 describes the Options and Preferences: Sounds panel

## 5.4.1 Single Sign On - Instant Messaging

ShoreTel supports Active Directory authentication for users logging into the OCS 2007 IM server without requiring username or password entry into the Call Manager Preferences panel that configures Instant Messaging access.

User Interface feature benefits include:

- Users with Active Directory credentials are not required to set up their Instant Messaging Account during the initial Call Manager configuration
- The Instant Message account username and password options are not active in the Instant Messaging panel of the Call Manager Options and Preferences window, as shown in Figure 5-4.

🐣 Options and Prefere	ences		×	
General	To short Manageria			
QuickDialer	Instant Messaging		_	
Call Handling Mode	Sign-in name:	bhopkins@anycorp.com		
Standard	Password:	kolokokokok		
In a Meeting	Passworu;			
Out of Office	Alert options:			
Extended Absence				
Custom	Show incoming m	essage alert		
Personalized Call Handling	Show text of mes	sage		
Office Anywhere		-		
Find Me	Number of seconds t	Number of seconds to display alert 15 🌻		
Voice Mail	Chat aptions:			
Escalation		Chat options:		
Outlook	Show timestamps	Show timestamps		
Workgroups	Initiate instant mediate	Initiate instant messaging when double clicking on a contact		
Telephony		Show all chats in single window		
Instant Messaging	Show all chats in	single window		
Presence	🛛 🐨 Warn me before	closing chat window		
Privacy	Save chat transc			
Video	B Save that transu	npc to:		
Sounds		Browse		
Language		,		
	Advanced Options:			
	📼 My domain user r	My domain user name and Instant Messaging sign-in name are		
	not same. Please	not same. Please use following user name.		
	User name:			
	User hame;			
		OK Cancel Apply		
			_	

These fields are auto-filled with the user's network credentials.

Figure 5-4 SSO – Inactive Instant Messaging Logon Options


## снартек б

## Presence

## 6.1 Description

Presence is a ShoreWare feature that identifies, uses, and distributes the availability of system users and other personal contacts. Presence information allows users to verify the availability of other users before attempting to contact them. Presence improves overall enterprise productivity by reducing calls to unavailable parties and by providing the enhanced ability to schedule immediate schedule meetings, events, and communication sessions based on the availability of desired participants. Users can also choose when to receive Instant Messages by changing their presence settings.

A user can monitor the presence of a maximum of 500 other contacts. System Administrators configure the number of contacts a user can monitor by setting the maximum contact list size.

## 6.2 Presence Types

Call Manager defines three presence settings for each user.

Telephony presence indicates user availability for accepting voice calls.

**IM presence** indicates user availability for engaging in instant messaging conversations.

**Combined presence** is a single setting that indicates user availability on the basis of Telephony and IM presence status.

Telephony presence is available to users of all Call Manager types. IM presence is available to users of Professional, Operator, Workgroup Agent, or Workgroup Supervisor Call Manager. Director settings control user access to both presence types.

Call Manager implements presence through states and rules. *Presence states* indicates user status. *Presence rules* define conditions that trigger transitions between presence states. Call Manager defines different presence states for telephony presence and IM presence.

### 6.2.1 Telephony Presence

Each user is assigned a presence state based on their communication availability. Users cannot manually select a telephony presence state.

ShoreWare assigns a priority level to each presence state. When a user condition triggers a potential transition into multiple presence states, ShoreWare assigns the state with the highest priority to the user.

ShoreWare defines the following Telephony Presence States, listed from highest to lowest priority:

Ringing: This state indicates that the user is receiving an inbound voice call.

Inbound phone calls trigger a transition to Ringing from any lower state.

Parked: This state indicates a call is parked on the user's extension.

*Having a call parked on a user's extension* triggers a transition to *Parked* from any lower state.

Held: This state indicates the user is on a call that is on hold.

Placing a call on hold triggers a transition to Held from any lower state.

On the Phone: This state indicates the user is an active participant in a voice call.

Answering or initiating a voice call triggers a transition to On the Phone from any lower state.

*Terminating a voice call* triggers a transition from *On the Phone* to the highest valid state.

**Do Not Disturb:** This state indicates that, within the user's active Call Handling Mode, the **Call Forwarding Condition** is set to *Always*.

Busy: This state indicates that the user's Call Handling State is not set to Standard.

Call Handling Mode changes from Standard trigger a transition to Busy from Online.

Online: This state indicates that the user's Call Handling State is set to Standard.

Call Handling Mode changes to Standard triggers a transition to Online from Busy.

NA: An extension is assigned to an external phone, from which ShoreWare cannot detect the telephony presence.

### 6.2.2 IM Presence

ShoreWare assigns a presence state to all users that have IM authorization. Presence rules define the conditions that trigger automatic transitions between presence states. Users can also manually change presence states.

ShoreWare defines the following IM Presence States, listed from highest to lowest priority:

On the Phone: This state indicates the user is an active participant in a voice call.

- *Answering or initiating a call* triggers a transition to *On the Phone* from any lower state.
- *Terminating a call* triggers a transition from *On the Phone* to the highest valid state.

Users cannot manually enter On the Phone.

**Manual Transition States:** ShoreWare defines four states to provide specific information as to why the user is unavailable for IM conversations. These states include:

- Busy
- Away
- Be Right Back
- Out to Lunch



Idle: This state indicates that Call Manager has not detected any keyboard or mouse activity from the user during the period specified by the Idle Status option in the *Instant Message Preferences and Options* panel.

When ShoreWare detects keyboard or mouse activity while the user is in Idle mode, the presence state transitions to the state from which the Idle state was entered.

Offline: This state indicates that the user is not logged into the IM server or has manually set their presence to *Appear Offline*.

Online: This state indicates that all of the following conditions are true:

- The user is logged into the IM server.
- The user is not on a voice call.
- The user has not manually selected a lower priority state.
- Call Manager has detected mouse or keyboard activity from the user during a specified period or the user has disabled the Idle Status option in the *Instant Message Preferences and Options* panel.

N/A: This state indicates that the user is not configured for instant messaging.

Users view and set their IM Presence from the Assignment bar. The Presence icon is located next to the Call Handling icon, as shown in Figure 6-1. Users change their IM presence state from the drop down menu shown in Figure 6-1.



Figure 6-1 IM Presence Icon and Selection Menu

Users can also view and set their IM Presence by clicking the Application Button and selecting IM Presence or by clicking the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray.

Users can attach a status note to their IM Presence State. This note appears in the IM Status column of the Contact List along with the name of the user's current state.

To specify a IM Presence Status Note, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *IM Presence -> Set Status Note*.

Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select *IM Presence -> Set Status Note*.

Press Ctrl+Shft+I.

## 6.2.3 Combined Presence

Call Manager displays the combined presence state when configured to show only one presence icon for each user. The combined presence is based upon the user's telephony presence and instant messaging presence states.

The following presence states are listed in priority order, from highest priority (1) to lowest priority (11). The text next to the combined state name specifies the condition that triggers a transition to the state.

- 1. In a Call: Telephony state On the Phone, Held / Park, or Ringing states.
- 2. Do Not Disturb: Instant Messaging state Do Not Disturb
- 3. CFA VM (Call Forward Always): Telephony state Do Not Disturb
- 4. Busy: Instant Messaging state Busy
- 5. Be Right Back: Instant Messaging state Be Right Back
- 6. Away: Instant Messaging state Away
- 7. Call Handling Mode: Telephony state Busy

This state is valid if the user's active call handling mode is not Standard.

- 8. Idle: Instant Messaging state Idle
- 9. Callable: Telephony state Available
- 10. Available: Telephony and Instant Messaging states do not care
- 11. Unknown: Telephony and Instant Messaging states unknown

Transition to a presence state requires that no higher priority states are valid.

Example: When the Telephony state is *Active* (1) and the Instant Messaging state is *Do Not Disturb* (2), then the Combined state is *In a Call* (1).

## 6.3 Displaying Presence

Users can specify the presence information they publish through Option and Preference Presence options. Available options include displaying both presence settings, either of the settings, or a blended setting.

#### Call Manager displays presence information in the following components:

Assignment bar, as shown in Figure 6-1.

Contact viewer displays the IM and telephony presences of the users' contacts. Hovering the cursor over an icon displays a popup that lists the active presence state.

Make New Call dialog panel.

Agent Monitor (telephony presence only).

Redial drop down list in QuickDialer, as shown in Figure 6-2.

Auto suggest list in QuickDialer.

Call Manager automatically adjusts the presence status of users as they use system resources. Users can also manually adjust their status at any time.





Figure 6-2 QuickDialer Presence Icons

The **Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging – Presence** panel specifies the presence icons that Call Manager displays and the inactivity period that triggers the Idle state transition. Section A.2.13.2 on page 178 describes the **Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging – Presence** panel.

## 6.4 IM Presence Privacy

IM Presence Privacy provides users the capacity to manage the visibility of their IM presence status. Restricting access to IM Presence information also prevents blocked users from sending instant messages to users restricting their access.

## 6.4.1 Description

#### 6.4.1.1 Privacy States

Presence privacy states define the IM interaction status between two system users. Users restrict access to their IM presence state by assigning a privacy state to other users. ShoreWare defines two presence privacy states:

**Show Status**: This state indicates that the requested party has received access to the user's IM presence status.

**Don't Show status**: This state indicates that the requested party was denied access to the user's IM presence status.

A user's IM presence state appears as Offline to all users whose state Don't Show Status.

**Pending**: This state indicates that the user has not responded to the party's request for IM presence status.

Until the requested user responds to a presence request, the presence state of that user depends on the type of presence server that the user accesses:

- OCS 2007: Contact's presence is displayed until access is blocked
- Edial: Presence state is offline until access is allowed

The default setting is Don't Show Status.

#### 6.4.1.2 Requesting Presence Access

Users request access to another user's presence state by performing one of the following:

- adding the user to the contact list
- calling the user
- sending the user an Instant Message

If access is denied, that user continues to appear as *Offline* in the Contact List and QuickDialer fields that display presence.

A popup window notifies the recipient concerning a presence access request. The recipient can respond to the request by clicking on the popup window. Call Manager also provides windows that manages the user's privacy access list. Figure 6-3 displays a privacy request notification popup.

The following persons have added you in the Please accept or block their requests from th list. ✓ Add person in my contact list upon accept	e following
<ul> <li>✓ Adam Pierce</li> <li>✓ Mathilda Rollins</li> </ul>	Select All Clear All Accept Block
🛛 🔀 Adobe Acrobat Stand 🔇 🎯	🗊 🕒 4:50 PM

Figure 6-3 Notification popup

Users do not receive instant messages from other users for whom the privacy state is *Don't Show Status*. Presence access requests are also blocked from these users.

## 6.4.2 User Privacy settings

Although presence privacy settings are configured by each user, ShoreWare provides tools for administering IM presence access requests on a system or user basis. Presence access requests for the entire ShoreTel system are administered through by the system administrator, which may affect Call Manager configuration settings. Refer to your system system administrator for configuration information about your system.

Users control their IM presence access settings from the **Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging – Privacy** panel. Section A.2.13.3 on page 179 describes the **Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging – Presence** panel.



## снартек 7

# SoftPhone

## 7.1 Introduction

SoftPhone is a Call Manager software component through which you participate in voice calls and listen to messages over your computer through a headset or speakers with a microphone. SoftPhone is a licensed feature that is enabled by your system administrator.

## 7.2 Using the SoftPhone

## 7.2.1 Assigning SoftPhone to Your Extension

To assign SoftPhone to your extension, perform one of the following actions:

Click the Application Button and select *Extension Assignment -> SoftPhone*. Click the Assignment button on the Assignment Bar and select *SoftPhone* on the drop down menu, as shown in Figure 7-1.

Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Extension Assignment -> SoftPhone* 

Press Ctrl+Shift+S

The Assignment button displays the SoftPhone icon to indicate that your extension is assigned to the SoftPhone.



Figure 7-1 Activating SoftPhone from the Extension bar

## 7.2.2 Managing SoftPhone Calls through Call Manager

You initiate, control, and terminate voice calls through SoftPhone by performing Call Manager operations, as described in Chapter 4.

## 7.2.3 Muting the SoftPhone

Muting the SoftPhone disables the microphone, allowing you to continue listening to the other party without being heard. The SoftPhone Mute button is on the right side of the Assignment bar, as shown in Figure 7-2. In addition to controlling your microphone, the Mute button displays the mute status.

3644 - ShoreTel Call Manager	
Windows Dial Call Tools View Help	
黒: SoftPhone 🗸 🔕 Standard 🗸 🕘 Idle 🗸 🖶 Windows 🗸	🦉 🗏 🕿
Enter a name or number	<b>&gt;</b>
There are no active calls at this time	fute button

Figure 7-2 Mute Button in the Main Window

To mute the SoftPhone, press the Mute button.

To enable the muted SoftPhone microphone, press the *Mute* button.

Figure 7-3 displays the Mute button when SoftPhone is *muted* and *not muted* states.

¥	Muted	
Ą	Not Muted	

Figure 7-3 Mute button states

## 7.3 Configuring SoftPhone

The **Options and Preferences: SoftPhone** panel specifies the computer sound devices and network adapter used by SoftPhone. Section A.2.15 on page 180 describes the Options and Preferences: SoftPhone panel and the SoftPhone configuration parameters on the panel.

# **Managing Address Entries**

## 8.1 Introduction

Call Manager provides three viewers for organizing and displaying address information of ShoreWare system users and other personal contacts. You can also initiate and manage communication sessions through these viewers.

The **Directory viewer** displays all system users and personal contacts. You can also display Outlook contacts in the Call Manager directory.

The **Contact viewer** displays selected Directory entries to provide convenient access to frequently accessed entries.

The **Speed Dial viewer** provides a list of entries that you can initiate contact through pressing a single phone button. You can also initiate calls from this viewer.

This chapter describes the Call Manager address viewers.

## 8.2 Directory Viewer

The Directory Viewer displays contact information for all entities listed in all rosters available to your user account, including the system user directory, Outlook contacts, and personal entries that you add. You can view and modify contact information, initiate communication sessions, and send messages to directory entities from the Directory Viewer.

To open the Directory Viewer, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Windows -> Directory* Select *Windows -> Directory* from the Assignment Bar Select *Windows -> Directory* from the Main Menu Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Windows -> Directory* Press Ctrl+Shift+D

The Directory viewer opens in the Main window content area or in a Satellite window.

### 8.2.1 Directory Components

The Directory Viewer displays a list of contacts, as shown in Figure 8-1. Each row corresponds to one address entry. Each column lists one directory entry property. You can customize the Directory viewer to display a subset of the available columns.

Columns that the Directory viewer can display include:

**Data Source:** This field indicates where source of the contact – system extensions; imports from your Outlook contact list or address book; or user created entries. **Company** 

	Directory				x
Filter bar	🔎 Find a contact by	name or number			
Column Headings	First Name	Last Name 📃 🤜	Extension	Data Source	-
-	Mathilda	Hart	624-1841	System Directory	
	Evelyn	Harvey	624-1930	System Directory	
	Maude	Healie	624-1812	System Directory	
	Dennis	Hinkle	624-1231	System Directory	
<b>Directory</b> Contents	Jeffery	Hilts	624-2410	System Directory	
-	Hilda	Hooper	624-1700	System Directory	
	Ronald	Hoskins	624-1441	System Directory	
	Timothy	Hruska	624-1250	System Directory	
	Davis	Hunter	624-1331	System Directory	
	Herman	Ives	624-2712	System Directory	
	David	Jackson	624-1171	System Directory	
	Robert	Jenks	624-1542	System Directory	
	Tina	Justin	624-1917	System Directory	
	Jill	Kalen	624-2104	System Directory	
	Val	Keeling	624-1121	System Directory	
	Marisa	Kellerer	624-1824	System Directory	-

Figure 8-1 Directory Viewer

First Name Middle Name Last Name Department Extension Business Mobile email IM

Directory viewer components include:

Filter bar: The Directory viewer displays only entries whose information, in specified columns, matches text in the filter bar. Filter bar contents are compared to columns that list name and contact information. Column contents are compared to filter bar contents regardless of their display status.

**Column Headings**: Column headings indicate the data field name for the address entries.

- To add a column to the table, right click in the Directory Contents region and select Choose Columns. Then drag the column to be added to the desired location in the Column Heading.
- *To sort the Directory Contents,* click in the heading of the desired sort column. Subsequent clicking in the heading reverses the order of the sort.
- *To move a column to a different heading location*, click and hold on the column to be moved, then drag the column to the desired location.
- *To remove a column from the table*, click and hold on the column to be removed then drag the column from the table until a large X appears on the column.

**Directory Contents**: The table below the column headings displays address information for the contacts that are accessible to Call Manager. Directory contents may be provided from three sources:

- ShoreWare system users. You cannot remove or edit these entries.
- Personal contacts added by the user.
- Outlook Contacts when Outlook Contact Import is enabled.

In addition to performing column heading sorts, you can group address entries by Company or Data Source. When address entries are grouped, the field by which the contents are grouped is listed as a data entry field instead of a column heading.

- *To group Directory Contents*, right click in the Directory Contents table and select *Group By -> Company* or *Group By -> Data Source*.
- *To turn off grouping*, right click in the Directory Contents table and select *Group By -> Don't Group*.

### 8.2.2 Managing the Directory

The Directory viewer includes a tool for exporting all directory entries to a .csv file. You can also add directory entries to your Contacts viewer from the Directory viewer.

#### 8.2.2.1 Exporting the Directory to a .csv File

Comma-separated values (.csv) file format is a file type that stores tabular data by using commas to delimit data fields. CSV files are supported by most software applications and are convertible to conform to specific requirements.

To export Directory viewer contacts into a .csv file, right-click the Directory Contents and select *Open as Text*.

Call Manager responds by converting the directory contents into a .csv file. Your computer then opens the .csv file through the program specified by your folder options – typically notepad or MS Excel.

#### 8.2.2.2 Importing Directory Entries from a File

Call Manager supports the import of contact entries contained in a tab-delimited file. The first row in the file must list column headings for which contact information is provided by the file. Only data that corresponds with a column headings that match a pre-defined Call Manager column heading will be imported into the directory. To view the available column headings, refer to the Column Heading bullet item in Section 8.3.2.2 on page 87.

To import contacts from a Tab-Delimited File:

Step 1 Open the Directory Viewer

- Step 2 Open the Import Directory wizard by righting click in the contact table and selecting Import.
- Step 3 Click the Browse button and navigate to locate the file to be imported.

Step 4 Press the Next button.

#### 8.2.2.3 Adding Directory Entries to the Contact List

Contact groups are subsets of your Directory that provide convenient access to selected Directory entries, as described in Section 8.3. You can add Directory entries to contact groups from the Directory viewer.

#### To add a Directory entry to a contact list:

Step 1 Select an entry in the Director Viewer.

Step 2 Right-click the entry and select *Add as a Contact*.

Step 3 Select the contact list from the menu list, as shown in Figure 8-2.



#### Figure 8-2 Directory Context Menu – Selecting a Contact Group

You can also add an entry to a contact group by dragging a Directory entry into the desired group in the Contact Viewer.

## 8.2.3 Managing Personal Directory Entries

In addition to displaying system users and your Outlook contacts, the Directory viewer lists address entries for contacts that you add to your directory. The Directory viewer indicates address entries that you added to the Directory by specifying the **Data Source** as *Personal Directory*.

You can add, edit, and remove personal address entries through the *Directory Viewer*. You cannot change the name or contact information for System Directory entries or addresses imported from Outlook. You cannot remove System Directory entries or addresses imported from Outlook.

To add a personal contact to the Directory Viewer:

Step 1 Right-click in the Directory Contents and select New Directory Entry.

Call Manager displays the Directory item details panel, shown in Figure 8-3.

Directory item de	tails			×
				_
Name			3	۶.
First Name				
Last Name Full Name				
Company			3	1
Name Department				
Phone Numbers			3	1
Business Mobile Pager Home Fax				
Email			3	1
IM			3	6
		ОК	Cancel	

Figure 8-3 Directory items details panel – adding a new entry



Step 2 Enter the address information for the new personal contact.

Step 3 Press the OK button to add the address entry to your directory.

To edit contact information for a personal contact:

Step 1 Right-click a Directory viewer entry and select View Directory Item Detail.

Call Manager displays the **Directory item details** panel for the contact, as shown in Figure 8-4. The text at the top of the panel indicates the edit status of the entry.



Figure 8-4 Directory items details panel – editing an existing entry

Step 2 Modify the desired data fields.

Step 3 Press the OK button to modify the address entry in your directory.

To delete a Personal contact, right-click the desired Directory entry and select *Delete Directory Item*(s).

## 8.2.4 Initiating Calls through the Directory Viewer

You can initiate communication sessions to contacts through the Directory viewer. Communication sessions that you can initiate through Directory viewer include:

Voice calls to extensions and other phone numbers Instant Messages Voice Messages Email messages

To initiate communication session to a Directory viewer contact, perform one of the following:

Double click a Directory viewer entry to initiate a voice call

Right-click a Directory viewer entry to display the context menu.

The context menu, as shown in Figure 8-5, displays the contact methods defined for the user in the Directory viewer. The context viewer in Figure 8-5 provides a business phone number, mobile phone number, home phone number, another phone number, and an email address. Click on the desired address to initiate the specified communication session.

Paul	Dawke	
Ке 🍃	Business - (324) 411-1928	Г
Tc 🍃	Mobile - (324) 876-3111	
Jo 🍅	Home - (324) 412-3665	
Ta Tir 🎽	Other - (324) 412-3217	
Kr	EMail - PDawks@anycorp.net	
Gr	View Directory item detail	
Tir	View Outlook Contact	
Ke Mi	Create Contact	
Pa	New Directory Item	
Pe	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	_
Ka	Choose Columns	
Ar	Group By	- <b>F</b>
다	Fit Column Widths to Text	
Br	Open As Text	
Jo		

Figure 8-5 Directory Context Menu – Initiating a Communication Session

## 8.3 Contact Viewer

The Contact Viewer provides access to Contact Groups, which are subsets of your directory entries. Contact Groups provide convenient to directory entries that you frequently reference. The Contact Viewer is available to Professional, Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, and Operator types of Call Manager.

This section describes basic Contact Viewer functions. Contact Viewer functions available only to Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, and Operator Call Manager types are described in Chapter 12.

To open the Contact Viewer, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Windows -> Contacts* Select *Windows -> Contacts* from the Main Menu Select *Windows -> Contacts* from the Assignment bar Right click the ShoreTel icon in the system tray and select *Windows -> Contacts* Press Ctrl+Shift+C

The Contact viewer opens in the Main window content area or in a Satellite window.

### 8.3.1 Contacts

Contacts are address entries selected from directories accessible to Call Manager, including the system directory, your personal directory and Microsoft Outlook. Contact Groups are accessed from the Contacts Viewer and provide quick access to address entries without navigating through the comprehensive directory. Users can perform tasks on Contact Group entries such as initiating voice call or instant messages, handling active calls, and sending email or voice messages.

Contacts are divided into *Contact Groups*. Call Manager requires the definition of at least one Contact Group; the initial default Contact Group is named *Contacts*. You can create, rename, or delete Contact Groups.



The Contact Viewer displays the complete Contact List through a collapsible tree structure that lists the defined Contact Groups. The tree can be expanded to view the contents of selected Contact Groups.

A Contact can be placed in multiple Contact Groups. Contact groups cannot contain subgroups.

### 8.3.2 Contact Viewer Components

The Contact Viewer displays Contact List contents. You can manage your contacts and communication sessions with your contacts from the Contact viewer.

#### 8.3.2.1 Viewer Modes

Call Manager provides the following Contact Groups views:

**Details** – Each attribute is listed in an individual column, similar to the traditional Windows Explorer column view. Contacts can be sorted in this view by clicking the column headings at the top of the list.

**List** – Contacts are displayed in a single column that shows the Contact name and the presence status. Contacts are listed alphabetically in this view.

List is the default view.

**Small Icons** – This view displays all Contacts without separating them into Contact Groups. Presence is displayed using small icons.

**Large Icons** – This view displays all contacts without separating them into Contact Groups. Presence is displayed using large icons.

Each view includes a filter bar, similar to QuickDialer, that filters the Contact Groups to entries that match filter bar contents. Figure 8-6 displays a Contact viewer in Details mode.

Name	🔺 Number	IM Status	Call Handling Mode
🖃 Eastern Contacts			
Galan Pierce	(324) 412-1221		
Gala Bill Lott	(331) 822-5381		
See Garage Hannah Poulson	3593	Offline	Standard
Western Contacts			
Sonnie Hopkins	1512		
Sonnie Newsome	3586	Online	Standard
G Kelvin Mason	5319		

Figure 8-6 Contact Viewer – Details mode

To select a Contact viewer mode, right-click in the Contacts area and select the desired viewing mode.

#### 8.3.2.2 Viewer Components

The components that are visible on the Contact viewer depends on the viewer mode. The following is a list of Contact viewer components:

Filter bar: The Contact viewer displays only entries whose information matches the text in the filter bar. Filter bar contents are compared to columns that list name and contact information for the entries, regardless of the appearance of the contact information in the current viewer mode. All Contact viewer modes display the Filter bar.

**Column Headings:** Column headings indicate the data field name for the address entries.

- To add a column to the table, right click in the Contents region and select Choose Columns, then drag the column to be added to the desired location in the Column Heading.
- *To sort the contents*, click in the heading of the desired sort column. Subsequent clicking in the field reverses the order of the sort.
- *To move a column to a different heading location*, click and hold on the column to be moved, then drag the column to the desired location.
- *To remove a column from the table*, click and hold on the column to be removed then drag the column from the table until a large X appears on the column.

Column Headings are visible in the Details viewer mode.

**Contact Group bar**: In viewer modes that separate the contacts by group, the Group bar indicates the Contact Group to which the successive contacts belong. The Contact viewer in Figure 8-6 displays two contact groups: Eastern Contacts and Western Contacts. Each group comprises three contacts.

Contact Group bars are visible in the Details and List viewing modes.

**Contacts**: The contact table displays each of the defined contacts in your lists, along with Presence icons specified in the Preferences and Options panel. Viewing modes that display Contact Group bars can hide all contacts within a group by pressing the collapse button located left of the group name.

All viewing modes display the defined contacts. The information listed with each contact and the appearance of the icons depend upon the selected viewing mode.

### 8.3.3 Managing Contacts

#### 8.3.3.1 Adding Entries to the Contact List

Contacts are added to a Contact List through each of the following actions:

Drag a name from the Directory viewer into the Contact viewer.

If the Directory window and the Contact List are in the same Content Area, dragging entries over the Contacts tab switches the view to the Contact List.

Right click on an entry in the Directory viewer and select Add as a Contact.

Open the **Add Contact** panel, shown in Figure 8-7, by right clicking in the Contact List and selecting *Add Contact*.

The radio button options at the top of the panel specify the source of the new contact.

- Create a new contact from scratch. Select this option when information for the new contact is not in the Directory List. Call Manager also creates a Personal Directory entry for the contact when you select this option.
- Link this contact to an existing Directory Entry. Select this option to add a contact that exists in the Directory viewer.

The panel displays a data entry field directly below the option text. Enter the name, extension, or address of the Directory entry to be added to the Contacts List in this field. All other data fields are filled with the Directory entry



Add Contact				×
Create a new co Link this contact				
Name			*	
First Name				
Last Name				
Full Name				
Company			×	
Name				
Department				≣
Phone Numbers			*	
Business				
Mobile				
Pager				
Home				
Fax				
Email			×	_
Group: West	ern Contacts	ОК	Cancel	•

Figure 8-7Add Contact panel

information. Data fields are editable for Personal Directory entries. Data fields are not editable for System or Outlook Directory entries.

#### 8.3.3.2 Editing a Contact Entry

You can edit the contact information for Personal contacts in the *Directory Viewer* or *Contact Viewer*. You cannot change the name or contact information for System Directory contacts or addresses imported from Outlook. You can change the default number from this panel for all contacts.

To edit Contact address information through the Contact viewer:

Step 1 Right-click on the selected entry in the Contact viewer and select *More Info* from the context menu

Call Manager responds by displaying the Contact Properties panel for the contact, as shown in Figure 8-8. The text at the top of the panel indicates the edit status of the entry.

- Step 2 Modify the desired data fields.
- Step 3 Select a default phone number by clicking left of the label of the desired number. This field is editable for all contacts.

The checkmark located left of a phone number indicates the number that Call Manager calls when you double-click a Contact viewer entry.

Step 4 Press the *OK* button to change the Contact and Directory information.

#### 8.3.3.3 Removing a Contact Entry

Deleting entries from a *Contact List* makes them inaccessible from the Contact Viewer. Removing an entry from the a Contact List does not affect its corresponding Directory entry. You can remove any contact from the contact list.

C	ontact Propertie	15	
	This contact is link the fields from h	nked to a Personal Directory. ere.	You may edit all of
	Name		×
	First Name Last Name Full Name	Adam Pierce Adam Pierce	
	Company		*
	Name Department		
	Phone Numbers		*
	✓ Business Mobile Pager Home Fax	(324) 411-1441 (324) 412-1221	
	Email		×
	IM		×
		OK Cancel	Apply

Figure 8-8 Edit Contact Entry panel

To delete a Contact, right-click the desired contact and select *Delete Contact*.

### 8.3.4 Contact List Operations

The list of operations that you can initiate through the Contact viewer include:

Initiate an instant message conversation Send an email message Initiate a voice call Initiate a video call Pickup a call Unpark a call Send a voice message Send an Intercom message Barge In Silent Monitor Whisper Page Record a voice call Remove a contact from the contact list.

To initiate a voice call to a contact's default number, perform one of the following:

Double-click on the name of the desired contact. Drag and drop the name of the desired contact into the *Active Call Area* in the Main Window.

To initiate a voice call to any of the contact's number or to initiate any other caller operation, right click on the desired contact and select the operation or phone number from the context menu.

## 8.4 Importing Contacts

Call Manager supports the import of data records from CSV or XML files for display in the Directory Viewer. The CSV and XML files contain lists of personal contacts and are formatted specifically for integration with Call Manager.

The CSV and XML files are not modified by the import process, nor are the contacts permanently added to the user's Call Manager database.

Call Manager caches CSV or XML file contents at start-up and after each file change. The data is available in the Directory Viewer, Contacts Viewer, and QuickDialer. Call Manager reports errors during the cache process to the user and in log files. Call Manager receives records from all properly formatted CSV and XML files in the target directory.

## 8.4.1 Implementation

The following sections describes the steps required for Call Manager to import records from a data file. Section 8.4.2 describes the properties of CSV and XML import files.

#### 8.4.1.1 Editing the Registry

Call Manager reads data files located in a directory specified by the following registry key:

Location: HKEY\_CURRENT\_USER\Software\Shoreline Teleworks\ShoreWare Client Key: ContactImportLocation.

The value in this registry is a string. The default value of this key is a string that points to the Contacts directory in the user profile directory:

C:\Documents and Settings\username\Application Data\ ShoreWare Client\Contacts

The registry entry can point to a PC location or a server path.

**WARNING** Windows registry changes are effective immediately, and backups are not created automatically. Only experienced personnel should attempt registry changes.

Figure 8-9 displays the registry editor after insertion of the ContactImportLocation key. This registry is set up such that Call Manager will import records from CSV and XML files located in Bonnie Hopkin's CM\_Import folder.

#### 8.4.1.2 Placing the File

Properly configured CSV and XML Files placed in the folder specified by the ContactImportLocation key are immediately cached to Call Manager. Changes to these files are visible when the edited file is saved.

When a file is removed from the folder, the contacts listed in that file remain in the Directory Viewer until Call Manager is exited. Contacts removed from a file also remain in the Directory Viewer. When Call Manager is started again, all records removed by contact deletion or file removal do not appear in the Directory Viewer.

Edit View Favorites Help					
My Computer	^	Name	Туре	Data	^
HKEY_CLASSES_ROOT		ab (Default)	REG_SZ	ShoreWare Client	
HKEY_CURRENT_USER		10.23.20.110.ActiveServerID	REG_DWORD	0x00000001 (1)	
AppEvents		10.23.20.110.HQServerID	REG_DWORD	0x00000001(1)	
Console		ab 10.23.20.110.ServerTuple.1	REG_SZ	10.23.20.110,10.23.20.110,	
Control Panel     Environment		88 AgentMonView	REG_DWORD	0x00000002 (2)	
		RutoAttachOnMove	REG_DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
Keyboard Layout		AutoStartSoftPhone	REG DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
Network		B AutoVMDeleteOnMove	REG_DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
Printers		BuddyListDefaultAction	REG_DWORD	0x00000001(1)	
SessionInformation		BuddyListView	REG DWORD	0x00000002 (2)	
🖃 🧰 Software		CachedEmergencyNumbers	REG_SZ	411,700,911	
🗄 🧰 Adobe		ab CachedEmergencyNumbersTAC	REG_SZ	0,0,0	
Classes		CachedTelephonySettings	REG_BINARY	05 00 00 00 02 00 00 00 01 00 00 01 00 00 00 01 00 00	
🕀 🧰 Google		CachedUserHasMailbox	REG_DWORD	0x00000001(1)	
🗉 🧰 Intel		CachedUserIsMailboxOnly	REG DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
🕀 🧰 JavaSoft		CallCellsGUISize	REG_DWORD	0x00000043 (67)	
🕀 🧰 Microsoft		Right Client WarnLevel	REG_DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
🖮 📃 Netscape		ContactImportLocation	REG_SZ	C:\Documents and Settings\bhopkins\My Documents\CM_Import\	_
🕀 🧰 ODBC		ContactsGroupedColumnFlag	REG_DWORD	0x00000001(1)	
Policies		B DoubleClickNotifierAnswers	REG_DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
Shoreline Teleworks SIS Client		BedgeOnRestore	REG_DWORD	0x00000005 (5)	
MAPI Client		88 EnableFormSkins	REG_DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
ShoreWare Client		ab HelpFileName	REG_SZ	C:\Documents and Settings\bhopkins\Application Data\ShoreWare Client\ocm	
DockingLayoutV4		B HistoryGroupedFromTo	REG_DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
DockingLayout V5		Big HistoryView	REG_DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
DockingLayoutV6		B IMAlwaysSaveChatTranscript	REG_DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	
🛓 🦳 DockingLayout V7		BE IMAutoIdleStatus	REG_DWORD	0x00000001 (1)	
🗄 🦲 Layouts		ab IMChatTranscriptDir	REG_SZ		
- MapiImportCfg	~	11 IMDisplay Timestamp	REG DWORD	0x00000000 (0)	~

Figure 8-9 ContactImportLocation key viewed in the Registry Editor

#### 8.4.1.3 Viewing the Contacts

#### **Directory View**

Contacts imported from CSV or XML files appear in the Directory Viewer, as shown in Figure 8-10. When contacts are grouped by data source, they appear under a heading that lists the Data Source. When the contacts are grouped by company or not grouped, the Data Source column indicates either the name of the originating file or the contents of the Name field in the originating file.

Birectory			
	ory item by name or numb	Contraction of the second seco	
First Name	🔺 Last Name	Business	
App 1			
David	Daniels	(398) 624-2404	
Dennis	Bosconi	(398) 624-1092	
Evelyn	Attwater	(398) 624-2199	
Jeffery	Capp	(398) 625-4277	
Maude	Bigsby	(398) 624-3874	
Ronald	Everson	(398) 624-1792	
App 2			
Burton	Carter	(398) 624-4891	
Davis	Hunter	(408) 624-1092	
Diane	Jennings	(398) 624-7101	
Evan	Allen	(398) 624-1505	
Foster	Jones	(398) 624-2199	
Franklin	Adamson	(398) 624-1734	
Hilda	Frost	(398) 624-2199	
Jeffrey	Bension	(398) 624-1840	
Dill	Pierce	(398) 624-1792	
Lennis	Tompkins	(398) 624-3652	
Mathilda	Adams	(398) 624-1840	
Robert	Miller	(398) 624-2404	
Timothy	Little	(398) 624-3874	
🖃 System Directi	ory		
Adam	Pierce	(398) 624-1102	
Bonnie	Hopkins	(398) 624-1011	
Candi	Harper	(398) 656-1805	

Figure 8-10 Directory Viewer containing Imported Records



#### **Directory Item Details**

Details of contacts imported from the CSV or XML files are visible from the Directory Item Details panel, access by right clicking a contact and selecting **View Directory Item Detail**. The Directory Item Details panel, as shown in Figure 8-11, indicates the source of the file in the first data field and states that the record contents are not editable.

Directory Item D	etails	×
(i) This is a App 2	contact. You are not permitted to edit the field	ds.
Name		×
First Name	Davis	
Middle Name		
Last Name	Hunter	
Full Name	Davis Hunter	
Company		×
Name		
Department		
Phone Numbers		×
Business	(408) 624-1092	
	Cancel	

Figure 8-11 Directory Item Details

#### **Quick Dialer**

The imported CSV/XML file contacts will be available in all QuickDialer controls. They will appear in the list just like any other contact.

### 8.4.2 File Properties

#### 8.4.2.1 CSV Files

CSV files contains records, each of which consists of data fields. The following sections describe the composition of CSV file fields and records.

#### **Field Composition**

Each field denotes one property for the file or for one contact. The field entries must conform to the following syntax rules:

- Data is of type *strings* and supports UTF-16 encoding.
- Fields that contain a double quote must be surrounded by double quotes. Double quotes are indicated by two double quotes.

```
Example 1: A "tiny" space -> "A ""tiny"" space""
Example 2: "Joe" -> """Joe"""
Example 3: "Red" Wagon -> """Red"" Wagon"
```

• Fields that contain commas must be surrounded by double quotes.

Example 1: "ShoreTel, Inc."

• Fields that do not contain double quotes or commas with double quotes may be surrounded with double quotes.

• Data fields with no information translate into blank entries in Call Manager

#### **Record Types**

Each line in a CSV files corresponds to one data record. The end of a record is denoted by a Carriage Return and Line Feed.

Call Manager CSV integration files define three types of records

- File Information Record: The File Information Record denotes the Source of the data and the Version of the file. Inclusion of this record in the CSV file is optional. When it is included, the File Information Record must be the first record in the file.
  - Source: This field is associated with all file records in Call Manager and corresponds to the Data Source column in the Directory Viewer. Typically, this value is set to the original source of the file contents.

When this field is not included, Call Manager uses the CSV or XML file name as the *Data Source* contacts imported into the Directory Viewer.

- *Version:* This field displays the version of the contact information. When included, this field must be set to 1.0.

Source and Version variable declarations must conform to the following:

- Syntax for the Source variable is Source=sourcetext.
- Syntax for the Version variable is Version=versionname.
- The Source and Version variables are optional.

Example 1: "Source=Lotus", "Version=1.0" Example 2: Source=Lotus, Version=1.0

• **Contact Header Record**: The Contact Header Record is mandatory and lists the names of the heading files in the Viewer Directory. The Contact Header Record is located immediately after the File Information Record. If the file does not contain a File Information Record, the Contact Header Record is the first record in the file.

Although field names correspond to Directory Viewer heading names, the field names are not always identical to the heading.

The following is a list of valid field names for CSV import files:

— Contact ID: This field uniquely identifies the contact record within the file. The Contact ID is a string with a maximum of 126 characters. Call Manager does not display this field. All contact records require a Contact ID. If multiple contact record contain identical Contact IDs, the last such contact is the list is imported into Call Manager and all other contacts with the same ID are ignored.

Call Manager does not display the contents of this field.

- First name: Directory Viewer displays contents under the First Name column.
- Middle name: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Middle Name column.
- Last name: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Last Name column.
- *Company*: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Company column.
- Department: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Department column.
- Business Phone: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Business column.
- Business Phone 2: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Business 2 column.
- Home Phone: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Home column.

- *Home Phone 2*: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Home 2 column.
- Mobile Phone: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Mobile column.
- Pager: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Pager column.
- Business Fax: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Fax column.
- Email Address: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Email column.
- *Email2 Address*: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Email2 column.
- *Email3 Address*: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Email3 column.
- IM Address: Directory Viewer displays contents under the IM column.
- *Categories*: Directory Viewer displays contents under the Categories column.

Example 1: "Contact ID", "First Name", "Last Name", "Business Phone"

• **Contact Record**: The file contains one record for each contact that is integrated into the Directory viewer. The order of data fields in each contact record must be identical to the fields in the Contact Header Record.

Example 1: "ID\_100","Johnny","Fracas", "398-212-0012" Example 2: ID\_100,Johnny,Fracas, 398-212-0012

#### **CSV Examples**

The following is an example of a CSV file where all fields are surrounded by double quotes:

"Source=Lotus","Version=1.0"

"Contact ID", "First Name", "Middle Name", "Last Name", "Company", "Department", "Business Fax", "Business Phone", "Home Phone", "Mobile Phone", "Pager", "Categories", "Email Address"

"1234", "Maude", "June", "Bigsby", "Anycorp, Inc.", "", "(398) 777-8888"

"1235", "David", """Doc""", "Daniels", "Anycorp, Inc.", "Software Engineering", "(398) 331-9999", "(408) 331-3662", "(650) 999-1212", "(398) 218-9898", "(398) 222-3434", "New Customer", "Ddaniels@anycorp.com"

The following is an example of a CSV file where only fields with commas and double quotes are surrounded by double quotes:

Source=Lotus,Version=1.0

Contact ID,First Name,Middle Name,Last Name,Company,Department,Business Fax,Business Phone,Home Phone,Mobile Phone,Pager,Categories,Email Address,IM Address

1234, Maude, June, Bigsby," Anycorp, Inc.",,,(398) 777-8888,,,,,,

1235,David,"""Doc""",Daniels,"Anycorp, Inc.",Software Engineering,(398) 331-9999,(398) 331-3652,(398) 929-1212,(398) 888-9898,(398) 222-3434, New Customer, Ddaniels@anycorp.com, Ddaniels5000@yahoo.com

#### 8.4.2.2 XML Files

XML files contain a structured set of elements. The following sections describe required file components and XML elements recognized by Call Manager.

#### XML File Name

The file name must have the extension .xml.

#### Elements

The following elements are recognized by Call Manager Contact XML files.

Level 1 Elements: Each file contains one Contacts element.

- **contacts**: The Contacts element specifies the source name and version number and contains one Contact element for each contact in the file. Defines valid attributes
  - valid attributes: source, version

*Example:* <contacts source = "File 1" version = "1.0"> </contacts>

**Level 2 Elements:** The *Contacts* element contains one *Contact* element for each user defined by the XML file. Each contact element contains Level 3 elements that define the field contents for the user. Each Contact element must contain one ContactID element and one other Level 3 element.

Refer to Section for an example of the Contact element.

**Level 3 Elements:** Level 3 elements are contained with the Contact element and specify field contents for contacts imported to Call Manager. The following is a list of Level 3 elements.

• **contactID**: This field uniquely identifies the contact record within the file. The Contact ID is a string with a maximum of 126 characters. Call Manager does not display this field. All contact records require a Contact ID. If multiple contact record contain identical Contact IDs, the last such contact is the list is imported into Call Manager and all other contacts with the same ID are ignored.

Example: <contactID>1234</contactID>

• **name:** This element specifies the contact's name. Each contact element may contain only one name element.

— valid attributes: first, middle, last

Example: <name first="Sarah" middle="Jane" last="Clauser"/>

• company: Each contact element may contain only one company element.

— valid attributes: value

*Example:* <company name="Anycorp, Inc."/>

• **department**: Each contact element may contain only one department element.

— valid attributes: value

Example: <department value="Sales"/>

• categories: Each contact element may contain only one categories element.

— *valid attributes*: value

Example: <categories value="Austin"/>

• **phone**: This element specifies the contact's phone numbers. A contact element may contain multiple phone elements, subject to the following:

- valid attributes: type, name, value

*Type:* The type attribute must be equal to one of the following: Business, Home, Mobile, Pager, and Fax.



- ▷ An element may contain 2 phone elements with name is equal to **Business**
- ▷ An element may contain 2 phone elements with name is equal to Home
- ▷ An element may contain 1 phone elements with name is equal to Mobile
- ▷ An element may contain 1 phone elements with name is equal to Pager
- ▷ An element may contain 1 phone elements with name is equal to Fax

*Name*: The name attribute specifies the label of the Call Manager Directory Viewer column heading. If a name value does correspond to a standard column heading label, Call Manager creates a new heading.

*Value:* The value attribute specifies the phone number that appears in the Directory Viewer data field.label of the Call Manager Directory Viewer column heading. If a name value does correspond to a standard column heading label, Call Manager creates a new heading.

*Example 1:* <phone type ="Business" name="Business 2" value= "+1 (398) 244-2489"/> *Example 2:* <phone type ="Pager" name="Pager" value= "+1 (398) 298-231"/>

If multiple Phone Type elements have the same name attribute, Call Manager uses the first string and ignores all duplicate entries.

- email: This element specifies the contact's email addresses. An contact element may contain a maximum of three email elements, subject to the following:
  - valid attributes: name, value

*Name:* The name attribute specifies the label of the Call Manager Directory Viewer column heading. If a name value does correspond to a standard column heading label, Call Manager creates a new heading.

*Value*: The value attribute specifies the email address that appears in the Directory Viewer data field.label of the Call Manager Directory Viewer column heading. If a name value does correspond to a standard column heading label, Call Manager creates a new heading.

*Example 1:* <email name="email 2" value= "apierce@anycorp.net"/> *Example 2:* <email name="email" value= "adam.pierce521@yahoo.net"/>

• IM: This element specifies the contact's email addresses. An contact element may contain only one IM element.

— valid attributes: name, value

*Name:* The name attribute specifies the label of the Call Manager Directory Viewer column heading. If a name value does correspond to a standard column heading label, Call Manager creates a new heading.

*Value*: The value attribute specifies the IM address that appears in the Directory Viewer data field.label of the Call Manager Directory Viewer column heading. If a name value does correspond to a standard column heading label, Call Manager creates a new heading.

#### Example

The following is an example an Call Manager Contact Integration XML file:

```
<?xml version="1.0" encoding="utf-8"?>
<contacts source="Lotus" version="1.0">
    <contact>
        <name first="Sarah" middle="" last="Clauser"/>
        <company value="Anycorp, Inc."/>
        <department value="Finance"/>
        <contactID>1234</contactID>
        <phone type="Business" name="Business" value="+1 (398) 122-2558"/>
```

```
<phone type="Business" name="Business 2" value="+1 (398) 122-2558"/>
    <email name="Email" value="Sclauser1021@anycorp.org"/>
    <email name="Email Address 2" value="sclauser@yahoo.com"/>
    <IM name="IM" value="sclauser1021@aol.com"/>
  </contact>
  <contact>
   <name first="Tammy" middle="" last="Masoon"/>
    <company value="Anycorp, Inc."/>
    <department value="Sales"/>
    <contactID>2234</contactID>
    <phone type="Home" name="Home" value="+1 (398) 962-2552"/>
    <phone type="Pager" name="Pager" value="+1 (398) 529-8670"/>
  </contact>
  <contact>
    <name first="Greg" middle="" last="Thilmonda"/>
    <company value="ShoreTel, Inc."/>
    <department value="Sales"/>
    <contactID>3234</contactID>
    <email name="Email" value="gthilmonda@anycorp.com"/>
  </contact>
  <contact>
    <name first="Patrick" last="Farrington"/>
    <contactID>4234</contactID>
    <phone type="Business" name="Business" value="+1 (398) 331-3642"/>
    <phone type="Mobile" name="Mobile" value="+1 (398) 666-5113"/>
    <phone type="Fax" name="Fax" value="+1 (398) 331-3642"/>
    <email name="Email" value="PFarrington@anycorp.com"/>
    <IM name="IM" value="PFarrington@aol.com"/>
  </contact>
</contacts>
```

## 8.5 Speed Dial

Speed Dial is a ShoreWare feature that dials a selected contact by pressing a single button on your ShorePhone. The Speed Dial viewer displays the your speed dial contacts and the number that initiates calls to those contacts. You can also initiate calls from the Speed Dial viewer.

## 8.5.1 Speed Dial Viewer

The Speed Dial viewer manages contacts that are associated with a speed dial digit. In addition to initiating voice calls, you can add, remove, and edit speed dial contacts from this panel.

Figure 8-12 displays the Speed Dial viewer in a Satellite window. You can also view the Speed Dial viewer in the Content Area of the Main Window.

Speed Dial	×
1 David - 3644	
2 Tom - 3610	

Figure 8-12 Speed Dial viewer in a Satellite window

To open the Speed Dial Viewer, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select Windows -> Speed Dial



Select *Windows -> Speed Dial* from the Main Menu Select *Windows -> Speed Dial* from the Assignment bar Right click the ShoreTel icon in the system tray and select *Windows -> Speed Dial* Press Ctrl+Shift+P

The Speed Dial viewer opens in the Main window content area or in a Satellite window.

The Speed Dial viewer consists of a Contact Table that lists your speed dial contacts. The first ten contacts are associated with a numeric key. To initiate a call to the contact,

Pressing the specified ShorePhone key. Double click the entry on the Speed Dial viewer Right click an entry and select Dial.

## 8.5.2 Managing Speed Dial Entries

The menu bar provides buttons for adding and deleting Speed Dial entries. You can also edit labels of your Speed Dial entries.

To add a Speed Dial Number:

Step 1 Right click the entry and select Add Entry.

Call Manager responds by displaying the Add Speed Label panel.

Step 2 Enter the name, IM, email address, or phone number of the desired contact in the Number data entry field.

As you fill the data entry field, a drop down menu displays the list of directory entries filtered by the text in the field.

- Step 3 Select the desired contact in the drop down list.
- Step 4 Enter an identifier for the contact in the Label field.
- Step 5 Press the OK button to save the contact into the Speed Dial list and assign the next available Speed Dial digit to the contact.

To edit a Speed Dial label:

Step 1 Right click the entry and select Edit Label.

Call Manager responds by displaying the *Edit Speed Label* panel.

Step 2 Enter the new Label contents into the data entry field.

Step 3 Press the OK button to save the label changes.

To delete a Speed Dial entry, right click the entry and select Delete.

#### To rearrange Speed Dial contacts:

Step 1 Click and hold the entry to be moved in the Speed Dial list.

Step 2 Drag the entry to the desired position within the list.

Step 3 Release the mouse button.



## снартек 9

# **Managing Voice Mail**

## 9.1 Introduction

Call Manager provides access to voice messages received by your user and workgroup extensions. Voice message actions that you can perform through Call Manager includes:

View a list of your messages Listen to your messages Compose and send new messages Reply to a message Specify the device for listening and composing messages Manage your voice message files Export messages for use by other applications Call back the message sender Forward a message Create personal distribution lists Save and delete messages Export messages

ShoreWare provides two methods for handling voice mail.

Voice Mail Viewer is a Call Manager component that is accessed from the Main Window.

Outlook integration provides an alternative method for managing voice messages from Outlook.

This chapter describes the Call Manager Voice Mail Viewer and references this viewer for all process and component descriptions. Refer to Section 14.3 on page 156 for information on using Microsoft Outlook for managing voice mail.

## 9.2 Mailboxes and Messages

ShoreWare stores voice messages in mailboxes that are accessible to system users. This section describes the properties of ShoreWare Mailboxes and Voice Messages

### 9.2.1 Mailboxes

ShoreWare defines one mailbox for each user extension and each workgroup extension. User extension mailboxes are accessible only to the user assigned to the extension. Workgroup mailboxes are available through Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, and Operator Call Manager to all users assigned to the workgroup.

Each mailbox contains three folders: an *Inbox* folder, a *Saved* folder, and a *Deleted* folder. When you access Voice Mail through Outlook, the Saved folder is named Archive Folders.

**Inbox Folder:** The Inbox folder receives an extension's inbound voice messages. Messages remain in this folder until moved to the Saved or Delete folder.

**Saved Folder:** The Saved folder is a repository for messages that were previously received but are not yet ready for deletion. Placing messages in the Saved folder.

**Deleted Folder:** Messages moved to the Deleted folder remain there until 2:00 a.m (server) time, when ShoreWare removes messages that are at least 6 hours old. Voice mail messages less than six hours old remain in the Deleted folder until 2:00 a.m. the next day. Messages moved to the Deleted Folder and then subsequently deleted are removed from the system and cannot be recovered.

You can restore messages in the Deleted Folder by moving them to the Inbox or Saved folders, after which they are safe from daily maintenance deletion.

### 9.2.2 Voice Messages

This section describes the properties and content of ShoreWare voice messages.

#### 9.2.2.1 Properties

ShoreWare defines two properties that categorize voice messages. Message status indicates if a message has been heard. The Urgency Mark assigns an importance signal to a message.

**Message Status**: ShoreWare defines two message status levels – heard and unheard. The message status is adjusted as follows:

- The system changes the status of a message to *Heard* when you listen to the message.
- You can manually change the message status by right clicking the message and selecting *Mark as Heard* or *Mark as Unheard*.

ShoreWare uses Message status to select messages for deletion through the autodeletion operation, as described in Section 9.2.2.3.

**Urgency Mark:** The Urgency Mark is assigned to a message by the sender and indicates high importance or time relevance of the message. The Urgency Mark setting is not editable.

#### 9.2.2.2 Content

Message content comprises the recording of the message as composed by the sender. The content is not editable. You can export the message content to a wav file, as described in Section 9.3.2.4.

#### 9.2.2.3 Message Deletion

Messages are removed from the system either through user selection or through autodeletion operations defined by the system administrator.

**User deletion**: Users specify messages to be deleted by moving them to the Deleted folder. The system then deletes messages that are older than six hours during the Voice Mail Maintenance operations performed by ShoreWare at 2:00 am each day.

Auto deletion: ShoreWare provides voice message auto-deletion for administrators to conserve system storage resources. Messages are stored for a period specified by an administrator, then permanently removed from the system. Users receive a message informing them of the imminent auto deletion of their message.

ShoreWare defines retention periods for two classes of messages:



- Class 1: Messages in the Saved folder OR Messages marked as Unheard.
- Class 2: Messages in the Inbox folder AND Messages marked as Heard.

Retention periods for the message classes are defined independently of each other. Administrators can also disable auto deletion. Refer to your administrator for more information and to determine the retention period for your messages.

## 9.3 Voice Mail Viewer

The Voice Mail viewer is a graphical user interface for accessing your voice messages. You use Voice Mail viewer tools to manage message files, listen and respond to messages, compose new outbound messages, and broadcast messages to groups through Distribution Lists.

To open the Voice Mail viewer, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Windows -> Voice Mail* Select *Windows -> Voice Mail* from the Main Menu ShoreTel icon in the System tray and select *Windows -> Voice Mail* Press Ctrl+Shift+V

The Voice Mail viewer opens in the Main window content area or in a Satellite window.

## 9.3.1 Viewer Components

The Voice Mail viewer displays the messages in your mail box, as shown in Figure 9-1. Each row corresponds to one message. Each column lists one message property.

Ţ		voice mail message	C. Laure	Becchied	Bunching
			Subject	Received	Duration
	nbox <b>R</b>	Peter Roberson, 3581	Voice Message	11/30/2007 2:12:16 PM	00:35
1	8	Adam Pierce, 3656	Voice Message	10/25/2007 9:30:37 AM	00:26
1	-	Hal Dennison, 6684	New Message	12/3/2007 10:26:45 AM	00:07
= s	iaved	1			
	8	Janie Newsome, 4653	Warning: 1 saved message will	7/15/2007 2:12:03 AM	00:00
30	elete	ed			
	8	Bonnie Hopkins, 3644	RE: Warning: 1 saved message	12/3/2007 10:47:44 AM	00:17

Figure 9-1 Voice Mail Viewer

Voice Main Viewer components include:

Action bar: The action bar contains buttons that trigger message actions, initiate viewer functions, or display message properties. Action bar buttons include:

- *New Message:* Press this button to record and send a voice message.
- *Reply*: Press this button to record and send a response to the highlighted message.
- Forward: Press this button to send the highlighted message to other recipients.

- *Contact Sender:* Select this button to initiate a call, IM, or email to the sender of the highlighted message.
- Delete: Press this button to move the highlighted message to the Deleted folder.
- Save: Press this button to move the highlighted message to the Saved folder.
- *Lists*: Press this button to open the Distribution Lists dialog box.
- *More Info*: Press this button to display a panel that lists properties about the highlighted message.

Filter bar: The Voice Mail viewer displays only entries whose sender name or number is filtered by the contents of this data entry field.

**Column Headings**: Column headings indicate the data field name for the address entries. Available column headings include:

- *Urgent Mark*: This column is denoted by an exclamation point (!) and indicates the message's urgency status. You cannot remove this column from the table.
- Message: This column is denoted by a cassette icon and indicates the message type. You cannot remove this column from the table.
- *From*: This column lists the sender of the message.
- *Subject:* This column lists the message subject. The subject is initially specified by the sender and can be edited from the context menu.
- *Received*: This column lists the day and time that you received the message.
- Duration: This column lists the length of the message, in seconds.
- *GUID*: This column lists the internal message identifier.

Call Manager timestamps are based on the timezone setting of the user's comptuer.

Viewer operations that manipulate Voice Mail viewer heading bar contents include:

- To add a column to the table, right click in the Message Contents region and select Choose Columns. Then drag the column to be added to the desired location in the Column Heading.
- *To sort the contents,* click in the heading of the desired sort column. Clicking repetitively in the field reverses the order of the sort.
- *To move a column to a different heading location*, click and hold on the column to be moved, then drag the column to the desired location.
- *To remove a column from the table*, click and hold on the column to be removed then drag the column from the table until a large X appears on the column.

Mailbox Contents: The table below the column headings displays your voice messages.

The Voice Mail viewer displays components in a hierarchal file structure

- The first hierarchical layer specifies the *mailboxes*, which are identified by the extension receiving the messages.
- The second hierarchical layer specifies the *mailbox folders*, including the Inbox, Saved, and Deleted folders.
- The third hierarchical layer lists the *messages* that each mailbox folder contains.

**Playback bar:** The playback bar is located at the bottom of the Voice Mail viewer and controls the audio playback of the highlighted message. Playback bar buttons, listed from left to right, include:

 Playback device: This icon controls the device through which you listen to messages. You can select your PC speaker or assigned phone through this button.



*Play/Pause button:* Press this button to control the playback of the highlighted message.

When this button displays a green arrow icon, pressing the button initiates or continues audio playback of the message.

When this button displays a pause symbol (two parallel bars), pressing the button pauses the audio playback. Pressing this button again resumes the playback from the point it was paused.

- *Stop button:* Press this button to discontinue playback of the highlighted message and reset the playback cursor to the start of the message.
- Cursor: This indicator specifies the current message point. During message playback, this point indicates the part of the message that is being played. During message pause or stop, this point indicates the part of the message that call manager plays when you press the play button. Click, hold, and move the cursor to adjust the current message point.
- *Duration:* The time indicators indicate the current message point, relative to the beginning of the message, and the length of the message.

## 9.3.2 Managing Viewer Contents

The following sections describe the file manipulation operations that control the contents of the Voice Mail Viewer.

#### 9.3.2.1 Saving a Voice Message

Saving a Voice Mail Messages moves a message from the Inbox or Deleted folder to the Saved folder.

#### To save the highlighted message, perform one of the following:

Press the Save button in the Action bar. Right click the message and select *Move to Saved folder*.

The message is moved to the *Saved* folder.

#### 9.3.2.2 Deleting a Voice Message

Messages moved to the Deleted folder remain there until 2:00 a.m (server) time, when ShoreWare removes messages that are at least 6 hours old. Voice mail messages less than six hours old remain in the Deleted folder until 2:00 a.m. the next day.

#### To move the highlighted message to the deleted folder, perform one of the following:

Press the Delete button in the Action bar.

Right click the message and select Move to Deleted Icons folder.

The message is moved to the *Deleted* folder.

#### 9.3.2.3 Recovering a Voice Mail Message

You can recover messages in the Deleted folder until ShoreWare removes them from the server during the 2:00 am voice mail maintenance cycle. To recover a message in the Deleted folder, move it to the Inbox or Saved folders.

To recover the highlighted message from the Deleted folder, perform one of the following:

Press the Save button in the Action bar.

Right click the message and select *Move to Inbox folder* or *Move to Saved folder*. The message is moved to the selected folder.

#### 9.3.2.4 Exporting a Voice Mail Message

You can export a voice mail message to a .wav file for use by other applications.

To export the highlighted message to a wav file:

Step 1 Right click the message and select *Export to. wav File*.

Call Manager opens a Save As windows folder.

Step 2 Select the desired file location for the .wav file and, if desired, modify the name listed in the file name field.

Step 3 Click the Save button.

## 9.4 Managing Voice Messages

### 9.4.1 Listening to a Message

You can listen to your messages using either your computer's speakers or your telephone. When listening to messages through your speakers, playback begins when you press the Play button. When listening to messages through your telephone, pressing the Play button triggers your phone to ring; message playback begins after you lift the receiver.

To listen to the highlighted message, perform one of the following:

Double click the message. Click the play button in the Playback bar at the bottom of the Voice Mail viewer.

### 9.4.2 Replying to a Voice Message

You can reply to voice messages sent by other ShoreWare users through the Voice Mail viewer. You can only send Voice Messages to other users on your ShoreWare system.

To reply to the highlighted voice message:

Step 1 Perform one of the following:

Click the **Reply** button on the Action bar. Right click the message and select **Reply** or **Reply to All** on the context menu.

Call Manager opens the Voice Message Recorder panel, as shown in Figure 9-2.

Step 2 Click the To button to select the Message Recipients.

Call Manager opens the Add/Remove Members panel for selecting recipients.

- Step 3 Enter the Message subject in the Subject data entry field.
- Step 4 Press the *Device* button in the bottom left corner to specify the recording device.



*& RE: Voi	ce Message - Voice M	essage	X
To:	Bonnie Hopkins		
Subject:	RE: Voice Message		
🔲 Urgent	📃 Return Receipt	🔲 Include Original	
			00:00/00:00
		Send	Cancel

Figure 9-2 Voice Message Recorder panel

- Step 5 Press the *Record* button, then speak into the recording device. Press the *Stop* button to end the recording.
- Step 6 Click the Send button to send the message to the Recipients.

## 9.4.3 Forwarding a Voice Message

Forwarding a Voice Message sends that message to another system user. You can only forward messages to other users on your ShoreWare system.

To forward the highlighted voice message:

Step 1 Perform one of the following:

Click the **Forward** button on the Action bar.

Right click the message and select Forward on the context menu.

Call Manager opens the Voice Message Recorder panel, as shown in Figure 9-2.

Step 2 Click the To button to select the Message Recipients.

Call Manager opens the Add/Remove Members panel, as shown in Figure 9-3.

ype Name or Select from List		Show Names from:					
P Type Name			All Sources				*
Name 🔺	Nu	-		Name		Number	
Adam Pierce	3315			Mathilda Rollins		3540	
Bonnie Hopkins	3523			Sandra Lambdon		2581	
Burton Carter	3393						
Candi Harper	3602		Add >>				
Devon Brownell	3540						
Diane Jennings	2511		Remove <<				
Evan Allen	2563						
Foster Jones	3388						
Franklin Adamson	3605						
Glenda Southman	3542						
Grant Newsome	3647						
Ilene Wiltonson	3619	-					

Figure 9-3 Add/Remove Members panel

Step 3 Select the recipients of the message on the left table by highlighting the desired contacts, then pressing the Add button between the tables.

Step 4 Press the OK button after selecting all desired recipients.

The **Add/Remove Members** panel closes and control returns to the Voice Message Recorder panel. You can add an introductory statement before sending the message.

Step 5 Click the Send button on the Voice Message Recorder panel to send the message to the Recipients.

## 9.4.4 Calling the Sender

If Caller ID is available for a voice mail message, you can call the sender.

To call the sender of the highlighted message, perform one of the following:

Press the Contact Sender button on the Action bar. Right click on the contact and select the desired contact method at the top of the context menu.

## 9.4.5 Editing the Subject Header

You can edit the subject header of your voice messages.

To edit the subject header of the highlighted message:

Step 1 Right click the message and select Edit Subject from the context menu.

Step 2 Enter the desired text in the Edit Subject panel.

Step 3 Click OK.

### 9.4.6 Recording and Sending a New Voice Message

You can record voice messages using your telephone or a microphone. You can only send voice messages to other users on your ShoreWare system.

To record and send a new voice message:

Step 1 Click the New Message button on the Action bar.

Call Manager opens the Voice Message Recorder panel.

- Step 2 Click the To button to select the Message Recipients. Call Manager opens the Add/Remove Members panel
- Step 3 Type the subject in the Subject box.
- Step 4 Press the Device button in the bottom left corner to specify the recording device.
- Step 5 Press the Record button, then speak into the recording device. Press the *Stop* button to end the recording.
- Step 6 Click the Send button to send the messages to the Recipients.


# 9.4.7 Viewing Voice Message Information

The voice mail properties dialog box displays properties of a voice message, including the sender, subject, folder location, date of receipt, duration, urgency status, and forwarding history.

To view information about a voice message, perform one of the following:

Right click the message and select More Info Select a message and select More Info on the Action bar

# 9.5 Voice Mail Notification

# 9.5.1 Introduction

Voice Mail Notification is a ShoreWare feature that sends email or initiates voice calls to designated contact points when you receive a voice message. The purpose of Voice Mail Notification is to inform you of inbound voice messages when Call Manager or other ShoreWare utilities are not immediately accessible.

Call Manager provides two Notification levels:

**Personal Notification:** Personal Notification sends a single email message to a specified address.

Notification Escalation: Notification Escalation initiates a series of contact attempts to various email addresses or phone numbers. Notification Escalation is typically enabled during periods when you may receive messages that require an immediate response.

Voice Mail Notification is configured on the Voice Mail and Escalation panels of the Options and Preferences window.

# 9.5.2 Personal Notification

When Personal Notification is enabled, Call Manager sends a message to a specified email address when your user account receives a voice message. You can program Call Manager to send only the notification message or to attach the inbound voice message to the notification message.

To setup personal notification for your extension:

Step 1 Open the Options and Preferences window by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

- Step 2 Select Voice Mail from the menu on the left side of the panel.
- Step 3 Enable Notification and specify the content of notification messages from the Escalation Delivery Options drop down menu.

Select *Disabled* to prevent Call Manager from sending you notification messages.

Select one of the other options to enable personal notification.

- Select *Email Wave Mail* to attach the voice message to your notification messages.
- Select *Email Notification* to send notification messages without attaching the voice message.
- Step 4 Specify the messages that trigger a personal notification from the Escalation Notification Options radio buttons:

Select *Escalate for each New Message* to send a notification message immediately when you receive a voice message. Select *Escalate for First Unheard Message* to delay the notification message for an inbound voice message until after all of your previously received voice messages are marked *Heard*.

Step 5 Specify the email address to where Call Manager sends your messages in the Deliver to Email Address data entry field.

The Mark delivered voice mail as Heard option disables Notification Escalation, as described in Section 9.5.3.

# 9.5.3 Notification Escalation

Notification Escalation initiates a series of contact attempts to various email addresses or phone numbers when you do not respond to an inbound voice message. Notification Escalation is typically enabled when you may receive messages requiring an immediate response.

The following sections describe the Call Manager Escalation process and the tasks required to configure and enable Escalation.

## 9.5.3.1 Escalation Components

The Escalation process defines the following software components:

**Step:** A step consists of at least one contact address and a timeout. Contact addresses can be phone numbers or email addresses. When the step is active, ShoreWare delivers a notification message to each listed contact address. The timeout specifies the period Call Manager waits before the next contact attempt. Section A.2.8.1 on page 170 describes the **Escalation Profile** panel that defines all step for an escalation profile.

**Profile:** A profile consists of a list of steps that define a notification program and a counter that specifies the maximum number of notification attempts. Each profile may have a maximum of ten steps. A user may define a up to nine profiles to specify multiple custom notification procedures for handling various situations. Section A.2.8 on page 169 describes the **Options and Preferences: Escalation** panel that lists all profiles defined for your extension.

## 9.5.3.2 Escalation Structure

Escalation components interact with other Call Manager components as follows:

**Invoking Profiles:** Each Call Handling Mode provides a Voice Mail Escalation Profile option that specifies one of your configured Notification profiles. When that Call Handling Mode is active and Escalation is triggered, the profile specified by this option defines the notification process until Call Manager receives a response. Section A.2.4 on page 164 describes the Call Handling Mode Configuration panels that reference escalation profiles.



Activating Escalation: Escalation is activated by disabling *Mark delivered voice mail as Heard* on Options and Preferences: Voice Mail panel. Section A.2.7 on page 168 describes the Options and Preferences: Voice Mail panel.

## 9.5.3.3 Escalation Process

The Escalation process consists of a trigger condition, a Notification Cycle, and a Terminating Condition.

**Trigger Condition:** The trigger conditions specify the event required to initiate an Escalation process. The following are the conditions required to initiate an escalation:

- 1. The active Call Handling Mode specifies a valid Escalation profile.
- **2.** The Deliver Voice Mail as Heard on the Options and Preferences: Voice Mail panel is not selected.
- 3. The user receives a call that generates a voice mail message.

**Notification Cycle:** After detecting the Trigger Condition, ShoreWare performs the following steps until the Terminating Condition is satisfied:

- 1. Call Manager sends a voice mail or a phone call to the address listed in the first configured step in the profile.
- 2. Call Manager waits for the period specified by the Timeout field.
- **3**. Call Manager repeats 1 and 2 for each configured step in the profile. Executing 1 and 2 for all configured steps is defined as a notification cycle.

**Terminating Condition**: Call Manager continues the Notification cycle until one of the terminating conditions is satisfied:

The message that triggered the escalation is marked as Heard.

Call Manager has performed the Notification Cycle the maximum number of times. The maximum is defined as *Repeat Count* + 1, where *Repeat Count* is specified in the Escalation Profile panel that configures the Escalation profile.

## 9.5.3.4 Configuring Escalation

The following steps are required to configure and enable Escalation Notification:

Step 1 Define Escalation profiles.

The Escalation panel lists the Escalation Profiles configured for your extension. Section A.2.8 describes the Escalation panel.

Step 2 Assign Escalation profiles to Call Handling Modes.

Call Handling Modes are configured by opening the desired mode in the Options and Preferences panel. The **Voice mail escalation profile** drop down menu assigns a profile to the Call Handling Mode.

If you set **Escalation Profile** to *None* for a call handling mode, Escalation is disabled for that mode.

Step 3 Enable Escalation from the Options and Preferences: Voice Mail panel by clearing the *Mark delivered voice mail as Heard* parameter. Section A.2.7 on page 168 describes the Options and Preferences: Voice Mail panel.

# 9.6 Voicemail Privacy

Voicemail Privacy provides a secured communication to users where private messages can not be forwarded to other non-intended recipients or saved as .wav files. Voicemail Privacy keeps the privacy of messages marked as private.

Voicemail Privacy is a feature that can be selected when creating a new voicemail message. It allows the sender to place the following restrictions on the voice message.

- Voice messages can not be forwarded.
- Replies can only be made to original recipients.
- Messages can not be exported to a WAV file and the email notification will not have a WAV file attachment.

Voicemail Privacy provides a layer of security for the sender by keeping voicemail messages private and available to the intended recipients.

# 9.6.1 Voicemail Privacy Options

The user can create voicemail messages over the phone or on Call Manager and mark the voicemail as Private. The recipient who retrieves the voicemail will be informed that the message is marked private. On Call Manager a message that is marked Private is indicated by a unique icon.

A Voicemail marked as Private does not provide the recipient with the option to "Forward" the message to others. Only the following options are available.

- Reply
- Reply to all
- Save

# 9.6.2 Voicemail Privacy Configuration

To use the Voicemail Privacy feature, the user needs to create a new message over the ShorePhone Telephone User Interface on the Call Manager GUI.

After recording the voicemail over the ShorePhone Telephone User Interface or the Call Manager GUI, the user should select option 4 on the Telephone User Interface to mark the voicemail as Private.

On Call Manager, select the Private check box to mark the message as Private after recording the voicemail.



То:	Broadcast;		
Subject:	End of Quarter Sales announce		
<b>a</b> •			
		Send	Cancel

#### Figure 9-4 Creating Voicemail on Call Manager

As previously described, all recipients of the voice message will not be able to forward the message or download the .wav file on a system with email integration.

In additon to enabling voicemail privacy, there is a new setting that can be enabled in the Class of Service panel allowing users to download voice messages as .wav files. If this option is not set, then users can not download any messages to a .wav file and the voice mail notifications will not have .wav file attachments.

To allow downloading of Voice Mail Messages as a WAV Files, use the following steps.

Step 1 Log into ShoreWare Director.

- Step 2 Select Users and then click the Class of Service link under Administration section.
- Step 3 Click the Class of Service link under the Administration section. The Class of Service screen is displayed.

Class of Service Edit Voice Mail Permissions	<u>N</u> ew <u>Copy</u>	Save	<u>D</u> elete	Reset
Edit this record	Refresh this page			* mc
Name:	Large Mail Box			
Incoming Message Length (0 - 3600):		conds		
Incoming Max. Messages (0 - 500):	60			
Outgoing Message Length (0 - 3600):	240 58	conds		
Lifespan of Voicemail Password (30-3	365): days			
Days in Advance of Password Exp		30): dav:	5	
Allow Access to Broadcast Distributi			20	
Allow Access to System Distribution	Lists			
Allow Message Notification				
Allow Message Notification to Exte	ernal Number			
Allow Downloading Voice Messages	as WAV Files			
Auto-Delete:				
Delete Saved / Unheard Messages at	ter (7 - 2000) 📃 days	5		
Delete Heard Messages after (7 - 200	0) days			
Enable Auto-Delete Notification				

Figure 1 Class of Service - Voice Mail Permissions Panel

Step 4 Check the Allow Downloading Voice Messages as WAV Files checkbox.

Step 5 Click Save to save your changes.

# 9.7 Distribution Lists

ShoreWare defines Distribution lists for sending voice messages to a group of system users. The following sections describe ShoreWare distribution lists that you can access through Call Manager.

# 9.7.1 Distribution List Types

ShoreWare defines three types of distribution lists:

**Broadcast List**: ShoreWare defines one Broadcast List, which includes all systems defined on the system. ShoreWare assigns an extension number to the Broadcast List.

You must have authorization, as configured by the System Administrator, to send messages through the Broadcast Distribution List. Only the system administrator can create, edit, or delete the Broadcast List.



**System Lists**: System Lists are defined for the entire ShoreWare system. The system administrator creates and modifies system lists, which are then accessed by users through an extension number assigned to the list.

You must have authorization, as configured by the System Administrator, to send messages through System Distribution Lists. You cannot create, edit, or delete System Distribution Lists through Call Manager.

User Lists: User Lists are created by individual ShoreWare users for use by that user. User Lists can be modified and accessed only by the creator of the list. Index numbers, instead of extensions, are associated with each list.

# 9.7.2 Distribution Lists panel

The Distribution Lists panel, as shown in Figure 9-5, displays the accessible distribution lists and provides tools for managing your lists. To access the Distribution Lists panel, perform one of the following:

Click the Lists button on the Action bar.

Right click in the contents area and select Distribution Lists on the context menu.

🖲 Distribution Lists		×
Name  List_1  Broadcast  Executives  Shanagers  Staff  Test	Number #01 1302 707-1601 707-1602 707-1603 707-1605	New       Edit/View       Prompt       Delete
	Close	

Figure 9-5 Distribution Lists panel

Distribution Lists panel components include:

**List roster:** The List Roster is located on the left side of the panel and displays all available distribution lists.

- User Lists are denoted with a leading # sign in the number field. In Figure 9-5, List\_l is a user list.
- The Broadcast List is denoted by the name *Broadcast*.
- System Lists are associated with an extension in the number field.

**New button:** Pressing the New button opens the Distribution List Details panel. You create new lists and modify existing lists from this panel.

Edit/View button: Pressing the Edit/View button opens the Distribution List Details panel for the highlighted list. The available components depend on the List for which the panel was opened.

 The panel opens a viewing panel for System and Broadcast list, as shown in Figure 9-6.

Distrib	ution	List Details					×
List Na	me:	Inside Sales			Number:	70	)7-1057
Distrib	ution Lis	t Members:					
Name	9			Num	ber		
A	dam Pier	се		707-1	.739		
B	onnie Ho	pkins		3645			
E	van Way	ne		3652			
Ja	anie New	some		707-2	2441		
S	amuel Ja	mison		2800			
			Clo	se			

Figure 9-6 Distribution List Details – Viewing Mode

 The panel opens an edit panel for user lists. Section 9.7.3 describes the use of this panel for modifying and creating Distribution Lists.

**Prompt button**: Pressing the Prompt button opens a recorder bar for the highlighted list in the List roster. The prompt announces the name of the distribution list when other users send a message to list members.

The Prompt button is disabled for System lists and the Broadcast list.

**Delete button**: Pressing the Delete button removes the highlighted list from the List roster. The Delete button is disabled for System lists and the Broadcast list.

# 9.7.3 Managing User Distribution Lists

## 9.7.3.1 Creating Distribution Lists

The title assigned to a distribution list becomes the contact name for that list. You type or select that name when sending a voice message to the list members using the ShoreTel Voice Mail Viewer or Microsoft Outlook. The assigned number becomes the telephone number used when using the distribution list to deliver voice messages.

#### To create a distribution list

Step 1 Open the Distribution Lists panel by performing one of the following:

Click the **Lists** button on the Action bar. Right click in the contents area and select **Distribution Lists**.

Step 2 Click the New button.

Call Manager displays the **Distribution Lists Details** panel, in edit mode, as shown in Figure 9-7.

- Step 3 Type the title of the new distribution list in the List Name field
- Step 4 Select an identification number through the Number box drop down list.
- Step 5 Select a contact in the left list and press the Add button to include the member in the user list. Repeat until all desired members are included in the list.



t Name: Tiger Team			Number: #01 -	
P Find mailboxes or lists to inc	:lude	]	Distribution List Members:	
Name 🔺			Name 🔺	Number
Adam Pierce	339		Mathilda Rollins	3540
Bonnie Hopkins	352		Sandra Lambdon	2581
Burton Carter	360			
Candi Harper	354	Add >>		
Devon Brownell	251			
Diane Jennings	256			
Evan Allen	338			
Foster Jones	360	Remove <<		
Franklin Adamson	354			
Glenda Southman	364			
Grant Newsome	361			
Ilene Wiltonson	367			
• • • • •				

Figure 9-7 Distribution List Details – Edit Mode

Step 6 Click the OK button to save the list and return to the Distribution Lists panel.

### 9.7.3.2 Recording a Distribution List Prompt

The Distribution List prompt announces the name of the distribution list when other users send a message to the list members.

#### To record a prompt for a distribution list:

Step 1 Open the Distribution Lists panel by performing one of the following:

Click the **Lists** button on the Action bar. Right click in the contents area and select **Distribution Lists**.

- Step 2 Select a List on the panel.
- Step 3 Click the Prompt button.

Call Manager displays the Prompt Recorder. The controls on the Prompt Recorder are similar to those on the Playback bar located on the bottom of the Voice Mail Viewer, as described in Section 9.3.1 on page 103.

The Prompt button is unavailable for the Broadcast List and all System Lists.

- Step 4 Press the Device button on the left side to select the recording device.
- Step 5 Press the Record button, then speak into the recording device. Press the *Stop* button to end the recording.
- Step 6 Press the OK button to save the prompt and return to the Distribution Lists panel.

### 9.7.3.3 Editing Distribution Lists

You can change the members on existing user lists.

#### To add or remove names from a distribution list:

Step 1 Open the Distribution Lists panel by performing one of the following:

Click the **Lists** button on the Action bar. Right click in the contents area and select **Distribution Lists**.

- Step 2 Select a distribution list from the List roster on the left side of the panel.
- Step 3 Click the Edit/View button.

If the highlighted item is a User List, Call Manager displays the Distribution Lists Details panel, in edit mode, as shown in Figure 9-7. If the highlighted item is the Directory List or a system list, Call Manager displays the Distribution Lists Details panel in view mode, as shown in Figure 9-6.

Step 4 Edit the list by adding or removing users.

To add users, type a name or select a name from the available list, and click the **Add** button

To remove users, select a name from the *Distribution Lists Members* area, and click the **Remove** button.

Step 5 Repeat this process until the list contains the desired users and contacts.

Step 6 Click the OK button to save the list and return to the Distribution Lists panel.

#### 9.7.3.4 Deleting Distribution Lists

You can only delete User Distribution Lists. You cannot delete System distribution lists or the Broadcast list.

#### To delete a distribution list

Step 1 Open the Distribution List panel by performing one of the following:

Click the **Lists** button on the Action bar. Right click in the contents area and select **Distribution Lists**.

Step 2 Select the list to be removed from the roster on the left side of the panel.

Step 3 Click the Delete button.

The **Delete** button is not available if the selected list is a System list or the Broadcast list.

Step 4 Click the Close button to close the Distribution Lists panel.

## 9.7.4 Using a Distribution List

Distribution lists are available as contacts when selecting the recipients of a voice message from the Add/Remove Members panel. In Figure 9-8, the icon to the left of the Broadcast and Executive entities indicate that they are distribution lists.

To select a distribution list, perform one of the following:

Enter the extension of a System List or the Broadcast list in the data entry field in the top left corner of the panel



Enter the name of the Distribution List in the data entry field in the top left corner of the panel

Scroll in the table on the left side of the panel and click on the name of the desired Distribution list.

Add/Remove Members						×
Type Name or Select from List		1	Show Names fr	om:		
🔎 Type Name			All Sources			*
Name 🔺	N 🔺		Name		Number	
Adam Pierce	33 🔳					
Bonnie Hopkins	35					
💌 Broadcast	1302					
Burton Carter	36	Add >>				
Candi Harper	35					
Devon Brownell	25	Remove <<				
Diane Jennings	25					
Evan Allen	33					
Executives	33					
Foster Jones	36					
Franklin Adamson	35					
Glenda Southman	36 👻					
		-		OK	Cance	el

Figure 9-8 Add/Remove Members panel

After selecting a list, pressing the **Add** button in the center of the panel adds the list to the roster of message recipients.

Section 9.4.6 on page 108 describes the methods of sending voice messages.

# 9.8 Configuring Voice Mail

# 9.8.1 Options and Preferences

The **Options and Preference: Voice Mail** panel specifies the default interface for listening and recording voice messages, records your spoken name that the system plays to callers routed to your mailbox, and configures your voice mail password. Section A.2.7 on page 168 describes the **Options and Preferences: Voice Mail** panel.

# 9.8.2 Using System IDs to Address AMIS Voice Mail

Your system administrator can configure your voice mail system to send messages to remote systems either using the same extension numbers you use to dial the remote users, or by assigning a unique system identification to each system in the network. Your administrator should provide information on the way your voice mail system is configured.

To send voice mail using system IDs to recipients on AMIS systems, enter the system ID followed by the mailbox number (extension) of the recipient on the AMIS system.

Example: If the system ID is 8331 and the mailbox number is 1234, enter 83311234 to address the voice mail. Your System Administrator can tell you the system IDs you need to address AMIS voice mail for each remote site.

If your system administrator configured your voice mail system to use the extension numbers of remote users, voice mail messages are referenced by their remote extension number. If ShoreTel cannot deliver a voice message after three attempts, it stops trying and returns the message to you. If your voice mailbox is full, you will not receive notification about the messages that were not delivered.

# CHAPTER 1 0

# **Shared Call Appearance**

# 10.1 Introduction

Shared Call Appearance is a ShoreTel client feature that establishes common Bridged Call Appearance between a user (executive) and at least one other user (assistant). A Shared Call Appearance is typically established to allow one or more assistants to manage inbound calls and initiate outbound calls for an executive.

Shared Call Appearances are supported on all ShoreGear switches and all ShorePhones that have programmable buttons.

## **10.1.1 Shared Call Appearance Components**

## 10.1.1.1 Executive Extension

The executive extension is a ShoreTel extension that is configured for Shared Call Appearance. All call appearances of the executive extension are converted into associated Bridged Call Appearances (aBCA); calls to the executive extension are routed to the extension of the corresponding aBCA.

When a executive extension is routed to a phone that does not have programmable buttons, the executive extension is handled as a normal extension. The extension behavior reverts back to that of an Executive Extension when extension calls are routed to a phone with programmable buttons.

To convert an extension to a executive extension

- Step 1 Open the Edit User panel of the desired user by selecting Administration -> Users -> Individual Users from the Director Main Menu, then click the name of the desired user.
- Step 2 Select Shared Call Appearances, as shown in Figure 10-1.

Director autofills the **Associated BCA** field. This field specifies the extension of the aBCA associated with the executive extension.



#### Figure 10-1 Edit Panel – Executive Bridged Call Appearances

Step 3 Enter the desired number for the aBCA in the Associated BCA field.

This step can be skipped if the autofill entry is acceptable. This field cannot be edited after the initial configuration.

Step 4 Press the Save button at the top of the Edit User panel.

When a new call is placed from executive's PCM the existing active calls will be locally held and not parked back on aBCA. However if the new call is placed from the phone, then the existing active call will be parked back on aBCA.

Clearing the **Shared Call Appearances** checkbox reverts the executive extension to a normal extension and deletes the aBCAs associated with the extension.

## 10.1.1.2 Associated Bridge Call Appearance

An Associated Bridged Call Appearance (aBCA) is a bridged call appearance that is associated to a Executive Extension. Associated Bridged Call Appearances differ from other BCAs as follows:

aBCAs are not editable from the Bridged Call Appearance Director panel. aBCA settings and parameters are configured from the user's Edit User panel.

aBCAs are created when a ShoreTel extension is converted to a executive extension.

To create a executive extension, open the Edit User panel for the desired user and select the Share Call Appearances option. The number listed in the Associated BCA field specifies the extension of the aBCA.

aBCAs are deleted if the associated executive extension is reverted to a normal extension.

To revert a executive extension to a normal extension, clear the *Shared Call Appearance* option on the Edit User panel.



Placing a executive extension call on hold parks the call on the aBCA. Held calls on a executive extension can be viewed from the PCM Bridged Call Appearance Monitor or from IP Phone display.

NOTE: If there are any secretaries that are monitoring Executive' aBCA the dependencies shall be removed before you can clear Share CallAppearances check box.

Associated BCA settings are viewed from a Bridged Call Appearance edit panel, as shown in Figure 10-2. This panel is read only for aBCA. Parameters can be modified from the edit panel of the associated user. The *No Answer Number of Rings* and *Call Forward Destination* parameters reflect the initial state of these values and, depending on the activity of the user, may not indicate the current state of these parameters.

aBCA is only hidden in the phone directory list so that users don't accidently call aBCA instead of executive. However, like any normal BCA, administrators can configure aBCA as the destination of a trunk group or target extension of a programmable button function. Its up to administrator's discretion how to use aBCA.

Edit this record	Refresh this page
Name:	Bonnie_Hopkins_333
Extension:	163
Backup Extension:	333 : Bonnie Hopkins Search
DID Range:	+14089621175 (0 of 5 available) Shared PRI TG - For talking to outside View System Directory
DID Number:	(Range: +14089621175 - 14089621179)
DNIS:	Edit DNIS Map
Outbound Caller ID:	(e.g. +1 (408) 331-3300)
Include in System Dial By Nam	ne Directory
Make Number Private	
Switch:	40/8
Call Stack Depth (1 - 24):	2
No Answer Number of Rings:	3
Call Forward Destinations:	
Call Stack Full:	311 : Secretary01 HQ Search
	If no destination is specified, busy tone is played
No Answer:	311 : Secretary01 HQ Search
	If no destination is specified, ringing continues forever

Figure 10-2 Edit Panel – Executive Bridged Call Appearances

The following procedure opens the aBCA edit panel:

Step 1 In Director, open the Bridged Call Appearance List panel of the desired user

- Step a: Select Administration -> Call Control -> Bridged Call Appearances from the Director Main Menu.
- Step b: Click the aBCA associated with the desired user.

aBCA names have the form *<first name>\_<last name>\_<extension>*, where

- *first name* is the first name of the user
- *last name* is the last name of the user
- *extension* is the user's extension number

**Step 2** Open the edit panel for the aBCA, as shown in Figure 10-2, by clicking the name of the desired aBCA on the Bridged Call Appearance List panel.

When the Edit panel of an aBCA opens, Director displays a warning that the BCA is a Shared Bridged Call Appearance and cannot be modified.

## 10.1.1.3 Assistant Users

Assistant users require no additional configuration, other than the assignment of Call Manager or IP Phone programmable buttons to monitor the Executive Extension aBCAs.

## 10.1.1.4 Hotline

A hotline is a bi-directional ringdown circuit accessed through IP Phone or Call Manager buttons. A hotline call is initiated by pressing the assigned button. Hotline calls can be configured as speed dial or intercom calls.

A Hotline circuit can be implemented between an executive and assistant to communicate call status on the executive's aBCA. To land a call on hotline button as intercom or speed dial, its required that both the parties have a hotline program button. If not the call will be offered as normal call.

Hotline calls and Extension Monitor calls to an Executive extension that are picked up are not bridged.

NOTE: Hotline intercom calls will use a user's intercom permissions. Hence same rules that apply to regular intercom calls apply to hotline-intercom calls.

Refer to the Hotline section for configuration information.

## 10.1.1.5 Programmable Buttons

Executives and Assistant users access aBCAs and the hotline circuit from Call Manager or ShorePhones through programmable buttons configured for Bridged Call Appearances. Buttons for Executive Extensions are not configurable as Call Appearances.

Refer to the ShoreTel Administrator Guide for information about programmable buttons.

## 10.1.1.6 Bridged Call Appearance Monitor

The Bridged Call Appearance Monitor is a Call Manager window that displays all Bridged Call Appearances accessible to the user's extension through all devices assigned to the user. The BCA Monitor consolidates all of a user's aBCA activity into a single panel.

The Bridged Call Appearance Monitor is only available through Operator Call Manager.

## 10.1.2 Using Shared Call Appearance

A typical Shared Call Appearance application includes a Hotline circuit between an executive and an assistant. The hotline circuit is used by the assistant to relay the status of calls requiring the executive's attention.

The following sections describe the set up and performance of Shared Call Appearance and Hotline circuits for this typical scenario.

## 10.1.2.1 Configuring Shared Call Appearance

Setting up a Shared Call Appearance – Hotline connection between a executive extension (executive) and an assistant user requires the following steps:



Step 1 Convert the executive's extension to a Executive Extension, as described in Section Executive Extension on page 121.

This step configures the executive's Call Appearances as aBCAs.

Step 2 Configure the executive's ShorePhone or Call Manager to access the hotline circuit.

Refer to the Hotline section for configuration details.

- Step 3 Configure the Assistant user to access the aBCA associated with the executive extension
- Step 4 Configure the Assistant user's ShorePhone or Call Manager to access the hotline circuit.

Refer to the Hotline section for configuration details.

# 10.1.3 Shared Call Appearance Inbound and Outbound Calls

## 10.1.3.1 Inbound Calls

The following scenario describes a typical process of receiving calls for an executive by an assistant through Shared Call Appearances.

Step 1 The inbound call flashes an aBCA indicator on the assistant's and executive's calling devices – ShorePhone or Call Manager.

The executive can answer the call at this time and eliminate the assistant's role.

- **Step 2** The assistant user answers the call that is flashing on the aBCA button and determines the caller's name and purpose.
- Step 3 The assistant user places the call on hold.

NOTE: Executive call timer gets reset if Executive puts call on hold.

- Step 4 The assistant user presses the hotline button to call the executive.
- Step 5 The assistant user advises the executive of the call in progress and provides instructions on picking up the call.
- **Step 6** The executive picks up the held call by pressing the aBCA button, as instructed by the assistant.

NOTE: Internal users calling executive will see aBCA's number called party ID while the call is ringing and actual executive number after the call is connected.

## 10.1.3.2 Outbound Calls

The following scenario describes a typical process of setting up a call for an executive by an assistant through Shared Call Appearance.

Step 1 The assistant user accesses an aBCA associated with the executive extension by pressing an appropriate IP Phone or Call Manager button.

NOTE: The called party will see the executive's bBCA or the assistant's aBCA's caller ID based on the BCA Caller ID registry setting.

- Step 2 The assistant user calls the recipient and prepares the recipient for the executive's call.
- Step 3 The assistant user places the call on hold.
- Step 4 The assistant user presses the hotline button to call the executive.
- Step 5 The assistant user advises the executive of the call in progress and provides instructions on picking up the call.
- **Step 6** The executive picks up the held call by pressing the aBCA button, as instructed by the assistant.

NOTE: An executive extension's redial list shows only outbound calls.

## 10.1.4 Using Blind Conference with Shared Call Appearance

#### Scenario 1

In this scenario the executive is currently on a call with party one. The assistant receives a call from a second party. The assistant determines that the executive is on a call and wants to have the second party join the Executive's call. Using the assistant blind transfer, the Assistant calls Executive on hotline to tell the Executive that the second party is on the line and ready to join the call. The hotline call ends and the Executive is connected back to Party and the Assistant is connected back to Party two. The Assistant then initiates a conference and selects executive's call into which Party two needs to join. Once the conference connection is completed, Parties one and two will be in the same call.

NOTE: 6-way conference is currently possible from the Executive phone, but only 3-way conferencing is possible from the Assistant's phone.

#### Scenario 2

In this scenario executive hotlines the assistant and asks him or her to bring party two into the call and then the executive gets back on the line with party1. Then the assistant calls party two, hotlines the executive to tell him that party two is ready to join and then joins party two by initiating a blind conference and then selecting the executive's line.

NOTE: The assistant joins the second party into the executive call by initiating a blind conference then specify the number or extension and then select options for for blind or consultative conference. The executive's line LED will be RED as designed.

NOTE: Assistant cannot join a party into a executive's line if the executive is already on a 3-party call on that line.

# Silent Coach

# 11.1 Introduction

Silent Coach is a ShoreTel client feature that allows a user to intervene in another user's active call and communicate with that user. The initiator can speak to the specified user and listen to all other call participants. The specified user is the only call participant that can hear the initiator. A Telephony Class of Service assigns Silent Coach rights. Silent Coach can be initiated through various ShorePhone models or through Call Manager.

This feature also provides the capability for the initiator to switch between Silent Monitor, Barge In, and Silent Coach functions for the same call.

The right to perform Silent Coach is set by the system administrator. The system administrator also designates users whose calls can be monitored.

## 11.1.1 Initiating a Silent Coach Session

Silent Coach sessions can be initiated through ShorePhone or Call Manager programmable buttons, Call Manager menu options, and star code calls from other calling devices.

## 11.1.2 Session Transitions

Users initiating a Silent Coach session can change the session to a Silent Monitor or Barge In session. Silent Monitor sessions can be changed into a Silent Coach sessions.

# 11.1.3 Coach Consult and Resumption

The user that receives a Silent Coach session can place the original call on hold to engage in a two-way conversation with the Silent Coach initiator. At the end of this conversation, the user can resume or terminate the original call.

NOTE: The following devices do not support session transitions, coach consulting, and coach resumption.

- all analog phones
- IP110
- IP210

Silent Coach cannot be initiated with users that are on conference calls.

Calls upon which Silent Coach is active and cannot be transferred or converted to a conference call.

Silent Coach is not available on SIP extensions or over SIP phones trunks.

The recipient cannot record calls while Silent Coach is active.

# **11.2 Silent Coach Configuration**

# 11.2.1 Configuring Silent Coach Permissions

Silent Coach access is controlled through Telephony CoS settings. Permissions for monitoring calls and for having calls monitored are configured through the Silent Monitor / Silent Coach option on the Telephony Class of Service Edit panel, as shown in Figure 11-1.

Edit this record	Refresh this page
Name:	Fully Featured
Max. Call Stack Depth:	8
Max. Buddies Per User:	500
Max. Parties in Make Me Conference:	6 💌
IM Presence Invitation Handling:	Auto accept invitation
Directed Intercom / Paging:	Allow Initiation
	Allow Initiation     Accept: ○ None ⊙ All ○ Only From: Search
Directed Intercom / Paging: Barge In:	
	Accept: ○ None ⊙ All ○ Only From: Search
Barge In:	Accept: ONone OAll OOnly From: Search Allow Initiation Accept: ONone OAll OOnly From: Search Allow Initiation

Figure 11-1 Class of Service Setting – Silent Coach

To configure Silent Coach for a Telephony Class of Service:

Step 1 Open a Telephony Class of Service panel for the desired service class:

Step a: Select Administrator -> Users -> Class of Service on the Main Menu.

Step b: Click the name of the desired Telephony Features Permissions CoS.

- Step 2 Select the following Silent Monitor options for users assigned to the Class of Service:
  - Enable users assigned to the CoS to monitor calls by marking the Allow Initiation checkbox in the *Silent Monitor / Silent Coach Other's Calls* row.
  - Determine the users that can monitor users assigned to the CoS by selecting a radio button right of the **Accept**: text.

Valid options include *None*, *All*, and *From Only*. Selecting *From Only* activates the data entry field that specifies the user that can silently monitor calls of users assigned to the CoS.

Step 3 Click the Save button to save your changes.



# 11.2.2 Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone

ShoreWare provides an option for playing a Silent Coach Warning Tone to all call participants when a Silent Coach session is initiated and if the Silent Coach Warning Tone option is enabled. The Warning Tone setting applies to all Silent Coach sessions on the system.When a user transitions between Silent Coach and Silent monitor, the warning tones start/stop are based on the silent coach or silent monitor warning tone setting.

#### To enable the Silent Coach Warning Tone option:

Step 1 Open the Call Control Options Edit panel, as shown in Figure 11-2, by selecting Administration -> Call Control -> Options on the Director Main Menu.

Step 2 Mark the Enable Silent Coach Warning Tone option.

Call Control Options	Save	<u>Help</u>
Edit		
Edit this record	Refresh this page	
General:		
Use Distributed Routing Service for call rou	uting.	
Enable Monitor / Record Warning Tone.		
Enable Silent Coach Warning Tone.		
Generate an event when a trunk is in-use fo	or 240 minutes.	
Trunk-to-Trunk Transfer and Tandem Trunk	ks:	
Hang up after 60 minutes of silence	ce.	
Hang up after 480 minutes.		
@ 1998-2009 ShoreTel, Inc. All rights reserved.		

Figure 11-2 Enabling the Silent Coach Warning Tone

# 11.2.3 Configuring Silent Coach buttons

ShorePhone and Call Manager programmable buttons can be configured to initiate a Silent Coach session with a specific user or to query the caller for a Silent Coach destination. The configuration processes for ShorePhone and Call Manager programmable buttons are almost identical.

To configure an IP Phone button to initiate Silent Coach:

Step 1 Open a user's IP Programmable Button panel for the desired user:

Step a: Select Administrator -> Users -> Individual Users on the Main Menu.

Step b: Open the *Edit User* panel by clicking the name of the desired user.

Step c: Select Personal Options at the top of the panel.

Step d: Click IP Phone Buttons.

Figure 11-3 displays the IP Phone Buttons configuration panel.

Step 2 Select Silent Coach from the Function drop-down menu of a selected button.

Step 3 Enter the button label in the Label field.



Figure 11-3 Programming IP Phone Button – Silent Coach

Step 4 To program the button to monitor the calls of a specific user, enter the user's extension in the Extension field.

If this field is left blank, pressing the IP Phone button queries the initiator to enter a number in the Telephone User Interface before the session begins.

Step 5 Click Save to store panel changes.

# 11.3 Performing a Silent Coach Operation

Silent Coach is initiated from the following:

- Call Manager programmable button
- Call Manager menu option
- ShorePhone programmable button Any phone by pressing the code \*22, then entering the target extension.

## 11.3.1 Call Manager

Call Manager supports two methods of initiating Silent Coach operations – from menu options and by pressing a toolbar button.

To perform a Silent Coach from a Call Manager Menu:

Step 1 Perform one of the following:

- Click the Application Button, then select *Dial -> Silent Coach*.
- Select *Dial -> Silent Coach* from the main menu.
- Right click the System Tray ShoreTel icon select *Dial -> Silent Coach*.

Call Manager displays the Silent Coach dialog box, as shown in Figure 11-4.

Step 2 Enter an extension or select an item from the drop-down list.

Step 3 Click the Silent Coach button at the bottom of the panel..



6	Silent Coach		×
	Type in a number or	name. Close matches will be listed below.	
	<mark>&gt;</mark> 358		-
	📃 음 Connie Nev	vsome : Extension - 3586	
	Extended Information		
	No extended inform	nation available	-
			-
	Dial Digits	113	
	Make <u>C</u> all	Silent Coach Dial Mailbox Cancel	
	<u>B</u> arge In	Silent Monitor	e

Figure 11-4 Silent Coach Dialog box

To perform a Silent Coach from a Call Manager toolbar button:

Step 1 Press the programmable Silent Coach button, as shown in Figure 11-5.

If the button specifies a Silent Coach recipient, the system immediately initiates a Silent Coach session with that user. Skip the remaining steps.

If the button does not specify a Silent Coach recipient, Call Manager displays the Silent Coach dialog box. In this case, continue to the next step.

3644	- Sha	reTel Call Mai	nager		
<u>Windows Dial Call Tools View</u>	<u>H</u> elp				
🧠 Home 🗸 🥌 Standard 🗸 😑 On The Phone 🕻	6	Windows 🕶			<b>2</b>
😒 Monitor 🖓 Coach 💡 BargeIn					
🦻 Enter a name or number					
(*) Silent Coach (Connected - 07:26)				1	🤳 🕹 🐌
Connie Newsome - 3586	Ľ	Answer	Ctrl+A		A
Bill Lott - (331) 822-5381	0.0	To <u>V</u> oice Mail	Ctrl+Y		<u>A</u>
		To Auto Attend			
	G>	<u>T</u> ransfer	Ctrl+T		
	6+	Conference			
	5	Par <u>k</u>	Ctrl+K		
	2	Hold	Ctrl+H		
		Silent Monitor			
		Silent <u>C</u> oach			
	<b>(</b>	Barge In			
	84	Add Vi <u>d</u> eo	Ctrl+W		
		Send Digits	Ctrl+S		
		<u>R</u> ecord	Ctrl+E		
	~	Hang <u>U</u> p	Ctrl+U		
	12	More Info			
	_			*	

Figure 11-5 Call Manager – Silent Coach session

Step 2 Enter an extension or select from the drop-down list.

Step 3 Click the Silent Coach button.

To transition a Silent Coach session into a Silent Monitor or Barge In session, perform one of the following:

Right click the call cell and select the desired session type on the context menu.

Figure 11-5 displays the context menu during a Silent Monitor Session.

If available, press the Monitor or Barge In programmable button.

Figure 11-5 displays Silent Monitor, Silent Coach, and Barge In programmable buttons.

The same process transitions a Silent Monitor session into a Silent Coach session.

## 11.3.2 IP Phone

**To perform a Silent Coach from a ShorePhone programmable button**, press the Silent Coach button.

- *If the button specifies a Silent Coach recipient,* the system immediately initiates a Silent Coach session with that user. Disregard the remaining steps.
- If the button does not specify a Silent Coach recipient, enter the recipient's name or number in the Telephone User Interface.

Call Manager displays the **Silent Coach** dialog box. In this case, continue to the next step.

To perform a Silent Coach from any system phone,

• Enter the \*22 code, followed by the number of the target extension.

ShoreTel phones display softphone options while a Silent Monitor option is active. Figure 11-6 displays the ShorePhone 560 Telephone User Interface for a user that initiated a Silent Coach session.

ShoreTel 9	2
Silent Coach Connec	SilCo▶
	2
	2
	2
12:09pm Fri, Mar 27	2
SilMon Barge Show	HangUp

Figure 11-6 IP Phone User Interface – Silent Coach initiator

Softkey options available to the Silent Coach initiator:

- SilMon: Transitions the session into a Silent Monitor session
- **Barge**: Transitions the session into a Barge In call.
- Show: Displays all call participants in the Telephone User Interface



• Hangup: Terminates the Silent Monitor session.

Softkey options available to the Silent Coach recipient:

• **Consul:** Places the active call on hold and establishes a two-way voice path between with the Silent Coach initiator.

While the recipient consults with the initiator, soft key options include:

- *Resume:* Restarts the recipient's original call.
- Show: Displays all call participants.
- HangUp: Terminates the call.
- Show: Displays all call participants in the Telephone User Interface.
- Hangup: Terminates the Silent Monitor session.



# снарте в 1 2

# **Workgroups and Operators**

# 12.1 Introduction

Workgroups is an entry level contact center application for small, informal Automatic Call Distribution (ACD) groups that is integrated into ShoreWare. Workgroups support basic call routing, agent management, reporting, and agent activity functions.

Classic phone operators provide assistance to callers and manage PBX switchboards. Although many operator functions can be automated, many systems or situations require a live person to handle specific issues.

Call Manager supports Workgroups and Operators through three Call Manager types. This chapter describes Call Manager viewers and functions provided by these types.

# 12.2 Client Types

Call Manager provides three client types that provide capabilities required by users that do have workgroup or operator responsibilities: Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, and Operator.

## 12.2.1 Workgroup Agent

Workgroup Agent Call Manager is assigned to workgroup members that have basic call handling responsibilities. Workgroup Agent Call Manager supports the following features:

All functions available through Professional Call Manager Enhanced Contacts Viewer capabilities, including drag-and-drop call transfer Workgroup access utilities Workgroup Queue Monitor Workgroup voice mailbox

## 12.2.2 Workgroup Supervisor

Workgroup Supervisor Call Manager is assigned to users that are members of a workgroup and have management responsibilities over the members and function of the group. Workgroup Supervisor Call Manager supports the following features:

All functions available through Workgroup Agent Call Manager. Workgroup Agent Monitor Enhanced Agent Monitor capabilities Supervisory specific functions, including editing agent access settings and establishing Workgroup activity thresholds.

# 12.2.3 Operator

Operator Call Manager is assigned to users that are required to provide assistance to system callers or have call routing responsibilities. ShoreWare Operator Call Manager supports the following features:

All functions available through Workgroup Supervisor Call Manager. Enhanced Contact viewer capabilities, including call and agent management functions

Bridged Call Appearance Monitor.

# 12.3 Workgroup Status

# 12.3.1 Logging into and out of a Workgroup

Workgroup members receive calls to the workgroup extension when they are available and are logged into the workgroup call. Call Manager displays workgroup status in the status bar. Users that belong to multiple workgroups can receive calls from all the workgroups to which they are members when their status is available. Each user has one workgroup status that applies to all their workgroups.

To log in to your workgroups, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Workgroup -> Logged In*. Select *Workgroup -> Logged In* from the main menu. Click the Workgroup button on the Assignment Bar and select *Logged In*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Workgroup -> Logged In*. Press Ctrl+Alt+I.

## To log out of your workgroups, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Workgroup -> Logged Out*. Select *Workgroup -> Logged Out* from the main menu. Click the Workgroup button on the Assignment Bar and select *Logged Out*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Workgroup -> Logged Out*.

Press Ctrl+Alt+O.

Your call control status appears in the Agent Monitor, which advise workgroup supervisors of your availability to accept workgroup calls. The workgroup supervisor can also log members in or out of the workgroup.

Depending on the workgroup's configuration, you may also be logged out automatically if you do not answer a workgroup call while logged in.

# 12.3.2 Call Wrap-Up

The Call Wrap-Up feature gives you time between calls to complete notes or finish updates to customer records. You are not available to accept calls from the queue when you are in Wrap-Up mode. After the Wrap-Up interval ends, you are automatically logged into the workgroup. The wrap up interval is defined for each workgroup and configured by the system administrator.

You can change your Call Wrap-Up status before the interval ends by logging in or out of the workgroup.



To manually enter wrap up mode, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Workgroup -> Wrap-Up*. Select *Workgroup -> Wrap-Up* from the main menu. Click the Workgroup button on the Assignment Bar and select *Wrap-Up*. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select *Workgroup -> Wrap-Up*. Press Ctrl+Alt+W.

To manually exit wrap up mode, log into or out of your workgroups.

# 12.4 Viewer Descriptions

Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, and Operator Call Managers provide viewers that are not available for Personal and Professional Call Managers. Additionally, viewers that are accessible to Personal and Professional Call Managers may offer enhanced functionality to support Operators and Workgroup Members.

The following sections describe Call Manager Viewers available to Workgroup and Operator Call Manager.

# 12.4.1 Queue Monitor

The Queue Monitor, shown in Figure 12-1, displays the calls that are ringing into your workgroups. The Queue Monitor is available in Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, and Operator Call Manager.

To open the Queue Monitor, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button, then select *Workgroup -> Queue Monitor*. Select *Workgroup -> Queue Monitor* from the Main Menu. Select *Windows -> Queue Monitor* from the Main Menu. Select *Windows -> Queue Monitor* from the Assignment bar. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the system tray and select *Workgroup -> Queue Monitor*. Press Ctrl+Shift+Q.

The Queue Monitor opens in the Main window content area or in a Satellite window.

Queue Monitor								×
🔅 Alert Sound	📰 Optic	ns						
Workgroup		CHM	•	Queued Calls	Longest Queued Time	•	Longest Call Ti	ime
📝 Tier One - 747		a On Hours		0	00:00		00:00	
Workgroup	Caller N	ame / Number		DNIS	Queued Time	Ca	ill Time	More Info

Figure 12-1 Queue Monitor

## 12.4.1.1 Viewer Components

The Queue Monitor comprises an action bar, a workgroup table, and a call table:

Action bar: The action bar contains buttons that trigger workgroup configuration options and panels. Action bar buttons include:

- *Alert Sound*: Press this button to toggle the sound alert status. When this button is highlighted and a threshold is exceeded, Call Manager plays the audio alert designated by the Options and Preferences: Sounds panel.
- Options: Press this button to access the Options and Preferences: Workgroups panel.

Workgroup table: The top table in the Queue Monitor lists selected Workgroups to which you belong. You specify the workgroups displayed in the table from the Options and Preferences: Workgroups panel.

Each row corresponds to one workgroup. Each column corresponds to a workgroup property. Columns that the Workgroup table can display include:

- *Unlabeled Checkbox:* Select this check box to display Workgroup calls in the Call Table.
- Workgroup: This field lists the workgroup's name and extension.
- *CHM*: This column lists the active Call Handling Mode for the Group. Clicking in this cell accesses a drop-down menu that changes the call handling mode.
- *Queued Calls:* This field lists the number of calls in the workgroup's queue.
- Longest Queued Time: This field indicates the longest queue time of all calls in the queue.
- Longest Call Time: This field indicates the longest call time of all calls in the queue. This time differs from the longest queue time when calls are returned to the queue after an agent answers it.

**Call table**: The bottom table lists the calls that are in the queues of the workgroups to which you belong. Each row corresponds to one call that is waiting in a workgroup's queue. Columns that the Call table can display include:

- Workgroup: This field lists the call's intended recipient workgroup
- Caller Name / Number: This field lists the Call ID information for the call.
- *Queued Time:* This field indicates the period that the call has waited in the queue.
- *Call Time:* This field indicates the period the call has been active including, for calls re-entering the queue after being by an agent, all periods the call was active and on hold.
- **DNIS**: This field displays the DNIS identification number sent by the originating call.
- *More Info*: This field displays miscellaneous call information including the routing slip and the call note.

## 12.4.1.2 Setting Thresholds

Workgroup Supervisors can specify queue size and queue time thresholds for a workgroup. Queue Monitor displays any values that exceed these thresholds in bold red text. Supervisors can also configure audible alerts to when queued calls result in exceeded thresholds.

The supervisor sets a Workgroup's warning thresholds that define the maximum number of queued calls and the maximum wait time allowed before the Queue Monitor displays a warning to all agents.



### To set workgroup warning thresholds:

Step 1 Open the Options and Preferences window by performing one of the following:

Press the *Options* button in the Queue Monitor menu bar. Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select *Options*. Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select *Options*. Press Ctrl+O.

- Step 2 Select Workgroups in the menu on the left side of the window.
- Step 3 Specify the Calls Size threshold by clicking the *Calls in Q* cell for the desired workgroup.
- Step 4 Specify the Call Wait Time threshold by clicking the *Queued Time* cell for the desired workgroup.

## 12.4.1.3 Setting Workgroup Call Handling Modes

The supervisor sets the Call Handling Mode for the workgroup in the *Queue Monitor*. There are four Call Handling Modes: On-Hours, Off-Hours, Holiday, and Custom. The workgroup Call Handling Mode changes the way calls are handled based on the current setting.

To change the workgroup Call Handling Mode, access the drop down menu by clicking the CHM button on the Queue Monitor menu.

# 12.4.2 Agent Monitor

The Agent Monitor, shown in Figure 12-2, displays the status of agents in your workgroups as specified in the Options and Preferences: Workgroups panel. Agent Monitor is available in Workgroup Supervisor and Operator Call Manager.

Windows Dial Call Workgroup Took Yee <th><u></u></th> <th>oreTel Call Mana</th> <th><u> </u></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>	<u></u>	oreTel Call Mana	<u> </u>								
Answer to VM Hang Up & Transfer Conference Hold IM Send Digits - Park To AA Parker a name or number are are no active calls at this time Pickup 2 Unpark Dial Dial Malbox Intercom Whisper Page Barge In Stent Monitor Cougged In Cougged Out & Wrap-Up Pind an agent or number Image Agent State Number Extr Status Call Handling Mode Call State # Calls Duration 747-1994: Tie One Agent State Number Standard Adam Pierce Cougged In 737-1838 Online Standard Standard Standard Pind on Carter Cougged In 747-1868 On the Phone Standard Pind on Carter Cougged In 747-1868 On the Phone Standard Pind on Carter Cougged In 747-1868 On the Phone Standard	<u> </u>	<u>C</u> all Wor <u>k</u> group	$\underline{T}ools$ $\underline{V}iew$	Help							
Petter a name or number       •         erere are no active calls at this time       •         Petdup 2/2 Unpark       20 Dial a_0 Dial Mailbox       ● Intercom       ● Barge In       ● Silent Monitor       ● Logged In       ● Logged Out       ● Wrap-Up         P       Find an agent or number       ■       Perturbative       ● Call State       # Calls       ● Duration         ● Thota nagent or number       ■       ●       ● Logged In       2569       Online       Standard         ● Mathida Rolls       ● Logged In       2569       Online       Standard       ●         ● Mathida Rolls       ● Logged In       737-1829       Online       Standard       ●         ● Mathida Rolls       ● Logged In       737-1838       Online       Standard       ●         ● Van Wayne       ● Logged In       737-1868       On the Phone       Standard       ●         ● Van Wayne       ● Logged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard       ●         ● Van Wayne       ● Logged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard       ●       ●         ● Van Wayne       ● Logged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard       ●       ●         ● Van Wayne       <	🛼 SoftPhone 🔻 阃 Stan	dard 🕶 🥌 Online 🕶	\delta Logged In	n 🕶 🖶 Windows 🕶						Ý	2
Petter a name or number       •         erere are no active calls at this time       •         Petdup 2/2 Unpark       20 Dial a_0 Dial Mailbox       ● Intercom       ● Barge In       ● Silent Monitor       ● Logged In       ● Logged Out       ● Wrap-Up         P       Find an agent or number       ■       Perturbative       ● Call State       # Calls       ● Duration         ● Thota nagent or number       ■       ●       ● Logged In       2569       Online       Standard         ● Mathida Rolls       ● Logged In       2569       Online       Standard       ●         ● Mathida Rolls       ● Logged In       737-1829       Online       Standard       ●         ● Mathida Rolls       ● Logged In       737-1838       Online       Standard       ●         ● Van Wayne       ● Logged In       737-1868       On the Phone       Standard       ●         ● Van Wayne       ● Logged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard       ●         ● Van Wayne       ● Logged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard       ●       ●         ● Van Wayne       ● Logged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard       ●       ●         ● Van Wayne       <	🧶 Answer 👝 To VM 🍐	👆 Hang Up 🛭 🔥 Tra	ansfer 🔓 + Cor	nference 🤳 Hold	I 🐣 IM 🚺 Send Digi	ts 👆 Park 🤇	To AA				
gent Monitor         P Fickup       2 Unpark       20 Dial ao Dial Malibox       Intercom       1 Whisper Page       Silent Monitor       Silent Monitor       Call sogged In       Duration         2       747-1994: Tier One       Coll sogged In       2569       Online       Standard       Call sogged In       Duration         4       Adam Pierce       Clogged In       737-1829       Online       Standard       Call sogged In       T37-1830       Online       Standard         3       Yanne       Clogged In       737-1838       Online       Standard       Connected:       1       01:01											÷
Pickup       Unpark       End as Dial Mailbox       Intercom       Whisper Page       Barge In       Stent Monitor       Logged In       Cologged Out       Wrap-Up         Pind an agent or number       ame       Agent State       Number       Extn Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         2       747-1994: Ther One       Call Agent State       Number       Extn Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         3       747-1994: Ther One       Call State       # Calls       Duration       Standard         4       Adam Pierce       Clogged Out       737-1829       Online       Standard         5       Janie Newsome       Clogged In       737-1830       Online       Standard         C       Varyne       Clogged In       737-1838       Online       Standard         C <sup>N</sup> Burton Carter       Clogged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard       Connected:       1       01:01	ere are no active calls at	this time									
Pickup       Winper       Extn       Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         Pind an agent or number       Agent State       Number       Extn Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         1 747-1994: Tier One       Call State       # Calls       Call State       # Calls       Duration         Adam Pierce       Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard         Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard         Standard											
Pickup       Unpark       Endian       Dial Mailbox       Intercom       Whisper Page       Barge in       Stant Monitor       Logged in       Cologed out       A wrap-Up         Find an agent or number       ada agent or number       Agent State       Number       Extn Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         747-1994: Tier One       Call State       & Logged In       2569       Online       Standard         Mathida Rollins       C Logged In       2569       Online       Standard       Intercom       Standard         Mathida Rollins       C Logged In       737-1829       Online       Standard       Intercom       Intercom         Standard       Standard       Intercom       Standard       Intercom       Intercom <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>											
Pickup       Dial Mailbox       Intercom       Whisper Page       Barge In       Standard       Logged In       Stagged In											
Pickup       Dial Mailbox       Intercom       Whisper Page       Barge In       Standard       Logged In       Logged Out       Myrap-Up         Find an agent or number       Mailbox       Intercom       Extn Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         747-1994: Tier One       Standard       Standard </td <td></td>											
Pickup       Dial       Dial Mailbox       Intercom       Misper Page       Barge In       Standard       Logged In       Logged Out       Misper Page         Pind an agent or number       Mailbox       Extn Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         747-1994: Tier One       Mailbox       Extn Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         Adam Pierce       G. Logged In       2569       Online       Standard       Standard       Mailbox       Extn Status       Online       Standard         Mathida Rollins       G. Logged In       737-1829       Online       Standard       Intercome       Intercome<											
Pickup       Dial Mailbox       Intercom       Whisper Page       Barge In       Stent Monitor       Logged In       Clogged Out       Wrap-Up         Find an agent or number       me       Agent State       Number       Extn Status       Call Handling Mode       Call State       # Calls       Duration         747-1994: Tier One       Standard       Standard       Standard       Standard       Mailbox       0nline       Standard         Mathide Rollins       Clogged In       737-1829       Online       Standard       Standard         Tanie Newsome       Clogged In       737-1838       Online       Standard       Standard         Warphy       Standard       Online       Standard       Online       Standard         Warphy       Clogged In       737-1838       Online       Standard       Online         Warphy       Clogged In       737-1838       Online       Standard       Online         Warphy       Clogged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard       Online											
Pickup											
Find an agent or number     Agent State     Number     Extn Status     Call Handling Mode     Call State     # Calls     Duration       747-1994: Tier One     Call State     # Calls     Call State     # Calls     Duration       Adam Pierce     Conged In     2569     Online     Standard       Mathilds Rollins     Clogged Out     737-1829     Online     Standard       Janie Newsome     Clogged In     737-1838     Online     Standard       Evan Wayne     Clogged In     737-1838     Online     Standard       ************************************											
Pind an agent or number     Agent State     Number     Extn Status     Call Handling Mode     Call State     Image: Call State     Image: Call State       747-1994: Tier One     Call State     Image: Call State	ent Monitor										
me Agent State Number Extn Status Call Handling Mode Call State # Calls ▲ Duration 747-1994: Tier One Adam Pierce Adam Pierce Adam Pierce Adam Pierce Call State Cal		🕿 Dial 🐽 Dial Ma	ailbox 🚺 In	itercom 👘 Whisp	oer Page 🛛 🖓 Barge In	🐀 Silent Moni	tor 🛛 🔥 Log	ged In 😪 Logo	jed Out 💋	💪 Wrap-Up	
Adam Pierce       S Logged In       2569       Online       Standard         Mathida Rollins       Logged Out       737-1829       Online       Standard         Janie Newsome       Logged In       737-1830       Online       Standard         Zwine Newsome       Logged In       737-1830       Online       Standard         Van Wayne       Logged In       737-1838       Online       Standard         P <sup>0</sup> Burton Carter       Logged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard	Pickup 🚽 Unpark		ailbox   1  In	itercom 👘 Whisp	per Page 🛯 🆓 Barge In	👷 Silent Moni	tor 🛛 <mark> 🗞 Log</mark>	ged In 🕤 Cogo	jed Out 🥖	💪 Wrap-Up	
Mathilda Rollins       Clogged Out       737-1829       Online       Standard         Janie Newsome       Clogged In       737-1830       Online       Standard         Evan Wayne       Clogged In       737-1838       Online       Standard         [*] Burton Carter       Clogged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard	Pickup 🛃 Unpark   Find an agent or num	ber							jed Out 🤌	💪 Wrap-Up	
Anie Newsome       Stagged In       737-1830       Online       Standard         Tvan Wayne       Standard       Standard         (*) Burton Carter       Logged In       747-1868       On the Phone       Standard	Pickup 🛃 Unpark   Find an agent or num me	ber							jed Out 🥖	ywrap-Up	
Evan Wayne 🕟 Logged In 737-1838 Online Standard g <sup>ol</sup> Burton Carter 🌏 Logged In 747-1868 On the Phone Standard Connected: 1 01:01	Pickup Pickup Unpark	Agent State	Number	Extn Status	Call Handling Mode				jed Out 🏑	🖕 Wrap-Up	
िंगे Burton Carter 💰 Logged In 747-1868 On the Phone Standard Connected: 1 01:01	Pickup Pickup Inpark Find an agent or num me 747-1994: Tier One	ber Agent State	Number 2569	Extn Status Online	Call Handling Mode				jed Out 🦧	yrap-Up	
	Pickup A Unpark Find an agent or num me 747-1994: Tier One Adam Pierce Mathilda Rollins	Agent State	Number 2569 737-1829	Extn Status Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard				red Out 🔏	Wrap-Up	
ice Mail Agent Monitor	Pickup Pi	Agent State	Number 2569 737-1829 737-1830	Extn Status Online Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard Standard				jed Out 🦧	Wrap-Up	
ice Mail Agent Monitor	Pickup 2 Unpark Pichan agent or num me 747-1994: Tier One Adam Pierce Mathida Rollins Janie Newsome Evan Wayne	Agent State Agent State Cogged In Cococcoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccocco	Number 2569 737-1829 737-1830 737-1838	Extn Status Online Online Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard Standard Standard	Call State	# Calls	Duration	jed Out 🔗	Wrap-Up	
ice Mail Agent Monitor	Pickup Pickup Unpark Pinda agent or num me 747-1994: Tier One Adam Pierce Mathida Rollins Janie Newsome Evan Wayne	Agent State Agent State Cogged In Cococcoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccocco	Number 2569 737-1829 737-1830 737-1838	Extn Status Online Online Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard Standard Standard	Call State	# Calls	Duration	ed Out 🔌	Wrap-Up	
ice Mail Agent Monitor	Pickup Lupark Find an agent or num ame 747-1994: Tier One Adam Pierce Mathilda Rollins Janie Newsome Evan Wayne	Agent State Agent State Cogged In Cococcoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccocco	Number 2569 737-1829 737-1830 737-1838	Extn Status Online Online Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard Standard Standard	Call State	# Calls	Duration	ied Out 🔏	Wrap-Up	
sice Mail Agent Monitor	Pickup Lupark Find an agent or num ame 747-1994: Tier One Adam Pierce Mathilda Rollins Janie Newsome Evan Wayne	Agent State Agent State Cogged In Cococcoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccocco	Number 2569 737-1829 737-1830 737-1838	Extn Status Online Online Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard Standard Standard	Call State	# Calls	Duration	red Out 🔏	ywrap-Up	
sice Mail Agent Monitor	Pickup Lupark Find an agent or num ame 747-1994: Tier One Adam Pierce Mathilda Rollins Janie Newsome Evan Wayne	Agent State Agent State Cogged In Cococcoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccocco	Number 2569 737-1829 737-1830 737-1838	Extn Status Online Online Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard Standard Standard	Call State	# Calls	Duration	ed Out 🔏	ש Wrap-Up	
Accentail Agent nonitor	Pickup Pickup Inpark Pinda agent or num me 747-1994: Tier One Adam Pierce Mathida Rollins Janie Newsome Evan Wayne	Agent State Agent State Cogged In Cococcoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccoccocco	Number 2569 737-1829 737-1830 737-1838	Extn Status Online Online Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard Standard Standard	Call State	# Calls	Duration	ed Out 🔏	שעראף-עף €	
	Pickup Pi	Agent State Agent State Cogged In Cogged Out Cogged In Cogged In Cogged In	Number 2569 737-1829 737-1830 737-1838	Extn Status Online Online Online Online	Call Handling Mode Standard Standard Standard Standard	Call State	# Calls	Duration	ed Out 🔏	Wrap-Up	

Figure 12-2 Agent Monitor

To open the Agent Monitor, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button, then select *Workgroup -> Agent Monitor*. Select *Workgroup -> Agent Monitor* from the Main Menu. Select *Windows -> Agent Monitor* from the Main Menu. Select *Windows -> Agent Monitor* from the Assignment bar. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the system tray and select *Workgroup -> Agent Monitor*. Press Ctrl+Shift+A.

The Agent Monitor opens in the Main window content area or in a Satellite window.

### 12.4.2.1 Viewer Modes

Call Manager provides the following Agent Monitor view options:

**Details** – Each agent is listed in an individual row, similar to the traditional Windows Explorer column view, and grouped by Workgroup. Agents can be sorted within their workgroups by clicking the column headings at the top of the list.

**List** – Agents are displayed in a single column that shows their name and log status. Agents are listed alphabetically within their workgroups.

**Small Icons** – This view displays all Agents without separating them into their workgroups. Phone status is displayed using small icons.

**Large Icons** – This view displays all Agents without separating them into Workgroups. Phone status is displayed using large icons.

To select a viewer mode, right click in the Monitor table and select the desired mode.

## 12.4.2.2 Viewer Components

The Agent Monitor comprises an action bar, a workgroup table, and a call table:

Action bar: The action bar contains buttons that trigger agent options and panels. Action bar buttons include:

- *Pickup:* Press this button to pickup the call from the selected agent. This option only available to Operator Call Manager.
- *Unpark:* Press this button to unpark a call from the selected agent. This option only available to Operator Call Manager.
- *Dial*: Press this button to initiate a call to the selected agent.
- *Dial Mailbox*: Press this call to call the selected agent's voice mailbox.
- *Intercom*: Press this button to perform an intercom call to the selected agent.
- Whisper Page: Press this button to initiate a whisper page to the selected agent.
- *Barge In*: Press this button to barge into the selected agent's call.
- *Silent Monitor*: Press this button to listen to the selected agent's call.
- *Logged In*: Press this button to log the selected agent into the workgroup.
- Logged Out: Press this button to log the selected agent out of the workgroup.
- Wrap-Up: Press this button to change the selected agent's log status.
- *More Info*: Press this button to display status and call handling information for the selected agent.

Filter bar: The Agent list displays only entries whose name or number matches the the filter bar text. Filter bar contents are compared to columns that list name and contact information for the entries.



**Agent List**: The Agent table lists the Agents in the Workgroups to which you belong. Each row corresponds to one agent. When viewing the table in Details mode, each column corresponds to an agent property or status indicator. Columns that the Agent table can display in Details mode include:

- *Name*: This field lists the agent's name
- *Agent State*: This field lists the agent's log state.
- *Number*: This field lists the agent's extension.
- *Extn Status*: This field lists the agent's phone status.
- *Call Handling Mode:* This field indicates the agent's current call handling mode.
- *Call Handling Note:* This field lists the agent's current call handling note.
- *Call Handling Details:* This field indicates the call forwarding method specified by the agent's active call handling mode.
- *Call State*: This field indicates the status of the call that the agent is handling.
- *# Calls*: This field indicates the number of calls on the agent's call stack.
- *Duration:* This field indicate duration of the call that the agent is currently handling.

Agent Monitor also plays an audio alert while a new call rings any agent.

### 12.4.2.3 Context Menu Operations

You can perform most operations available on the Action bar through a context menu accessed by right clicking on an Agent.

Functions accessible through the Agent Monitor include:

Workgroup functions: viewing and changing agent status Call Monitor functions: barge in, silent monitor, whisper page Call Resumption functions: Park and Pickup Agent Contact options: Dial, Dial Mailbox, Intercom

The Agent Monitor displays workgroup agents' call status and activities. The telephone icon next to an agent's name indicates call status and the number of calls the agent is handling. The connection icon displays the agent's logged on and wrap-up status.

To initiate a voice call to an agent's extension, perform one of the following:

Double-click on the name of the desired contact Drag and drop the name of the desired contact into the Active Call Area in the Main Window.

To initiate any other call operation, right click on the desired contact and select the operation or phone number from the context menu.

## 12.4.3 Bridged Call Appearance Monitor

The Bridged Call Appearance Monitor, as shown in Figure 12-3, displays the Bridged Call Appearances for which your extension has devices configure to answer. Operator Call Manager is required to access the Bridged Call Appearance Monitor.

To display the BCA Monitor, as shown in Figure 12-3, perform one of the following:

Click the Application Button and select *Windows -> Bridged Call Appearance Monitor*.

Select Windows -> Bridged Call Appearance Monitor from the Main Menu. Select Windows -> Bridged Call Appearance Monitor from the Assignment bar. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the system tray and select *Windows -> Bridged Call Appearance Monitor.* Press Ctrl+Shift+X.

6			364	44 - Sho	oreTe	l Call Manager					JX
Windows	; <u>D</u> ial ;	⊆all W	/orkgroup	<u>T</u> ools	<u>V</u> iew	Help					
🧠 Home 🕶 🥌	Standard ·	🕶 😪 Lo	ogged Out ·	• 🖻 Wi	ndows	•					٢
🦻 Enter a nam	e or numbe	er									
) Hannah Pouls	son - (398)	412-62	19 (Connec	ted - 00:	07)			٦	` G>	ር† 🚕	12
Bridged Call App	earances										,
Bridged Call App		info									>
警 Retrieve 🛛			Position	Call S	State			Duration			>
管 Retrieve 🛛	📄 More I		Position 1			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219	Duration 00:09			3
鑙 Retrieve 丨 [ Name	Ext.		Position 1 2			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219				3
Wame Name ) BCA1-1	E More I Ext. 118		1			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219				3
Mame Name DCA1-1 BCA1-2	More I Ext. 118 118		1 2			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219				3
Wame Name DAA1-1 BCA1-2	More I Ext. 118 118		1 2			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219				3
Mame Name DCA1-1 BCA1-2	More I Ext. 118 118		1 2			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219				)
Mame Name BCA1-1 BCA1-2	More I Ext. 118 118		1 2			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219				>
Mame Name DCA1-1 BCA1-2	More I Ext. 118 118		1 2			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219				2
Mame Name DCA1-1 BCA1-2	More I Ext. 118 118		1 2			Hannah Poulson - (398	) 412-6219				>

Figure 12-3 Bridged Call Appearance Monitor

## 12.4.3.1 Bridged Call Appearance Description

A BCA is an extension that is shared among multiple users. A BCA is characterized by an extension number and its call stack depth. The extension number defines the method of contacting BCA users. The call stack depth specifies the number of call that can simultaneously reside on the BCA. The maximum BCA stack size is 24. Bridged Call Appearances are configured by the system administrator.

Calls into a BCA occupy distinct call appearances and are identified by their position in the call stack. ShorePhone buttons that answer calls are configured to handle calls to a specific call stack position of a BCA.

**Example:** The system administrator configures a BCA with an extension of 118 and a call stack depth of 3. The ShorePhones of three users are configured to handle calls to the BCA as follows:

User One has one button that answers calls from Stack Position #1. User Two has one button that answers calls from Stack Position #2. User Three has three buttons configured to answer BCA calls – the first button answers calls to Stack Position #1, the second button answers calls to Stack Position #2, and the third button answers calls to Stack Position #3.

The first incoming call to the BCA arrives on Stack Position #1. User Two cannot answer this call. A second call to the BCA will arrive on Stack Position #2 if the first call is still active. User One cannot answer that call. User Three is the only user that can answer calls that arrive on Stack Position #3.



## 12.4.3.2 Bridged Call Appearance Monitor Components

The Bridged Call Appearance Monitor displays all call stack positions for each BCA extension for which your extension can receive calls. Each row in the table corresponds to one BCA call stack position. Each column lists an identifying property of the call stack position or of the call to the BCA that occupies the call stack position.

#### Bridged Call Appearance in Details mode include:

Filter bar: The BCA Monitor displays only entries whose sender name or number matches filter bar contents. Filter bar contents are compared to columns that list name and contact information.

Action bar: The action bar contains buttons that trigger actions or display status relative to the selected BCA stack position. Action bar buttons include:

- *Retrieve*: Press this button to access a ringing or parked call.
- *More Info*: Press this button to display call information, including the phone number and call duration.

**Column Headings:** Column headings indicate the data field name for the BCA call stack position.

- *Name:* This field lists the name of the BCA call stack position, as specified by the system administrator.
- *Ext.*: This field displays the BCA extension number.
- *Position:* This field displays the call stack position.
- *Call State*: The field lists the state of the call occupying the call stack position.
- *Duration*: This field displays the period that the call on the call stack position has been active.

## 12.4.3.3 Viewer Modes

You can specify the BCA Monitor viewer mode by right clicking in the table and selecting the desired mode. Each view includes a control field, similar to QuickDialer, that filters the agents displayed by the monitor.

#### Call Manager provides the following BCA Monitor views:

**Details** – Each BCA stack position is listed in an individual row, similar to the traditional Windows Explorer column view. The table displays the columns in Details mode.

List – BCA stack positions are displayed in a single column that shows their extension and stack position.

**Small Icons** – This view displays BCA stack positions as small icons that indicate call status.

**Large Icons** – This view displays BCA stack positions as large icons that indicate call status.

## 12.4.3.4 Caller ID and Bridged Call Appearances

The following rules determine which caller ID is displayed when an outgoing call is made using BCA:

**Outbound to an internal extension** – the name and number of the user that initiated the BCA call is displayed; if that user is a "private" user, then the caller ID is blank.

**Outbound to an external number –** the following caller ID options are displayed in the following priority, based on availability:

- Outbound caller ID configured for that BCA
- DID number configured for that BCA
- External identification or caller ID number of the BCA call initiator

**Outbound to an external emergency number (such as 911) –** the emergency identification or a CESID number of that user will be sent.

# 12.5 Viewer Enhancements

The Voice Mail and Contacts Viewers provide enhanced capabilities to users of Workgroup Agent, Workgroup Supervisor, and Operator Call Manager. The following sections describe the enhanced capabilities of these viewers.

## 12.5.1 Voice Mail Viewer

Each workgroup has its own workgroup mailbox in the ShoreTel *Voice Mail Viewer*, and each member of the workgroup can access this mailbox.

The workgroup mailbox has its own Inbox, Saved, and Deleted folders that appear separate from the user's personal mailbox folder in the ShoreTel Voice Mail Viewer. Incoming workgroup messages appear in the workgroup Inbox. When you save or delete workgroup messages, they are sent to the workgroup's Saved or Deleted folders.

The Voice Mail Viewer displays messages to your workgroups in addition to messages to your extension. The Viewer displays messages to each entities in blocks. In Figure 12-4, the personal messages to Ted Coates are grouped in the first block and messages to Tier One workgroup are grouped in the second block.

🐂 New Message 🛛 😪 Reply 🔩 Forward 🔍 Contact Sender	🗙 Delete 📮 Save 💷 Lists	📰 More Info		
۳ مه From	Subject	Received	Duration	1
Ted Coates - 3789 Total Messages: 7	Saplect	Received	Duration	
Inbox (4)				
Adam Pierce, 3144	Recorded Call (Exte	12/17/2007 2:57:20 PM	00:29	
Bonnie Hopkins, 3652	Voice Message	2/12/2008 2:01:30 PM	00:03	
Burton Carter, 2158	Voice Message	10/10/2007 2:39:58 PM	00:13	
ee Caller ID Unknown	Voice Message	2/12/2008 11:17:06 AM	00:35	
oo Evan Wayne, 3982	Voice Message	2/7/2008 4:14:36 PM	01:03	
👥 Kelvin Mason, 4798	Voice Message	2/12/2008 3:18:16 PM	00:22	
🐽 Mathilda Rollins, 2092	david	2/12/2008 3:50:10 PM	00:04	
Saved				
	No Message			
Deleted				
	No Message			
🗄 Tier One - 747-1994 🛛 Total Messages: 1				
🖃 Inbox (1)				
👥 Hannah Poulson, (398) 421-6219	Voice Message	2/12/2008 2:14:35 PM	00:02	
🖃 Saved				
	No Message			
Deleted				
	No Message			
				00:00/00:2

Section 9.3 on page 103 describes Voice Mail Viewer features and functions.

Figure 12-4 Voice Mail Viewer – Workgroups


## 12.5.2 Contacts Viewer

The Contact viewer provides access to Contact Lists, which are subsets of your directory entries. In addition to the basic functionality described in Section 8.3 on page 86, Workgroup Agents, Workgroup Supervisors, and Operators can transfer calls to contacts through drag and drop operations of a call cell to a contact.

The Contact viewer for operators provide an Action bar, through which Park, Pickup, and other call operations are available.



# **Contact Center**

# 13.1 Introduction

The ShoreTel Contact Center is a software application that controls, manages, and monitors call center activities. Contact Center controls interactions with customers through a system of four interlocking components:

**Call routing** implements business rules that define customer service and resource allocation.

**Monitoring of call center operations** to provide supervisors with information required to manage daily operations.

**Performance measurement** through historical reports gives supervisors an "aerial view" of operations from the perspective of business objectives, and captures information that management can use to make policy decisions.

**Agent tools** extend the ability of your knowledge workers to provide effective service.

Contact Center connects to ShoreWare though a software interface over an IP Network. All Contact Center functionality is access through a separate suite of application tools, including an Agent Toolbar, Supervisor Monitoring Tools, Historical Reports, and a software wall board.

**Contact Center** features are available through all Call Manager types to users authorized by the system administrator. The Main Menu bar provides a Contact Center menu for users with Contact Center access rights.

*ShoreWare Workgroups* is distinct from *Contact Center* features and functionality. Workgroup features cannot be used to perform Contact Center functions and Contact Center features cannot be used to perform Workgroup functions.

For a detailed description of all Contact Center features, refer to the following ShoreTel manuals:

Contact Center Administration Guide Contact Center Agent Toolbar Contact Center CRM Installation Guide Contact Center Installation Guide Contact Center Supervisor Applications Guide

## 13.2 Requirements

Contact Center agents can access Contact Center through Call Manager only on PCs upon which Contact Center Agent Bar and Call Manager are installed.

Contact Center Supervisors can access Contact Center through Call Manager only on PCs upon which Contact Center Agent Bar, Contact Center Supervisor Applications, and Call Manager are installed.

To use Call Manager for performing Contact Center operations, a Contact Center Supervisor must also be configured as a Contact Center Agent.

For complete information on configuring Contact Center components, refer to Contact Center documentation.

# 13.3 Configuring Contact Center Options

To configure the Contact Center options, perform the following:

Step 1 Open Call Manager. The panel in Figure 13-1 appears the first time Call Manager is opened after integrated Call Manager is enabled for the user.

Agent Toolbar (In	stance 1243088) 🛛 🔀
Extension:	121
Server IP	10 . 23 . 75 . 103
Local IP Address:	10 . 23 . 74 . 112
Mail Account:	
Mail Password:	
ОК	Cancel

Figure 13-1 Configuring the IP addresses for the agent toolbar

The Setup window is configured once. If it has not been configured, the Agent Toolbar opens this dialog the first time it is executed. This dialog box offers a manual way to enter IP addresses or mail account information.

Server IP – The address of the Contact Center Server

Local IP Address – The address of the agent's client machine

Mail Account – The Personal Email Username for Contact Center – not an email address. Refer to the ShoreTel Contact Center Administration Guide.

Mail Password – this is the agent's password that is associated with the Personal Email Username

**Mail Accounts** allows agents to receive email from callers through standard email programs, such as Outlook or Outlook Express. Email accounts are configured for each inquire type and email received in these accounts are placed in a queue where an agent can download a predetermined number of emails. Mailboxes can be assigned to a specific computer or agent.

Step 2 Verify the information in the setup window, then select *Contact Center -> Configure Call Center* from the Call Manager main menu.

Call Manager displays the Contact Center Options panel shown in Figure 13-2.

Step 3 Click on the Configure Groups button from the Contact Center Options window to display the Group manager window shown in Figure 13-3.



Contact Center Options
Configure Groups
Configure Call Status
Configure Queue Monitor
Setup
Show Agent Toolbar
OK Cancel

Figure 13-2 The Contact Center Options window

Group manager	×
Logged Groups	Available Groups
test 2 test 3	grp1 testgrp
Logout	Login

Figure 13-3 Logging into and out of workgroups

- Step 4 The Group manager window allows you to log into or out of select contact center groups. To log into a group, click a group name from the "Available Groups" pane (on the right) to highlight it. Then, click the Login button to move that group to the "Logged Groups" pane on the left.
- Step 5 Next, click the Configure Call Status button from the Contact Center Options window to display a window similar to the one shown in Figure 13-4.
- Step 6 This window allows you to determine which blocks of information will appear in the agent Call Status window (shown on the next page). Click any of the parameters from the "Available Fields" pane on the right, and then click the << button to move the selected parameter to the "Selected Fields" pane on the left.

The agent Call Status window displays information about a current call that has been answered by this agent. Information is displayed with the selected fields listed across the top, as shown in Figure 13-5.

The Call Status window can display information for multiple calls. The window displays information about how long the caller has been waiting, the priority of the call. And if the agent belongs to multiple groups, the window will provide information about which group the call originated from.

Configure Call Status Selected Fields Calling DNIS Called Status Service ACD Group Priority ACD Enter Time Average Queue Time	Available Fields  Elapsed Last Redirection Originally Called Trunk Waiting Time Trunk Waiting Time Type Media Conter Date Agent Extension Agent Number
Caption:	OK Cancel

Figure 13-4 Selecting parameters for display

🚺 Agen	t Toolb	ar 121# [111	1 - agt1] - (	Calls Status					
12 🤣									
Calling	DNIS	Called	Status	Service	Group	Priority	Call Entere	Avg. Wait	
111	400	121	Ringing	Sales	grp1	0	11:14:43 AM		

#### Figure 13-5 Call status fields in the agent toolbar

Step 7 Next, click the Configure Queue Monitor button from the Contact Center Options window. The dialog box used to configure the Queue Calls window is similar to that shown in Figure 13-5 for configuring the Call Status window. You should select click the desired parameters from the "Available Fields" pane and move them to the "Selected Fields" pane on the left.

After the configuration is selected, the Queue Calls window appears, as shown in Figure 13-6.

All Groups							
grp1 - 1 testgrp - 2							
Calling	DNIS	Service	Group	Pri	Queue P	Call Entere	Avg
Anonymous1073741879	400	Sales	grp1	0	1	11:21:27	54

#### Figure 13-6 Queue monitor

The Queue Monitor is similar to the Agent Call Status window in that it provides information about incoming calls, but it is different in that it displays information for calls that have not been answered. An additional difference is that the Queue Calls window allows users with the proper permissions, as defined in the Class of Service, to double-click a particular call to answer it.



Step 8 Select the Show Agent Toolbar check box from the Contact Center Options window to display the Contact Center Agent Toolbar, similar to the one in Figure 13-7.



Figure 13-7 Agent Toolbar functions

The Agent Toolbar offers an optional method of accessing the Contact Center features and application windows. Because the Agent Toolbar offers access to many of the same functions and features as the integrated Call Manager window, having both open at the same time may be redundant and unnecessary, but it can ease the transition from Contact Center to the new unified interface.

## 13.3.1 Accessing Contact Center Features from Call Manager

- Depending on how the programmable buttons were configured, many of the functions shown in the Agent Toolbar in Figure 13-7 will be the same as those that now appear in the integrated Call Manager and Contact Center user interface.
- Supervisors can access certain capabilities by clicking on the highlighted buttons shown in Figure 13-7.
- The following functions can be performed from the Agent Toolbar:
  - Telephony Operations
  - ACD Operations
  - Application Windows
  - Chat Operations
  - Other Operations

## 13.3.2 Contact Center Feature Limitations in Call Manager

The Contact Center Agent Toolbar includes a status bar, shown in Figure 13-8, that displays caller and call status information. Status bar information is not available through Call Manager. Information displayed by the status bar that is not available through Call Manager includes:

Type of call the agent is servicing: voice call, email interaction, or chat interaction.

*Call Profile* information collected from the IVR or configured in Contact Center. The Call Status window in Call Manager displays the Call profile fields.

Indicators that an agent is scheduled for an outbound call programmed by Contact Center Dial Lists, abandoned callbacks, and scheduled callbacks.

When *Agent Notification Preview* is enabled in Contact Center, Call Manager receives notification of programmed call before they are placed.

Call manager does not have ring tone options to distinctly identify the inbound call type on the agent desktop. Call manager signals an incoming Contact Center call in the same manner as all other calls.



Figure 13-8 Status Bar in Contact Center Agent Toolbar

Contact Center upgrades for the agents and supervisors are distinct from Call Manager upgrades for new software releases. Version updates for new Contact Center releases that require an update for agents and supervisors must be performed as described by Contact Center installation documentation and are not affected by Call Manager upgrades.

# 13.4 Using Contact Center through Call Manager

You can use the Contact Center menu in Call Manager to access the Contact Center login feature and other functions.

Step 1 Select *Contact Center -> Login Primary Groups* to login into the primary groups.

If you are already logged in, you can select Logout Primary Groups to exit from the primary groups of which you are a member.

This operation can be assigned to a programmable buttons in Call Manager.

Step 2 Verify that you successfully logged into a contact center group by viewing the Logged In icon in the Assignment bar, as shown in Figure 13-9.



#### Figure 13-9 Contact Center Log In Indicator

If you are not logged into at least one contact center group, the login icon states *Logged Out*.

If a problem occurs while logging into the contact center, the status bar displays *System Unavailable*.

Figure 13-10 displays Call Manager and the Contact Center toolbar when receiving a Contact Center call.



🖓 Agent 1	Foolbar 1	12# [1002	- agt 2] -		-	
😨 🛃	۵ 🗈		' 🗭 싱	چ (	2	
<b>P</b> 🛥	C, C,	🕈 🗶	. 🔁 🦸	• 🕼	🛞 💽	3 🔏
🌳 📲 🖗	( <b>)</b> 139894	23992 200 1	12 Ringing	svc 1. gr	rp 1 63 1	:03:39 PM



Figure 13-10 Receiving Contact Center Call Through Call Manager



# снарте в 1 4

# **Outlook Integration**

## 14.1 Introduction

For Microsoft Outlook users, Call Manager supports integration with Outlook inbox, voice mail and calendar features. This Chapter describes Outlook integration features and procedures.

## 14.2 Importing Outlook Contacts

You can configure Call Manager to include Microsoft Outlook contacts in the Directory viewer every time you log into Call Manager. Outlook contact import options include:

Open the Outlook Contacts panel when you receive a call.

Cache Outlook Contacts: Outlook contacts remain available to Call Manager until you logout. They are not added to the permanent ShoreWare database, where Call Manager settings resides. This limitation requires the import of Outlook contacts each time Call Manager is started.

You cannot access Outlook contacts while they are being imported into Call Manager. Caching Outlook Contacts provides immediate access to your Outlook Contacts upon logging into Call Manager.

To import Outlook contacts to the Call Manager

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

Step 2 Select *Outlook* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Step 3 Select Import contacts from Outlook.

Outlook contacts are accessible from the Directory Viewer. The Data Source column indicates the directory entries that were imported from Outlook.

To program Call Manager to activate the Outlook Contacts panel when you receive a call:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

Step 2 Select *Outlook* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Step 3 Select Open Outlook Contacts when Calls Arrive

To program Call Manager to cache Outlook Contacts:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

- Step 2 Select *Outlook* in the menu on the left side of the window.
- Step 3 Press the Import Options button on the top right corner of the panel.

Step 4 Select Enable disk caching on the Disk Cache Options panel.

Step 5 Configure other Caching parameters on the panel.

# 14.3 Configuring Outlook for Voice Mail

You can configure Call Manager to integrate voice mail with Microsoft Outlook. When you integrate voice mail with Outlook, voice messages appear in your Outlook Inbox.

To install or uninstall Outlook voice mail integration, perform the following:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

Step 2 Select *Outlook* in the menu on the left side of the window.

If Voice Mail Integration is installed, the Voice Mail section displays an *Uninstall* button and the following text: **Outlook Voice Mail Integration is installed**.

If Voice Mail Integration is not installed, the Voice Mail section displays an *Install* button and the following: Voice Mail integration with Outlook is not currently installed.

Step 3 To install Voice Mail Integration, press the *Install* button located right of the voice mail integration status text.

To remove Voice Mail Integration, press the *Uninstall* button located right of the voice mail integration status text.

The Voice Mail integration section also provides options for handling voice mail files:

Attach Voice Mail from Message when Moved: When this parameter is selected, moving an email from the Outlook Inbox to another folder results in the copying of the attached Voice Message .wav file to the Outlook message file.



**Delete Voice Mail from Message when Moved**: When this parameter is selected, moving an email from the Outlook Inbox to another folder results in the removal of the attached Voice Message from the ShoreWare server.

# 14.4 Outlook Calendar Integration

Calendar Integration provides Outlook to use your ShoreWare call handling mode settings to manage your appointments.

#### 14.4.1 Installing Calendar Integration

To install or uninstall Outlook Calendar integration, perform the following:

Step 1 Open Options and Preferences by performing one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the ShoreTel icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

Step 2 Select *Outlook* in the menu on the left side of the window.

If Calendar Integration is installed, the Voice Mail section displays an *Uninstall* button and the following text: **Outlook Calendar Integration is installed**.

If Calendar Integration is not installed, the Voice Mail section displays an *Install* button the following: Calendar integration with Outlook is not currently installed

Step 3 To install Voice Mail Integration, press the *Install* button located right of the voice mail integration status text.

To remove Voice Mail Integration, press the *Uninstall* button located right of the voice mail integration status text.

The Calendar integration section also provides options for handling voice mail files:

Use Outlook appointments to change Call Handling Mode: When this parameter is selected, you can program Outlook to change your ShoreWare Call Handling mode on the basis of appointments listed in your Outlook Calendar.

### 14.4.2 Configuring Outlook for Automatic Call Handling

You can set Call Manager to use your Outlook Calendar to determine your active Call Handling Mode.

To configure Outlook for automatic call handling

Step 1 On the Outlook toolbar, click the Configure Call Handling icon.

The Outlook Call Handling Configuration dialog box appears.

- Step 2 Select the Use Outlook Calendar to handle Call Handling check box.
- Step 3 Select the desired Call Handling Mode for on-hours and off-hours in the Work Week Call Handling Mode section and the desired holiday Call Handling Mode in the Holiday Call Handling Mode section.

Step 4 Click OK to close the dialog box.

To set your work week on/off hours in Outlook:

- Step 1 Open the Tools menu in Outlook Calendar and select Options.
- Step 2 Click the Preferences tab and click Calendar Options.

For call handing to be changed based on your on/off hours, this feature must be enabled in both the **Outlook** tab of the **ShoreTel System** dialog box and in Outlook.

## 14.4.3 Configuring Call Handling for an Appointment

When you make an appointment on your Outlook calendar, you can trigger the transition to a Call Handling Mode at the time of the appointment.

To configure your Outlook calendar appointment for call handling

Step 1 In Outlook, click New.

A menu list appears.

Step 2 Click the Appointment tab.

The Appointment dialog box appears.

- Step 3 Click the Call Handling Mode tab.
- Step 4 Select the desired Call Handling Mode options. The default setting is "Do Not Change My Call Handling Mode," which means that call handling will remain in the mode established automatically for this time period (on-hours, off hours, or holiday).
- Step 5 Click Remind Me if you want a reminder to be displayed on your desktop when your Call Handling Mode is changed.
- Step 6 Click Save and Close to confirm the changes and close the dialog box.

For call handling to be changed based on appointments, **Use Outlook appointments to change Call Handling Mode** must be enabled in the Call Manager Options and Preferences: Outlook panel and this feature must be enabled in Outlook.

#### 14.4.4 Changing and Cancelling Automatic Call Handling

When Outlook is configured for automatic call handling, the call handling mode that you select for an appointment is active during the appointment. You can modify the scheduled call handling before the appointment.

#### To change or cancel automatic call handling for an appointment

- Step 1 In Outlook, open the appointment for which you want to modify the automatic call handling selection. Cancelling the call handling selection causes the mode to change back to the default call handling mode.
- Step 2 Click the Call Handling Mode tab.



Step 3 Change the call handling mode to one of the radio buttons on the left side. Choose Do Not Change to maintain the default call handling mode.

Step 4 Click Save and Close.

When the appointment occurs, the selected call handling mode is activated. If you choose **Do Not Change**, the call handling mode is set to the default mode chosen during the configuration of Outlook for automatic call handling during the appointment hours (on-hours and off-hours).

If you select **Remind Me** when setting the call handling mode, a reminder dialog box confirming the active call handling mode changed. Select one of the following:

Dismiss to change the call handling mode.

**Cancel** to maintain the call handling mode that was active before the start of the meeting.

If you open the **Call Handling Mode** tab again after clicking Cancel when the reminder dialog box appears, you will see that the radio button for the call handling mode option you originally chose for the appointment is still selected on the left side of the dialog box. On the right side of the dialog box, the option *Change to call handling mode has been cancelled* is also selected.



# **Options and Preferences Window**

# A.1 Introduction

The Options and Preferences window contains panels that configure many Call Manager options, components, and functions including Instant Messaging, Call Handling Modes, Video Calls, and Presence. The list of available panels depend upon the features for which the user is authorized.

To display the Options and Preferences window, perform one of the following:

Select *Tools -> Options* from the Main menu. Click the Application Button and select **Options**. Right click the Call Manager icon in the System Tray and select **Options**. Press Ctrl+O.

# A.2 Panel Descriptions

Panels in the Options and Preferences window are accessed by clicking panel names in the menu on the left side of the window. The following sections describe Options and Preferences panels in the order that they appear in the menu.

### A.2.1 General panel

The General panel, shown in Figure A-1, determines Call Manager startup behavior and appearance settings.

To access the General panel, open the **Options and Preferences** window and select *General* in the menu on the left side of the window.

General panel parameters include:

- Start Call Manager when you login to Windows: Select this option to automatically open Call Manager every time you login to windows.
- Enable drag-and-drop Window arrangement: When this option is selected, Call Manager allows the movement of viewers between the Main Window Content Area and Satellite windows. Section 3.1.3 on page 24 describes the movement of viewers between the windows.
- **Color Scheme**: This option specifies the background color of Call Manager windows and panels.

### A.2.2 QuickDialer

The QuickDialer panel, shown in Figure A-2, configures QuickDialer field characteristics. Refer to Section 3.1.2.5 on page 22 for a complete description of QuickDialer.



Figure A-1 Options and Preferences: General panel

To access the QuickDialer panel, open the **Options and Preferences window** and select *QuickDialer* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Options and Preferer	ices		×
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Conferencing SoftPhone	Dees QuickDialer Show company name Show fax numbers Show extension callin Show Go arrow Calls to show in redial:		
Video Sounds Language			
	L	OK Cancel Apply	/

Figure A-2 Options and Preferences: QuickDialer panel

- Show company names: Select this option to include company entries in your QuickDialer lists.
- Show fax numbers: Select this option to include fax number entries in your QuickDialer lists. Selecting this option also displays fax numbers in Directory Viewer context menus that you access when right clicking an entry.



- Show extension calling actions: Selecting this option configures QuickDialer to display available methods of contacting filtered extensions.
- Show Go arrow: Selecting this option displays a Go arrow on the right side of the QuickDialer field. Pressing the Go arrow initiates a call to the contact that QuickDialer displays.
- **Calls to show in redial:** The Redial icon, located on the right side of the QuickDialer field, displays calls recently made and received, as specified by this parameter setting.
  - *Outbound Calls*: Select this option to display only previously called numbers.
  - *Missed Calls and outbound calls:* Select this option to display only numbers of missed inbound calls and previously made outbound calls.
  - *All calls:* Select this option to display numbers of all of your inbound and outbound calls.

### A.2.3 Call Handling Mode

The active Call Handling Mode determines the settings that Call Manager uses to handle your inbound calls. The Call Handling Mode panel, shown in Figure A-3, specifies the active Call Handling Mode. Refer to Section 4.5.4.2 on page 41 for more information about the active Call Handling Mode.

P Options and Prefere	nces 🔀
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook	Call Handling Mode Please use this page to select your currently active call handling mode. To change the details of a particular call handling mode, select the mode you wish to change on the left. Current call handling mode: Standard  When Call Manager is started: Warn when not using Standard Call Handling Mode Warn when Standard Call Handling is set to Forward Always
Outlook Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Conferencing SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	Allow these users to change current call handling mode: Add Burton Carter : Extension - 52127 Evan Wayne : Extension - 52128 Remove
	OK Cancel Apply

Figure A-3 Options and Preferences: Call Handling Mode panel

To access the Call Handling Mode panel, open the Options and Preferences window and select *Call Handling Mode* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Call Handling Mode panel parameters include:

**Current call handling mode** determines the active method of handling inbound calls. One mode is always current.

When Call Manager is started options enable call handling mode warnings:

- Warn when not using Standard Call Handling Mode Select this option to receive a warning if the active Call Handling Mode is not Standard when you start Call Manager
- Warn when Standard Call Handling is set to Forward Always Select this option to receive a warning if the active Call Handling Mode is Standard and the Forward Calls parameter is set to Always when you start Call Manager.
- Allow these users to change current call handling mode: The edit box is a Quick Dial type window. Entering a name or number in the data entry field results in a drop down menu that lists all matching user name or number. The drop down only displays user extensions. Workgroups and system extensions are not displayed.

*The table below the edit box* contains the list of users allowed to change the current call handling mode of the subject.

- Add button: Click this button to add the user listed in the edit box to the table.
- Remove button: Select this button to remove the highlighted user/users from the List of users.

### A.2.4 Mode Configuration Panels

Mode Configuration panels configure call handling methods when the specified call handling mode is active. The Option and Configuration window provides access to five Call Handling Mode Configuration panels, one for each of ShoreWare call handling mode.

Figure A-4 displays the Standard Mode Call Handling configuring panel. The other panels are identical in appearance and differ in the available settings for some of the parameters.

Poptions and Preferer	ices 🛛 🗙
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Conferencing SottPhone Video Sounds Language	Standard         Recorded greeting:            Record Greeting          Forward calls:            Always             When no answer or busy             Wever          Forwarding destination:         Forwarded to 1300 when busy; Forwarded to 1301 after 3 ring(s)             Edit Destination             Enable Find Me          When caller presses "0", transfer to:            Scheduled mode change:              Voice mail gscalation profile:             Call handling note:
	OK Cancel Apply

Figure A-4 Options and Preferences: Standard Call Handling Mode panel

Refer to Section 4.5.4 on page 41 for Automated Call Handling information.

To access a Call Handling Mode configuration panel, open the Options and Preferences window and select one of the following panels from the menu on the left side of the window: *Standard, In a Meeting, Out of Office, Extended Absence,* or *Custom.* 

Mode Configuration panel parameters include:

- **Recorded Greeting:** Press this button to record the greeting that callers receive when they reach your voice mailbox.
- Forward Calls: This parameter specifies conditions for forwarding inbound calls.
  - *Always:* When selected, all inbound calls are sent to the number listed in the Forwarding Destination box.
  - When no answer or busy: When selected, inbound calls are directed to one of two numbers listed in the Forwarding Destination box.

One number lists the destination when the call was not answered after a specified number of rings. The other number lists the destination when the call was not answered because the line was busy.

- *Never*: Selecting this option disables call forwarding.
- Forwarding Destination: This parameter displays the destination of your calls that are forwarded and the number of times your phone rings before the call is forwarded. To change the Call Forwarding Destination, press the Edit Destination button.
  - When *Call Handling Condition* is *Always*, the field displays one number that receives all of your inbound calls.
  - When *Call Handling Condition* is *When No Answer or Busy*, the field displays two numbers:

One number specifies a destination for unanswered calls after a specified number of rings.

One number specifies a destination for unanswered calls when the line is busy.

- When *Call Handling Condition* is *Never*, the field displays no forwarding numbers.
- Enable Find Me: This box enables *Find Me* call handling when the specified Call Handling Mode is active. Refer to Section 4.5.6 on page 46.
- When caller presses '0', transfer to: This field designates the recipient of your call when the caller presses 0 (zero) while listening to the voice mail greeting.
- Scheduled mode change: This field specifies the ShoreWare schedule that determines the default period for the specified Call Handling Mode. Section 4.5.4.2 on page 41 describes the correlation between schedules and call handling modes.
- Voice mail escalation profile: Escalation profiles specify a list of contacts that are notified when Call Manager forwards your calls. Escalation profiles are used for periods when you may receive calls that require immediate attention.

Refer to Section 9.5.3 on page 110 for information about Notification Escalation.

• Call Handling Note: A Call Handling Note is a text stream provided to the operator who monitors your extension. Notes provide additional information, such as when you plan to return. The Contacts panel displays Call Handling notes. Workgroup Supervisors can also view notes on the Agent Monitor.

## A.2.5 Office Anywhere

Office Anywhere is a ShoreWare feature that allows users to reassign their extensions to any phone connected to the ShoreTel System or remote devices accessible to the network, including home phones and mobile devices. Access to Office Anywhere requires system administrator authorization. Refer to Section 4.2.3 on page 34 for more information about Office Anywhere.

The **Office Anywhere** panel, shown in Figure A-5, specifies the Office Anywhere device, configures other Office Anywhere settings, and activates Office Anywhere for your extension.

Options and Preferer	ices 🔀
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Conferencing SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	Office Anywhere  External gumber: 9 +1 (398) 962-8675  Activation Accept call by gressing "1" Accept call by answering  Glear Previous Numbers
	OK Cancel Apply

Figure A-5 Options and Preferences: Office Anywhere panel

To access the Office Anywhere panel, open the **Options and Preferences** window, then select *Office Anywhere* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Office Anywhere panel parameters include:

- Enable Office Anywhere: Select this option to activate Office Anywhere for your extension.
- External Number: This field specifies the number of the phone that receives calls to your extension when *Enable Office Anywhere* is selected.

Pressing the arrow on the right side of the field displays phone numbers that you previously specified as your external number.

- Activation: This option specifies the time when a Office Anywhere call is connected. Select the desired *Activation Settings* radio button.
  - Accept Call by pressing '1': The user is prompted to press the numeric key '1' upon receiving an Office Anywhere call. The system connects the call when the user presses the key.
  - *Accept Call by answering:* The call to the Office Anywhere device is connected when the user takes the device off hook.



• **Clear Previous Numbers:** Press this button to remove the numbers listed on the *External Number* and Assignment bar drop-down menus.

### A.2.6 Find Me

Find Me call handling allows callers who reach your voice mail box try to reach you at alternate numbers. You can specify up to two alternate numbers for routing inbound callers trying to contact you. Refer to Section 4.5.6 on page 46 for more information about Find Me.

The Find Me panel, shown in Figure A-6, specifies Find Me destinations and configures other Find Me parameters.

General	Find Me			
QuickDialer	Find Me call handling lets callers that reach your voice mail try to find you			
Call Handling Mode	at alternate numbers by pressing "1" during your greeting.			
Standard				
In a Meeting	The caller is not told that Find Me is available. If desired, you can tell the			
Out of Office	caller to press "1" in your recorded greeting.			
Extended Absence				
Custom	First number:			
Office Anywhere	Number of rings: 3 0			
Find Me	Number of hings: 5 -			
Voice Mail				
Escalation	Second number:			
Outlook				
Telephony	Number of rings: 3 🗘			
Personalized Call Handling				
Instant Messaging				
Presence	Send incoming Caller ID			
Privacy				
Conferencing	Enable Find Me for incoming calls before playing greeting			
SoftPhone	Enable record caller's name for Find Me			
Video	Enable record callers fiallie for Find Me			
Sounds	Record name even if caller ID is present			
Language	Enviolation and even in caller to ta present			
Language				

Figure A-6 Options and Preferences: Find Me panel

To access the Find Me configuration panel, open the Options and Preferences window and select *Find Me* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Find Me panel parameters include:

- First Number: This parameter specifies the number of the first device to which callers are routed.
  - *Number of Rings* specifies the times that Find Me rings this number before sending the caller to the second number or voice mail.
- Second Number: This parameter specifies the number of the second device to which callers are routed.
  - *Number of Rings* specifies the times that Find Me rings this number before sending the caller to voice mail.
- Send Incoming Caller ID: This option programs Call Manager to send the Caller ID of the inbound call to the Find Me number.
- Enable Find Me for incoming calls before playing greeting: Selecting this option routes calls to the Find Me device without requiring the caller to press '1'.

- Enable record caller's name for Find Me: This option enables Announced Find Me, which provides for the recording of the caller's name for calls routed to Find Me destinations. Callers routed to the user's Find Me destination are prompted to record their name, which is then played to the call recipient before answering the call.
  - Record name even if caller ID is present: Selecting this option requires all callers forwarded to the Find Me destination to record their name for playback to the recipient, regardless of the availability of their Caller ID. This excludes internal users whose name was previously recorded.

### A.2.7 Voice Mail

The Options and Preferences Voice Mail panel, shown in Figure A-7, specifies the default interface for listening and recording voice messages, records your spoken name that the system plays to callers routed to your mailbox, and configures your voice mail password.

To access the Voice Mail panel, open the Options and Preferences window, then select *Voice Mail* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Poptions and Preferent	nces	×
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Conferencing SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	Voice Mail Play messages using PC speakers Record messages using PC microphone Play envelope information when listening to messages. Change Password Record Name Notification delivery options: Email Wave file Mark delivered voice mail as Heard (escalation does not occur if selected) Deliver to email address: bhopkins@anycorp.org	
	OK Cancel Apply	

Figure A-7 Options and Preferences: Voice Mail panel

Voice Mail panel parameters include:

- Play Messages via PC Speakers: Select this option to program Call Manager to play your voice messages through your computer speakers instead of your phone.
- **Record messages using PC microphone**: Select this option to record voice messages through a microphone that accesses your computer's sound card.
- Play Envelope Information When Listening to Messages: Select this option to play sender and receipt time information prior to listening to a voice message.
- **Change Password:** Press this button to change the password that protects access to your voice mail.
- **Record Name:** Press this button to initiate the recording of your name. This recording is played for callers when they are routed to your voice mail.



- Notification Delivery options: This parameter specifies the media the system uses to inform the user of the receipt of a voice message. Delivery options available through the drop down menu include:
  - *Disabled* Selecting this option disables Escalation Notification.
  - *Email Wave file* Selecting this option initiates an escalation by sending a copy of the voice message to the specified email address.
  - *Email notification* Selecting this option initiates an escalation by sending an email message that announces the receipt of an voice message to the specified email address.
- Marked delivered voice mail as *Heard*: Select this option to mark the voice message as Heard when a notification message is sent to the specified address. This option is available only if *Notification Delivery options* is not set to *Disabled*.

The system does not initiate Escalation when this option is selected.

• **Deliver to Email Address:** This parameter specifies the address to which the system sends the initial notification message specified by the *Notification Delivery Options* setting.

#### A.2.8 Escalation

Escalation Notification is a Voice Mail delivery method that defines a list of addresses that the system can contact when you receive messages that require immediate attention. Section 9.5 on page 109 describes Escalation Notification.

The Escalation panel, shown in Figure A-8, displays a list of your Escalation Profiles. You access an Escalation profile by double clicking its name in the table.

To access the Escalation panel, open the Options and Preferences window, then select *Escalation* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Poptions and Prefere	nces			×
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence		or <u>f</u> irst unheard message or each <u>n</u> ew message		
Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Conferencing SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	Number 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 9	Name [Undefined] [Undefined] [Undefined] [Undefined] [Undefined] [Undefined] [Undefined] [Undefined] [Undefined]	# steps 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	tte
		ОК	Cancel <u>A</u> p	ply

Figure A-8 Options and Preferences: Escalation panel

Escalation panel parameters include:

- Notification Options: This option specifies the messages that initiate Escalation instances, based on unresolved previous escalation messages.
  - Notify for First Unheard Message Select this option to begin an Escalation only if the system is not currently escalating a voice message. The system quits Escalation when a voice message is marked Heard.
  - Notify for Each New Message Select this option to begin an Escalation for each voice message, which allows concurrent Escalations.
- Escalation Notification Profiles: Escalation profiles designate a roster of contacts that can be notified when you have voice mail that remains marked Unheard. The active Call Handling Modes specifies the Escalation Notification Profile that is invoked.

Each row in the table corresponds to an Escalation Profile. Each column lists a profile characteristic that is defined in the Escalation Profile panel.

- *Number*: This parameter is the index number that identifies the profile.
- *Name*: This parameter is the label by which other panels refer to the profile.
- *# Steps*: This parameter lists the number of escalation steps in the profile.

Escalation Notification profiles are configured in the Escalation Notification Profile panel. To open the Escalation Notification panel, double-click the desired profile in the Escalation Notification Profiles table.

#### A.2.8.1 Escalation Profile panels

The Escalation Notification Profile panel configures a specified Escalation Profile. To access the Escalation Profile panel, shown in Figure A-9, double-click the desired Escalation Profile listed on the Escalation panel in the Options and Preferences window.

Escalation Notifica	tion Profile	X
Profile Name: Pro	ofile 1	Repeat Count (0 - 200): 0 🗘
For each profile, you list box then fill in the	can specify up to ten steps to do no details of the steps.	otification. You can select the steps from the
Step 1	Timeout (0 - 3600)	10 🗘 Minutes
Step 2	Notify me of urgent message	s only
Step 3		
Step 4	Email Notification Options	
Step 5 Step 6		Email Wave file 👻
Step 7 Step 8	User Email Address:	Adam.Pierce@orkaline.net
Step 9	Telephone Notification Options	
Step 10	Phone Number:	Adam Pierce - Business - (398) 48;
		This number is a pager
	Pager ID:	
	Pager Data:	
	c	K Cancel Apply

Figure A-9 Escalation Notification Profile panel

Escalation Notification Profile contains two types of parameters:

• Profile parameters apply to the entire profile and are independent of the step highlighted in the step table.



• Step parameters apply only to the step highlighted in the step table.

#### **Profile Parameters**

Profile parameters are located at the top of the panel and include the Profile Name and Repeat Count settings.

• **Profile Name:** This parameter configures the name by which the Notification Profile is referred in other Call Manager windows.

Call Manager panels that refer to Notification Profiles by this label include the Escalation Notification panel in the Options and Preferences Window and each of the Call Handling Mode configuration panels.

• **Repeat Count:** This parameter specifies the number of times the escalation cycle is repeated after completion of the initial cycle. The cycle is discontinued when the original is marked as **Heard**.

#### **Step Parameters**

Step parameters are configured individually for each profile step. The following data fields specify the parameter settings for the step number denoted by the table.

- **Timeout:** This parameter specifies the period after the message is sent to the step contact before the system sends a notification message to the contact defined in the next step.
- Notify me of urgent messages only: Select this option to initiate Escalation only for messages marked as Urgent. ShoreWare allows callers to mark voice message after recording the message.
- Email Notification Options: These parameters specify the media and the address the system uses to inform the step contact of the voice message. Email notification options have not effect on Telephone Notification actions.

Email Notification: This drop down menu specifies email delivery options:

- *Disabled*: Selecting this option disables email notification.
- *Email wave file:* Selecting this option initiates an Escalation by sending a copy of the voice message to the specified email address.
- *Email notification:* Selecting this option initiates an escalation by sending an email message that announces the receipt of a voice message to the specified email address.

**User Email Address** specifies the address to which the system sends voice mail notification messages. This parameter is not available when the Delivery option is set to Disabled.

• **Telephone Notification Options:** These parameters specify the phone or pager number by which the step contact is informed about the voice message. Entering contact information in the phone number field activates all other fields in this panel section.

#### A.2.9 Outlook

The Outlook panel, shown in Figure A-10, configures interaction parameters between Call Manager and Outlook. Chapter 14 on page 155 describes Outlook Integration with Call Manager.

To access the Outlook panel, open the Options and Preferences window and select *Outlook* in the menu on the left side of the window.

🐣 Options and Preferei	nces 🗙
General	Outlook
QuickDialer	Contact Import
Call Handling Mode Standard	Import contacts from Outlook
In a Meeting	
Out of Office	Open Outlook contacts when calls arrive
Extended Absence	Voice Mail
Custom	
Office Anywhere	Attach Wave file to message when moved to different folder
Find Me	Delete voice mail when message is moved to different folder
Voice Mail	El Delete volce mai when message is moved to dimenent rolder
Escalation	Voice Mail integration with Outlook is not currently
Outlook	installed.
Telephony	Calendar
Personalized Call Handling	
Instant Messaging Presence	Use Outlook appointments to change <u>Call Handling Mode</u>
Privacy	Calendar integration with Outlook is not currently
Conferencing	installed.
SoftPhone	
Video	
Sounds	
Language	
	OK Cancel Apply

Figure A-10 Options and Preferences: Outlook panel

Outlook panel parameters include:

- Contact Import: These parameters control the importing of Outlook contacts.
  - Import contacts from Outlook: Selecting this option programs Call Manager to import Outlook contacts when Call Manager is opened. Press the Import Options button to configure the following:
    - ▷ *Disk Cache Options* permit the storage of Outlook Contacts in your computer storage, making them available immediately upon opening Call Manager.
    - ▷ *Import Configuration* options specify the Outlook Contact folder from where Call Manager import contacts.
  - Open Outlook contacts when calls arrive: When this option is selected, the Outlook Contacts panel becomes active when you receive a call from an Outlook contact.
- Voice Mail: This section displays the Outlook Voice Mail Integration status and specifies the disposition of received voice messages. The first two parameters are available only if Voice Mail Integration with Outlook is installed.
  - *Attach Voice Mail to Message when Moved:* When this parameter is selected, moving an email from the Outlook Inbox to another folder results in the copying of the attached Voice Message .wav file to the Outlook message file.
  - Delete Voice Mail from Message when Moved: When this parameter is selected, moving an email from the Outlook Inbox to another folder results in the removal of the attached Voice Message from the ShoreWare server.
  - *Integration Installation status:* The message at the bottom of the Voice Mail section indicates Outlook Voice Mail Integration Status.



- ▷ If Voice Mail Integration is not installed and Outlook is available, the panel displays an **Install**... button next to the status.
- ▷ If Voice Mail Integration is installed, the panel displays an Uninstall button next to the status.
- **Calendar**: Calendar integration installs a Call Manager panel in the Outlook Calendar Window. The first parameter is available only if Voice Mail Integration with Outlook is installed.
  - Use Outlook appointments to change Call Handling Mode: When this option is selected, Call Manager uses the Outlook Calendar to schedule changes to the Active Call Handling Mode.
  - *Calendar Form Installation status:* The message at the top of this section indicates Outlook Calendar Integration Status.
    - ▷ If Calendar Integration is not installed and Outlook is available, the panel displays an **Install**... button next to the status.
    - ▷ If Calendar Integration is installed, the panel displays an Uninstall button next to the status.

#### A.2.10 Workgroups

The Workgroups panel, shown in Figure A-11, specifies the groups to which you belong, determines the workgroups that Queue Monitor and Agent Monitor displays, and configures Supervisor thresholds. Chapter 12 on page 135 describes Workgroups.

To access the Workgroups panel, open the Options and Preferences window, then select *Workgroups* in the menu on the left side of the window.

🖉 Options and Prefere	nces					×
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Workgroups Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Video Sounds Language	Select	oups w alert when call is i : : Alert display tin workgroups to show Workgroup ier One - 747-1994	ie (1 - 60	e Monitor and A	Agent Monitor tor Alert Thresholds Queued Time 05:1	
			ОК	Cano	el <u>A</u> pply	

Figure A-11 Options and Preferences: Workgroups panel

Workgroup panel parameters include:

• Show alert when call is in queue: When this option is selected, the PC receives a popup when a call is in the queue of a workgroup to which the user is a member.

- *Alert display time:* This parameter specifies the period the popup window is visible.
- **Table Parameters:** Each line in the table represent one workgroup. The table lists all workgroup to which you belong. Columns that the Workgroup table displays include:

*Unlabeled Checkbox:* Select this box to display the Workgroup in Queue Monitor and Agent Monitor.

Workgroup: This field lists the workgroup's name and extension.

**Calls in Q:** This column lists the number of calls required to trigger a *threshold exceeded* warning in the Queue Monitor. Only Workgroup Supervisors and Operator Call Manager users can modify this setting.

**Queued Time**: This field lists the call time required to trigger a *threshold exceeded* warning in the Queue Monitor. Only Workgroup Supervisors and Operator Call Manager users can modify this setting.

#### A.2.11 Telephony

The Telephony panel, shown in Figure A-12, specifies the manner in which Call Manager interfaces with your Telephone.

To access the Telephony panel, open the Options and Preferences window, then select *Telephony* in the menu on the left side of the window.

🖉 Options and Prefere	nces		×
General	Telephony		
QuickDialer Call Handling Mode	Server name:	bhopkins	
Standard	User name:	server_1	
In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence	*Note: You will be r changes to take eff	equired to log off of Windows in order for your ect.	
Custom		Change Password	
Office Anywhere Find Me	Maximum number of a	active calls to <u>s</u> how: 16 🗘	
Voice Mail	Show empty call c	ells in Normal view	
Escalation Outlook	Show incoming ca	l alert	
Workgroups	Suppress call wait	ing tone for subsequent calls	
Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging	Suppress dial-tone	when off-hook (headset mode for analog phones	;)
Presence Privacy	Prefix to dial external	number: 9 👻	
Conferencing SoftPhone Video	Default audio path fo	r automatic off-hook: Speaker -	
viaeo Sounds			
Language			
	L	OK Cancel Apply	

Figure A-12 Options and Preferences: Telephony panel

Telephony panel parameters include:

- **Telephony**: These parameters specify the ShoreWare user name of the Call Manager user and the Main Server location of the user's account.
  - Server name: This parameter specifies the name or address of the Main Server.

If this server is assigned a Primary and Secondary IP address, this parameter must be set to the server's Domain Name – not the dotted decimal notation. Contact your system administrator for information concerning the system configuration.



- User name: This parameter specifies the ShoreWare user name.

This field is *read only* for users authenticated through Active Directory credentials.

- Change Password: Press this button to change the password that authorizes the user to access Call Manager.
- Maximum number of active calls to show: This setting specifies the maximum number of active calls your Call Manager instance can handle, as described in Section 4.3.2 on page 35. This setting is bounded by the maximum Call Stack size configured for your extension by the system administrator.
- Show empty call cells in Normal View: Select this option to display empty call cells in the Active Call Area of the Call Manager window.
- Show Incoming Call Alert: Selecting this option programs Call Manager to display an Alert in the bottom right corner of your monitor when you receive a voice call. Refer to Section 3.1.1.3 on page 20 for information about Alerts.
- Suppress call waiting tone for subsequent calls: Selecting this option disables the Call Waiting Tone, as described in Section 4.3.4 on page 36.
- Suppress dial-tone when off-hook (headset mode for analog phones): Handsfree mode enables you to use Call Manager with a headset or speaker phone instead of a receiver, as described in Section 4.3.1 on page 35. Select this option to enable Handsfree Mode.
- **Prefix to dial external number:** This parameter specifies the trunk upon which calls made through Call Manager are routed. The available options depend on the trunks configured in the ShoreWare system. Refer to Section 2.4.3 on page 17.
- **Default audio path for automatic off-hook:** This parameter specifies the audio path that Call Manager enables when you make or receive a call, as described in Section 4.3.3 on page 36.

### A.2.12 Personalized Call Handling

The Personalized Call Handling panel, shown in Figure A-13, configures the user's call routing plan. Section 4.5.5 on page 43 describes Personalized Call Handling.

**To access the Personalized Call Handling panel**, open the Options and Preferences window, then select Personalized Call Handling in the menu on the left side of the window.

Personalized Call Handling panel parameters include:

- **Rule Table**: The rule table, located in the top half of the panel, lists the rules defined by the user and lists them in the priority Rules are listed in the order that the system uses them to evaluate inbound calls. Table columns and components include:
  - *Rule Buttons:* Rule buttons are located at the top of the panel and control the creation, modification, and removal of Call Handling Rules from the Rule Table.
    - ▷ Pressing the New Rule button opens the Condition Setup panel. A new rule is added to the Rule Table upon successful completion of the setup panels.
    - ▷ Pressing the Modify Rule button opens the Condition Setup panel and fills the parameters with the settings of the rule highlighted in the Rule Table.
    - Pressing the Delete Rule button removes the highlighted rule from the Rule Table.



Figure A-13 Options and Preferences: Personalized Call Handling panel

- *Rule List:* The Rule list displays the list of call handling rules defined by the user. Rules are listed in order of their usage priority; higher priority rules are listed first. List columns include:
  - ▷ Rule: This column displays the name of the rule.
  - ▷ Action: This column displays the call handling action triggered by the rule when the corresponding condition is satisfied.
  - ▷ Enabled: This column indicates the status of the rule.

To enable a rule, mark the Enabled box. To disable a rule, clear the Enabled box.

- *Priority button:* The buttons located right of the rule list changes the priority of the highlighted rule by moving it up or down in the rule list.
- **Rule Description**: The Rule Description field, located in the bottom half of the panel, displays the conditions and call handling actions of the highlighted rule in the Rule List. Clicking on hypertext accesses a dialog box that modifies the condition or action specified by the hypertext.

#### A.2.13 Instant Messaging

Call Manager users configure their Instant Messaging settings from the Instant Messaging panels. The Options and Preferences window contains three Instant Messaging panels, as described in the following sections.

#### A.2.13.1 Instant Messaging panel

The Instant Messaging panel specifies the IM account username and password required to access the user's IM account on the Presence Server. The panel also controls messaging display options.



Refer to Section 5 on page 69 for more information on Instant Messaging.

**To open the Options and Preferences Instant Messaging panel**, shown in Figure A-14 open the Options and Preferences window and select *Instant Messaging* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Poptions and Prefere	nces		×
Conferencing Conferencing Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Workgroups Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Conferencing SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	Instant Messaging Sign-in name: Password: Alert options: Show incoming mess Show text of mess Number of seconds to Chat options: Show timestamps Initiate instant mess Show all chats in si Warn me before cla Save chat transcrip Advanced Options: My domain user na	age display alert 15 ssaging when double clicking on a contact ngle window osing chat window	
		OK Cancel Apply	

Figure A-14 Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging panel

Instant Messaging panel parameters include:

• User name and Password: This parameter specifies the IM address for which Call Manager displays instant messages. The user's IM address is configured in the IM ID data entry field in the Director's Edit User panel for the user.

The **Reconnect** button accesses the User's IM account on the OCS server through which the user is configured to receive instant Messages. Pressing the **Reconnect** button prompts Call Manager to contact the OCS server. The Status Bar on the Main Window displays the result of the attempted contact.

- Show Alert for: These parameters configure the behavior of popup messages that alert the user of an incoming message.
  - *Show incoming message alert:* Setting this option enables Call Manager to display popups that alert the user of an inbound IM.
  - *Show text of message:* When this option is enabled, IM Alerts display the text of the inbound message.
  - Show alert for: This field specifies the period that IM alerts remain on your monitor.
- Initiate instant messaging when double clicking on a contact in the Contact pane: When this box is marked, double clicking a Contacts Viewer contact initiates an instant message to that contact.

- Show time stamps: When this option is selected, Instant Messaging windows display the time and date that messages were sent and received for all messages in the Instant Messaging panel.
- Save chat transcript to: Select this option to save all IM conversations to the specified address.

IM configuration options available in other Options and Preferences panels include:

• Sounds panel: This panel specifies the sound that the computer plays when it receives an instant message.

#### A.2.13.2 Presence panel

The Instant Messaging: Presence panel configures the IM and Telephony display options.

To open the Options and Preferences Presence panel, shown in Figure A-15 open the Options and Preferences window and select *Presence* in the menu on the left side of the window.

P Options and Prefere	nces	×
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Workgroups Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging <b>Presence</b> Privacy Conferencing SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	Presence         I will like to see         ○ one combined telephony and instant messaging presence         ③ geparate telephony and instant messaging presences         ☑ Set presence to "Idle" after specified minutes of inactivity:         10	
	OK Cancel Apply	

Figure A-15 Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging – Presence panel

Presence panel parameters include:

- **Presence Options:** The selected radio button specifies the presence indicators that the Contact Viewer displays:
  - one combined telephony and instant messaging presence: Contacts viewer displays a single presence icon that indicates the user's combined presence state. Section 6.2.3 on page 76 describes the combined presence indicator.
  - *separate telephony and instant messaging presences:* Contacts Viewer displays two presence icons to indicate the user's telephony and IM presence.
- Set Presence to "Idle" after specified minutes of activity: When this parameter is selected, the user's IM presence state is changed to Idle after the inactivity period, specified by the data entry field, at the user's computer.



When this parameter is not selected, the user's IM presence state does not automatically change on the basis of a computer inactivity period.

#### A.2.13.3 Privacy panel

The **Instant Messaging: Privacy** panel controls the display of presence information to other system users. Users can also restrict Instant Messaging access to their account from this panel. Section 6.4 on page 77 describes IM Presence Privacy.

To open the Options and Preferences Privacy panel, shown in Figure A-16 open the Options and Preferences window and select *Privacy* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Options and Prefere	nces	×
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office	Privacy Invitation handling:  auto accept invitation  prompt to accept invitation	
Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere	Presence permissions:           Name           Janie Newsome	Permission Don't Show status
Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook	Bonnie Hopkins	Show status
Workgroups Telephony Personalized Call Handling		
Instant Messaging Presence Privacy		
Conferencing SoftPhone Video Sounds		
Language	Add	. <u>E</u> dit <u>D</u> elete
	ОК	Cancel <u>Apply</u>

Figure A-16 Options and Preferences: Instant Messaging – Privacy panel

**The Privacy Invitation settings section**, located at the top of the panel, determines the user's Presence access request method when the system setting for the user is set to *User Defined*.

When the Class of Service is not set to *User Defined*, this section is grey and the option is read only. The system administrator can provide information about system privacy settings.

The invitation handling section provides the following options:

- **auto accept invitation**: All requests are accepted. When the user receives a request, a notification popup indicates a requestor was granted access to the user's presence settings.
- **prompt to accept invitation**: The user receives a popup when a another user requests presence access. The request is processed by clicking a popup option.

The Presence Permissions table, located at the bottom of the Instant Message-Privacy panel, configures the presence access setting for listed users. Users in the table are assigned one of the following permissions:

• Show Status: Presence information is available to users that are set to this value.

• **Don't Show Status**: Presence information is not available to users that are set to this value. Instant Messages and presence access requests from the user are blocked.

To add a user to the list, press the Add button located below the table

To edit a user's permission setting, select the user in the list and press the Edit button.

To remove a user from the list, select the user in the list and press the Delete button.

To sort by name or permission, click on the column heading of the desired key.

To search for a name, click the Name column heading, then start typing the desired name.

#### A.2.14 Conferencing

The Conferencing panel specifies the user name and password of the Converged Conference account that Call Manager accesses when you initiate a Converged Conference. Section 4.7.2 on page 58 describes converged conferencing.

To open the Conferencing panel, shown in Figure A-17 open the Options and Preferences window, then select *Conferencing* in the menu on the left side of the window.

🖉 Options and Preferer	ices		×
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Workgroups Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy Conferencing SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	Conferencing User name: Password:	bhopkins@anycorp.org Iest Login The user name must be a valid email address.	
		OK Cancel Apply	

Figure A-17 Options and Preferences: Conferencing panel

Conferencing panel parameters include:

- User name and Password: These fields specify login parameters your Converged Conference Bridge.
- **Test Login:** Press this button to initiate a login attempt to the Converged Conference Bridge with the listed *User name* and *Password*.

## A.2.15 SoftPhone

The SoftPhone panel configures SoftPhone device settings. Section 7.3 on page 80 describes **SoftPhone** panel.



To access the SoftPhone panel, shown in Figure A-18, open the Options and Preferences window and select *SoftPhone* in the menu on the left side of the window.

QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom	SoftPhone Type of playback Play: Record: Audio device:	k device: <use device="" preferred="" windows=""> <use device="" preferred="" windows=""> © Only use configured devices</use></use>	
Workgroups Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging	Headphon     Speaker     Handset     Network adapter     10.20.0.197 Endpoint name:		
Privacy SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	EYEP_001372	OK Cancel Apply	

Figure A-18 Options and Preferences: SoftPhone panel

SoftPhone panel parameters include:

- Sound Devices: These data entry fields specify the sound device that SoftPhone uses. Sound devices available to your computer are listed in Control Panel: Sounds in Vista or Control Panel: Sound and Audio Properties in other operating systems.
  - *Play:* This option specifies the device SoftPhone uses for playing audio transmissions to the user. Drop down menu contents is derived from the available devices in the Sound and Audio Properties panel that is accessed through the MS Windows Control Panel.
  - *Record*: This option specifies the device SoftPhone uses for receiving audio transmissions from the user. Drop down menu contents are derived from the available devices in the Sound and Audio Properties panel that is accessed through the MS Windows Control Panel.
  - Use Only Configured Devices: Selecting this option restricts the list of available devices in the Recording and Playback menus to those previously configured through MS Windows.
- Audio Device: This option specifies the device through which the user accesses SoftPhone.
- Network adapter: This option specifies the Network Interface Card through which the SoftPhone performs audio calls.
- Endpoint Name: This data field identifies the string through which ShoreWare controls the SoftPhone as an MGCP device.

## A.2.16 Video

The Video panel configures Video Call settings. Section 4.7.3.5 on page 60 describes the **Options and Preferences: Video** panel.

**To access the Video panel**, shown in Figure A-19, open the Options and Preferences window and select *Video* in the menu on the left side of the window.



Figure A-19 Options and Preferences: Video panel

The following parameters are configured from the Video Options and Preferences panel:

- Automatically request video when calling: Users select this option to request a video call when initiating voice calls with users authorized for video calls.
- Accept video requests from others: This option programs a user's automatic response to video call requests.
  - *Always*: Select this option to enable video when the initiator requests video.
  - *Never:* Select this option to reject all initiator requests to use video. You can activate video later in the call even when this option is selected.
  - *Ask me*: Select this option to receive a video inclusion prompt when an initiator requests video.
- Video camera: This parameter specifies the video device that Call Manager uses to perform the video call.
- **Configure Camera:** Pressing this button accesses a panel that configures brightness, contrast, and saturation settings for the video device.

While many cameras compensate for poor lighting conditions, this compensation usually impacts the frame rate of the device. Using optimal lighting conditions is essential to ensure the proper frame necessary for good image quality.

## A.2.17 Sounds

The Sounds panel, shown in Figure A-20, specifies the sound files that the computer plays to indicate a communication event. Call Manager supports wav files for play audio alerts.



To access the Sounds panel, open the Options and Preferences window and select *Sounds* in the menu on the left side of the window.

Options and Prefere	nces	×
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Workgroups Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging	Sounds Select New Voice Message Incoming Call Incoming Instant Message Incoming Bridged Call Incoming Bridged Call Appearance Incoming Agent Call Queue Monitor Alert Sound file: <default sound=""> <ul> <li>Play Sound</li> <li>Browse</li> </ul> </default>	
Presence Privacy SoftPhone Video Sounds Language		
	OK Cancel Apply	

Figure A-20 Options and Preferences: Sounds panel

- Select: The Sounds table lists the events to which Call Manager assigns a wav file. Other panel settings are valid for the highlighted event.
- Sound File: The Sound File specifies the wav file that Call Manager plays to signal the event specified by the Sounds table. Click the arrow on the right side of the data entry field to view a list of available files.
  - Press the *Play Sound* button to play the .wav file.
  - Press the *Browse* button to search your computer for additional wav files.

#### A.2.18 Languages

The Language panel, shown in Figure A-21, specifies the language the system uses for Call Manager panels, Voice Mail prompts, and IP Phone instructions.

**To access the Language panel**, open the Options and Preferences window and select Language in the menu on the left side of the window.

- Language used in Call Manager: This parameter specifies the language through which Call Manager panels display information.
  - *System Default* refers to the language designated by the administrator as the default language. Language changes are enabled after Call Manager is closed and reopened.
- Language used by voice mail and IP phones: This parameter specifies the language the system uses from your IP Phone display messages and voice mail audio prompts.

🖹 Options and Prefere	nces 🛛 🗙
General QuickDialer Call Handling Mode Standard In a Meeting Out of Office Extended Absence Custom Office Anywhere Find Me Voice Mail Escalation Outlook Workgroups Telephony Personalized Call Handling Instant Messaging Presence Privacy SoftPhone Video Sounds Language	Language Language used in Call Manager (requires restart): <system default=""> Language used by voice mail and IP phones: English(US) *</system>
	OK Cancel Apply

Figure A-21 Options and Preferences: Language panel



# Index

# Symbols

.csv file, export Directory to	
.NET Framework	

## A

active call area
active Call Handling Mode41
Add Contact panel
Agent Monitor
alert
inbound call
alerts
AMIS voice mail119
answering voice calls
application button
assignment bar
audio path, default
auto-attendant transfer
automated attendant40
automated call handling41
automatic off-hook

#### В

barge in	61
BCA see bridged call appearance	
Bridged Call Appearance Monitor 1	41-144
bridged call appearance, description	142
broadcast distribution list	

## С

calendar integration157
call cells
Call Handling Mode
configuration panels164
Call Handling Mode preferences163
Call Handling Modes41
active mode
manual mode transitions
call handling, automated41
Call Manager
exiting14
Call Manager types
Operator
Personal9
Professional9
Workgroup Agent9
Workgroup Supervisor10

Call Manager, accessing14—1	15
call on hold	51
call park	52
call recording	53
call routing slips	58
call sender of voice message10	98
call stack size	
call transfer, see transfer, calls	
call waiting tone, suppressing	36
call wrap-up	36
calls, simultaneous limit	35
closing Call Manager	14
combined presence	76
combining satellite windows	25
conference bridge	
conference calls	57
Conference panel	
conferencing preferences18	
conferencing, converged	
consultative transfer	
Contact Center	47
Contact viewer	90
contacts	
adding directory entry	
Contacts viewer, viewer, Contacts14	
contacts, importing from Outlook	55
content area	
converged conferencing	
conversation, Instant Messaging	
creating an instant message	
custom schedule	42

#### D

device assignment	33
dial tone suppression	35
Directory item details panel	84
Directory viewer	81–86
Distribution Lists Details panel	115
distribution lists, voice mail	
distribution lists	114—119
DTMF tones, sending	54

## E

ending a voice call
escalation110–111
Escalation preferences
escalation profile
escalation profile configuration

exiting Call Manager14	ŀ
extension assignment	5
external number prefix17	1

#### F

Find Me	6
Find Me preferences16	7
forward voice message10	7

## G

general preferences								 		 	161
go arrow, QuickDialer											
guided transfers										 	. 49

#### Η

handsfree mode	5
hardware requirements11	L
History viewer 62–66	5
hold	L
holiday schedule	2
home device	3
hot key	
setting active call handling mode43	3
SoftPhone	)

#### I

importing Outlook contacts155
inbound call alert
initiating an IM conversation70
initiating voice call
installation
Instant Message window
instant messaging 69-72
presence
instant messaging preferences176
integrating Outlook calendar15
intercom calls
intercom transfer

#### 

# L

language	. 16
language preferences	183
listen to voice message	106
logging into and out of workgroup	136

#### Μ

mailbox transfer
mailboxes, voice mail101
main menu
Main Window19

Make New Call panel
making voice call
manipulating Call Manager windows24–28
messages, voice see voice messages102
mode configuration panels 164
multiple voice calls
muting SoftPhone, microphone, SoftPhone

#### Ν

night bell	40
notification escalation, voice mail	.110–111
notification, voice mail	.109—110

#### 0

off-hook preference
office anywhere
Office Anywhere preferences
on-hour schedule
opening Call Manager 14
operating systems requirements
operator
Operator Call Manager 10
Options and Preference window
Outlook
importing contacts
Outlook calendar integration
Outlook preferences
Outlook voice mail
overhead page

#### Р

panels	
Add Contact	
Conference	56
configuring Call Handling Modes	164
Directory item details	84
Distribution List Details	
make new call	
Park	52
Transfer	
park	52
Park panel	52
Personal Call Manager	9
preferences	
Call Handling Mode	163
conferencing	180
Escalation	169
Find Me	167
general	161
instant messaging	
language	
Office Anywhere	
Outlook	171
QuickDialer	161
SoftPhone	180
sounds	17, 182
telephony	174



trunk access code17
video
voice mail
workgroups173
prefix for external calls17
presence
instant messaging74
telephony
presence types
Professional Call Manager9
profile, escalation110
profile, escalation configuration170

# Q

Queue Monitor 137–139
QuickDialer
QuickDialer preferences161

#### R

receiving instant messages71
record voice message
recording a call53
redial button, QuickDialer22
reply to voice message106
requirements, system10
routing slips

## S

satellite window19
combining
move into main window
separating
schedules
send voice message108
sending an instant message71
sending calls to automated attendant40
sending calls to voice mail
separating satellite windows
silent monitor
simultaneous call limit
SoftPhone
description
device assignment
muting
SoftPhone preferences
sounds
sounds preferences
speed dial
Speed Dial viewer
starting Call Manager
status bar
step, escalation
subject header, voice message
suppressing call waiting tone
suppressing dial tone
system distribution list
-
system requirements10

#### Т

telephony preferences174
telephony presence
tokens, QuickDialer 23
tones, sending
toolbars
transfer call
to a Directory contact
transfer calls
guided
transfer panel
transfer, calls
description
trunk access code

### U

unpark															. 5	2
user distribution list															11	5

#### V

VGA Video requirements	11
video bandwidth requirements	11
video calls	
voice calls	
adding video	58
video hardware requirements	11
video preferences	. 182
view voice message information	. 109
viewer, Directory	
viewer, Voice Mail103	-106
viewers	
History6	2-66
viewers, Contact	
viewers, Speed Dial9	
viewers, Voice Mail	. 144
voice call	
adjusting volume	
alert	
answering	
ending	
handling multiple calls	
hold	
initiating	
intercom	
overhead page	
parking a call	
recording	
unparking a call	52
voice mail	
AMIS	
mailboxes	
preferences	
sending calls to	
transfer to	
using Outlook	
voice mail notification109	
voice mail notification, voice mail escalation110	-111

Voice Mail viewer
voice message
view information109
voice messages
call sender
description
edit subject header108
forwarding
listening
recording and sending108
replying
volume, adjusting

#### W